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 36 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 37 

Council convened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 38 

Louisiana, Thursday morning, October 27, 2011, and was called to 39 

order at 10:45 a.m. by Chairman Bob Gill. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN BOB GILL:  I want to call to order the 234th meeting of 42 

the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management Council.  My name is Bob 43 

Gill and as Chairman of the council, I welcome you all.   44 

 45 

Members of the public will be permitted to present oral 46 

arguments in accordance with the schedule published in the 47 

agenda.  Please advise the council staff if you desire to 48 
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address the council.  Please give written statements to the 1 

council staff, who are sitting at the tables on the side. 2 

 3 

The 1996 amendments to the Fishery Management Act require all 4 

oral or written statements to include a brief description of the 5 

background and interest of the persons in the subject of the 6 

statement.  All written information shall include a statement of 7 

the source and date of such information. 8 

 9 

It is unlawful for any person to knowingly and willfully submit 10 

to the council false information regarding any matter the 11 

council is considering in the course of carrying out the 12 

Fisheries Act.   13 

 14 

If you have a cell phone, pager, or similar device, we ask that 15 

you keep them on silent or vibrating mode during the council and 16 

committee sessions.  A digital recording is used for the public 17 

record and therefore, for the purpose of voice identification, 18 

each member is requested to identify himself or herself, 19 

starting on my left.  20 

 21 

MR. DOUGLAS BOYD:  Douglas Boyd, Texas, Vice Chair. 22 

 23 

MR. PATRICK RILEY:  Patrick Riley, Texas. 24 

 25 

MR. ROBIN RIECHERS:  Robin Riechers, Texas. 26 

 27 

MR. HARLON PEARCE:  Harlon Pearce, the great state of Louisiana, 28 

that wants to make sure that turtles in the Gulf swim free for 29 

the rest of their lives. 30 

 31 

MR. DAMON MCKNIGHT:  Damon McKnight, Louisiana. 32 

 33 

MR. MYRON FISCHER:  Myron Fischer, Louisiana. 34 

 35 

MR. PHIL STEELE:  Phil Steele, NOAA Fisheries. 36 

 37 

DR. ROY CRABTREE:  Roy Crabtree, NOAA Fisheries. 38 

 39 

MR. SHEPHERD GRIMES:  Shepherd Grimes, NOAA General Counsel, 40 

Southeast Region. 41 

 42 

MR. DAVID CUPKA:  David Cupka, South Atlantic Council Chairman. 43 

 44 

MS. KAY WILLIAMS:  Kay Williams, Mississippi. 45 

 46 

DR. BOB SHIPP:  Bob Shipp, Alabama, the red snapper capital of 47 

the world. 48 
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 1 

MR. KEVIN ANSON:  Kevin Anson, Alabama. 2 

 3 

MR. JOHNNY GREENE:  Johnny Greene, Alabama. 4 

 5 

DR. PAMELA DANA:  Pam Dana, Florida. 6 

 7 

MR. BILL TEEHAN:  Bill Teehan, the fishing capital of the world, 8 

Florida. 9 

 10 

LCDR CARMEN DEGEORGE:  Carmen DeGeorge, Coast Guard District 8. 11 

 12 

MR. LARRY SIMPSON:  Larry Simpson, Gulf States Marine Fisheries 13 

Commission. 14 

 15 

MR. CORKY PERRET:  Corky Perret, Mississippi, the quality 16 

seafood and fishing area of the Gulf of Mexico and the United 17 

States of America and the world. 18 

 19 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR STEVE BORTONE:  Steve Bortone, Gulf Council 20 

staff. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you very much.  Before we proceed on the 23 

agenda, I would like to recognize Melissa Thompson, a member of 24 

Congressman Southerland’s staff, who has sat through the 25 

proceedings thus far all week and I don’t know how she does it, 26 

but thank you for doing so. 27 

 28 

I would also like to mention, relative to public testimony, that 29 

one card will suffice and the testimony that you give on either 30 

the Reef Fish Amendment 34, 36, or any other topic can be 31 

encompassed on that card. 32 

 33 

The first item on the agenda is the Adoption of the Agenda, 34 

which is Tab A, Number 5.  Are there any changes, additions, 35 

deletions to the agenda? 36 

 37 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA 38 

 39 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Under Other Business, I would like to have some 40 

discussion on scheduling and council materials.  Thank you. 41 

 42 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  Any other changes or additions?  Is 45 

there any objection to adopting the agenda as modified?  Seeing 46 

no objections, the agenda is adopted.  The next item on the 47 

agenda is Approval of the Minutes, Tab A, Number 6.  Are there 48 
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any changes to the minutes?  Seeing none, is there any objection 1 

to approving the minutes as written?  Seeing none, the minutes 2 

stand approved. 3 

 4 

The next item on the agenda is Tab A, Number 4, Approval of 2012 5 

Committee Appointments.  I have provided in the briefing book 6 

the proposed committee appointments, trying to take into account 7 

committee member’s druthers on those appointments.  I open the 8 

floor for discussion or motions thereto. 9 

 10 

APPROVAL OF 2012 COMMITTEE APPOINTMENTS 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  This may not be the appropriate place and if it’s 13 

not, please tell me.  I have no druthers on appointments.  14 

However, I would recommend that the committee consider renaming 15 

the Stone Crab/Spiny Lobster Committee to just the Spiny Lobster 16 

Committee, since the stone crab fishery has been turned over to 17 

the State of Florida. 18 

 19 

I would also like the council to consider retiring the Ad Hoc 20 

Allocation Committee, since it has done its charge and as per 21 

discussions in committee the other day, any allocation issues 22 

now would appear to be delegated to the particular species 23 

committee. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Teehan.  In regard to your first 26 

comment, I don’t think we need to make a motion, unless staff 27 

has objection or any council members have objection, that that 28 

should be renamed, given the revised situation.  Regarding your 29 

second comment, I would suggest if you would like to do that 30 

that you make a motion to do so. 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to make a motion that we retire, for 33 

lack of a better word, or dissolve the Ad Hoc Allocation 34 

Committee, because they have fulfilled their charge to the 35 

commission. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Do I hear a second?  Dr. Shipp seconds.  Is 38 

there discussion by the council?  Seeing no discussion, is there 39 

any objection to the motion?  Seeing no objection, the motion 40 

passes.  Thank you, Mr. Teehan. 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mine was basically just a question and I know 43 

just in being on the council for many years that the chairman is 44 

actually ex officio, I believe, of every committee that we have 45 

and that’s so that they can sit in, should a member not be here 46 

and the vote is needed, especially when we come into ties.   47 

 48 
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I noticed that we have our chairman down as serving on a couple 1 

of the committees.  Was that just an oversight or I really 2 

didn’t understand, because under Roberts Rules, I don’t know if 3 

the chairman can sit on the committees.  It’s just never been 4 

done before and that’s why I’m asking. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s a fair question and it’s interesting that 7 

you comment on that.  Sitting next to you, Mr. Cupka is not only 8 

chair of the South Atlantic Council, but he’s chair of several 9 

committees on the South Atlantic Council. 10 

 11 

I did that advisedly and I believe the SOPPs, and I haven’t gone 12 

back to check, say that the council chair is a member of the 13 

committee in order to obtain a quorum and we historically, to 14 

the best of my knowledge, and you certainly know better than I, 15 

as do Mr. Perret and Mr. Simpson, that has not been the 16 

tradition in the Gulf Council. 17 

 18 

However, in order to fulfill what I believe I need to carry 19 

forth as council chair, which is basically keep my mouth shut, I 20 

needed a vehicle to not keep it shut and so I put myself on the 21 

committees and will act as a committee member, if the council so 22 

permits, and my intention is that during committee I’ll be my 23 

normal obnoxious self, but during council, I will be quiescent 24 

on the issues. 25 

 26 

MR. SIMPSON:  I think it’s a pretty good idea, myself.  I would 27 

speak to one point that I keep hearing over and over and over 28 

again about whether or not a chairman can vote and all that kind 29 

of stuff.   30 

 31 

Being chairman does not remove any of your rights to vote or do 32 

anything and so I keep hearing this all the time, that a 33 

chairman can’t vote except in a tie.  That’s bologna.  You can 34 

make motions and you can vote and you can do whatever you want. 35 

 36 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would submit that the previous chairman of the 37 

South Atlantic Council, George Geiger, put himself on every 38 

committee and some of them he was chairman of. 39 

 40 

MR. GRIMES:  Just to respond to Mr. Simpson, technically 41 

speaking, under Roberts Rules, that is incorrect.  A chairman of 42 

a committee, subcommittee of a larger body, when you’re in that 43 

committee, you can vote and you can make motions and you can do 44 

whatever, but when you’re meeting in the full body, the chairman 45 

is not supposed to routinely vote and, again, it’s Roberts Rules 46 

and there are certainly instances where the chairman can vote 47 

and I’ll look into that for you if you want, but I believe 48 
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that’s the case. 1 

 2 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Grimes, I’m chagrined to note that I would 3 

agree with you and that was going to be my comment, that my 4 

understanding of Roberts Rules is it’s a function of committee 5 

size.   6 

 7 

In small committees, the chairman can vote and he can weigh in 8 

or whatever, but the whole purpose of the chair of a larger 9 

group is to make sure the agenda is followed and the discussion 10 

follows, but not to drive it down any particular path that he or 11 

she might wish and so I’m in agreement with Mr. Grimes. 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Shep, if you would, just for the future, for the 14 

rest of the council members, since this is going to be a first 15 

and we do operate under Roberts Rules in our SOPPS, see what 16 

Roberts Rules says, because, like I said, they are part of our 17 

SOPPs and it says it’s how we operate. 18 

 19 

On the other hand, I’m trying to think back.  I know that there 20 

was some discussion where a couple of the chairs in the past 21 

have actually given an opinion and there was a lot of 22 

disagreement with the chairs having an opinion, because they 23 

were supposed to be sitting there and not have a position one 24 

way or the other. 25 

 26 

I guess that’s probably why they haven’t previously served on 27 

any of the panels.  I was a little worried that by Mr. Gill 28 

becoming chairman that he wasn’t going to be able to sit and 29 

make motions and different things, because we would be losing a 30 

valuable person that sat there and contributed to the 31 

discussion. 32 

 33 

If you would, research that and get back with us and, of course, 34 

we’ll handle it however it’s supposed to be handled, should 35 

Roberts Rules speak against it or something.  Other than that, I 36 

have no problem with it.  Thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I believe we’re going to get some pushback from 39 

Mr. Simpson. 40 

 41 

MR. SIMPSON:  No, not really.  Don’t limit your research, Shep, 42 

to just Roberts Rules of Order.  Remember, Roberts Rules is a 43 

guide to this council and not a bible.  Second, if you want to 44 

go back and look at the history about how this council was set 45 

up as far as voting and so forth, you might want to look back at 46 

some of those, to give you some reassurance of what I said as to 47 

how this was established for the council. 48 
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 1 

MR. RIECHERS:  To move this along, I’ll propose that we adopt 2 

Tab A-4, the committees as outlined or as proposed here, with 3 

the caveat that it’s already been amended by removing the Ad Hoc 4 

Allocation Committee. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion, and it’s seconded by 7 

several, to adopt Tab A, Number 4.  Is there any discussion on 8 

the motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any objection to the 9 

motion?  The motion passes.  Thank you, Robin. 10 

 11 

The next item on the agenda is Number V, which is Fisheries 101, 12 

Tab M, and Dr. Bortone. 13 

 14 

FISHERIES 101 15 

 16 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you, Mr. Chair.  As you know, 17 

this is part of a continuing series that we’re doing.  We’re up 18 

to Lesson 6 now.  I hope to be able to have all of these lessons 19 

on our website with accompanying text and hopefully they will 20 

also be voice-over as well and that should take place over the 21 

Christmas time and January time period and so hopefully next 22 

time we’ll have that. 23 

 24 

As you’ve been following along, we’ve been talking about 25 

different ways of capturing data and what those data mean and 26 

what they’re used for and we’re now into the area of modeling 27 

and that’s always a difficult topic and so my task here today is 28 

to impress upon you the value of models and the types of models. 29 

 30 

We’ve already talked about them a little bit.  In the past, 31 

we’ve talked about the various different types of models that we 32 

have, but basically we have stock assessments and that’s some of 33 

the purpose of these models and why we’re going to talk about 34 

stock assessments. 35 

 36 

Basically, it’s to describe the past and current status of these 37 

stocks, how big they are, their status and trends, are they 38 

getting bigger or smaller, and also looking at later, and we’re 39 

going to cover another section of these, on the mortality and 40 

stock size thresholds, which have become important gauges or 41 

components for the decisions that you will make. 42 

 43 

The other value of these particular assessments is to be able to 44 

plug them in and look at predictions.  When you take an action, 45 

what can happen with regard to that particular thing?   46 

 47 

Assessment models of various types, basically they’re 48 
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mathematical and statistical models, techniques used to assess 1 

these various fisheries.  There are some assumptions, and I’ll 2 

talk a little bit about that, but there are many different kinds 3 

of models. 4 

 5 

Unfortunately, the word “model” gets misused in a variety of 6 

places.  For example, you aren’t going to talk about model 7 

airplanes here and that’s certainly one way, but you should know 8 

that any graph essentially is a model.  It’s a way of looking at 9 

something and it projects trends and it’s a generalized 10 

depiction of that and because it’s a graph, it can have some 11 

mathematical formula to describe it and those are the same 12 

formula, but just re-described in different ways than just the 13 

plain old slope of a line. 14 

 15 

Whether it’s a log transformation or it’s spelled out or 16 

something like that, any model can be put into a mathematical 17 

formula and that’s pretty straightforward. 18 

 19 

Now, we talked the last time, and Charlene was right that the 20 

white doesn’t show up against the yellow there and so I’ll 21 

change that, but we talked last time about production models and 22 

we have a variety of different types and those are pretty 23 

straightforward.  They look at catch levels and catch effort 24 

relationships. 25 

 26 

Then we have the structural dynamic pool models, which I’m going 27 

to talk a little bit about today, and there’s a variety of 28 

different types that we can concern ourselves with.  The 29 

structural models are a bit different than the production 30 

models. 31 

 32 

They look at things like life history of both the species and 33 

the populations, growth, mortality, reproduction at age.  It 34 

helps the managers to look at the various fine aspects of the 35 

species and its reproductive rates.  We’ll look at features like 36 

spawning stock biomass, yield per recruit, and a cohort base, 37 

which follows a group of organisms through time through a 38 

population. 39 

 40 

Basically, they’ll look at things like growth rates, mortality, 41 

both natural and fishing mortality, and, of course, total 42 

mortality.  We look at things like the stock biomass and break 43 

that down into age components and that’s a particular part. 44 

 45 

Now, one of the things I want to stress here is that we’re 46 

talking about an overall assessment model, but understand that 47 

every model has within it a series of other models or equations 48 
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or graphs that go with that and so that’s the important thing to 1 

realize, that all component effects are combined in these 2 

particular models that we’re going to look at. 3 

 4 

In its simplest form, and I thought about doing this a little 5 

more mathematically, but I think just conceptually might be the 6 

better way to go here.  In its simplest form, we just look at a 7 

population in one year and try to see what’s happening the next 8 

year.  That’s basically what we’re trying to do and then the 9 

question is, how do you do that? 10 

 11 

Ideally, however, in fisheries, what we want to do is something 12 

a little different.  We would like to look at the population in 13 

several past years and use that to project to the future.  That 14 

gives us a little more assurity of our future population status 15 

and then if we took it to its next level, what we would do is 16 

look at many years in the past, and here’s an example of about 17 

thirty years, and project it to about four or five years into 18 

the future. 19 

 20 

That’s kind of the tack that most of these structural or dynamic 21 

pool models have made.  Now, when we look at this, when we look 22 

at changes of populations from one year to the next, there’s 23 

several ways it could change.  You could get immigration in and 24 

immigration out. 25 

 26 

As it turns out in most of our Gulf fisheries, that’s not too 27 

much of an important issue and it might be important for things 28 

like tuna or some other particular species.  Salmon might be an 29 

example, et cetera, but it’s not going to be too important in 30 

our discussions and so I’ll leave those up there, but just 31 

realize that’s a possibility. 32 

 33 

What we have with regard to our fisheries are two important 34 

components.  We add to those, into the dynamic model, recruits 35 

to the fishery, from the population here and adding recruits, 36 

and we take away by death, be it natural mortality or fishing 37 

mortality.  That’s really as simple as the model needs to be and 38 

it could be useful, but we do have to add other components to 39 

it, as you might know. 40 

 41 

We have growth, of course.  A recruit gets to the population by 42 

growing and that’s an important component and we know things 43 

like temperature, food availability, et cetera, affect that.   44 

 45 

Likewise, fecundity, which is the ability to produce offspring, 46 

or number of eggs, and those would have to grow and so through 47 

those components, we would add recruits to the community that 48 
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we’ve got and likewise, deaths that we would have would have two 1 

components, total mortality, which is broken down into fishing 2 

and natural, as we’ve already stated, and we have an important 3 

fishing component called gear selectivity, among other factors, 4 

and we also have something like natural factors and those could 5 

be density dependent, like food availability, or it also could 6 

be something like a hurricane, which would be a density 7 

independent factor. 8 

 9 

This is essentially it and this is the model.  This is the 10 

conceptual idea of how we would plug various data components in.  11 

Now, I’ve drawn straight arrows here, but realize there are 12 

mathematical formulas at each of those and we’ll look at those 13 

just a little bit, just to give you a sense of what’s going on 14 

with regard to these. 15 

 16 

First of all, there are some assumptions.  This is a t-shirt I 17 

borrowed from Mr. Gill and it says “Let’s assume I’m right and 18 

it will save time” and that’s one way, but we do have to make 19 

some assumptions as we move through this. 20 

 21 

That is we do have missing data sometimes.  There are unknowns, 22 

which we just don’t have, and sometimes there are components 23 

that are in error and we need to adjust that and so those are 24 

some assumptions we can do and we often base sometimes our 25 

assumptions on what we know for other species that are similar 26 

and that’s a pretty important point, especially for some of our 27 

snapper and grouper species. 28 

 29 

Many of these assumptions that we would add data in include 30 

things like growth rate, life span, reproductive mode, age at 31 

reproduction, if we don’t have those data explicitly spelled out 32 

for these models. 33 

 34 

Remember I said there were models within models and so we have 35 

the dynamic pool model, or structural model, but within that, we 36 

have some components, like yield per recruit.  For example, we 37 

want to make decisions of do we want lots of small fish or fewer 38 

big fish? 39 

 40 

This further assumption of this particular model, here we look 41 

at yield per recruit, age at entry into the fishery, and the 42 

fishing mortality.  All components are important to this yield 43 

per recruit model that we have. 44 

 45 

If we look at a cohort version of a model, which also could be a 46 

component, we would look at recruits from one year class as they 47 

proceed to be one year old, two years old, and successive years, 48 
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year one, two, and three.  We would have values on each of those 1 

arrows, talking about the growth rate, survivability, et cetera.  2 

Those become components to the model. 3 

 4 

When we talk about spawning stock biomass models, components, 5 

again, of the total structural model, we would look at things 6 

like spawning stock biomass by age and we would try to determine 7 

things like virgin biomass and look at the growth components 8 

over time and so those become integral parts of this. 9 

 10 

We’ve already talked in the past about various data components 11 

and so we have length/weight relationships that we know are 12 

important.  We’ve talked about whether we use numbers of 13 

individuals or do we use biomass or weight of fish communities, 14 

but those could be interchangeable, but nevertheless, important 15 

components that we would have to have as part of the overall 16 

model and likewise, growth curves that look at age versus 17 

length.   18 

 19 

Those are important features that all get worked into the models 20 

that we have, the various components.  If you’ve been following 21 

along, you realize this is in line with what we’ve talked about 22 

with regard to data needs already. 23 

 24 

We have natural mortality and those components change with time.  25 

Obviously in fisheries, most fish have high natural mortality 26 

when they’re younger and it tapers off as they get older.  It’s 27 

interesting that some species have very different profiles, but 28 

most bony fishes have this particular profile that we’re looking 29 

at. 30 

 31 

We could also have things like fishing mortality that changes 32 

with age.  Here we have age on one axis and the mortality on 33 

another and not all fish are as vulnerable to mortality at the 34 

same age component and so we would need to factor those 35 

particular ideas in and that’s all part of the model and 36 

similarly, recruitment by year class.  Not all recruitment is 37 

equal. 38 

 39 

We see a real variation, especially in our reef fish components, 40 

that they vary all over the place.  Then we have fecundity, 41 

ability to produce eggs.  We could talk about survivability of 42 

eggs, but that’s actually another component, but here we see 43 

that changes. 44 

 45 

Here’s an example of differences between the Atlantic and Gulf 46 

on some species and so very important components and the last 47 

component that I’ll mention are recruitment relationships and 48 
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notice the variation.  1 

 2 

Here’s the model.  Here’s the ideal models that we see up here 3 

and these are the way the data align themselves to those models 4 

and it’s not real good and so a lot of our fisheries, although 5 

we know there’s a relationship, that relationship has got quite 6 

a bit of variance about that and so appreciate that in this 7 

modeling effort that we go through. 8 

 9 

Then the last part would be selectivity by gear and we talked 10 

about that a little bit, different types of gear, different both 11 

in fishery-dependent and fishery-independent ways of measuring 12 

communities, have different selectivity of what they, quote, see 13 

as you go into the community and all that has to be factored 14 

into the variety of components. 15 

 16 

Let’s go back to this particular model that we looked at.  17 

Again, as I said, this is a simple conceptual model of what 18 

we’re trying to do with these structural or dynamic pools and so 19 

we would take data and put it into those varied components and, 20 

again, I’ve drawn straight-line arrows, but you could easily 21 

look at these and know that there could be multipliers or 22 

subtracters or there could be various other than straight-line 23 

components. 24 

 25 

Just to give you a perspective, and that’s the main point here, 26 

is the perspective, if we took all those other graphs that I 27 

just showed you as an example and put them where they belong on 28 

this, this is what we’re talking about. 29 

 30 

Appreciate when a modeler sits down and tries to, quote, run a 31 

model or gin one up and get some output.  At every point, at 32 

every point on this conceptual model, we have other models that 33 

vary with time and space and age and all those are essentially 34 

running simultaneously to generate the end result that we would 35 

have, which would be those threshold levels that we’re going to 36 

talk about next time. 37 

 38 

The purpose of the models is to generate data and we have the 39 

dynamic pool models that take in all the life history aspects 40 

and put those together, each with their own sets of variance. 41 

 42 

We have the production models that look more specifically at 43 

catch and effort and ultimately, what we want to know are those 44 

threshold levels and how the fishery is meeting those particular 45 

features and, Mr. Chairman, that is the end of Fishery 101, 46 

Lesson 6. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone.  Any questions or 1 

comments? 2 

 3 

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Bortone, as a person who builds plastic 4 

airplane models for commissions and clients, I do take exception 5 

to your rather strange remark about plastic airplanes. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Any cogent questions or comments for Dr. 8 

Bortone? 9 

 10 

DR. SHIPP:  Steve, do you consider a model to be a hypothesis? 11 

 12 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  In many ways, a model is a 13 

hypothesis, because let’s just take something simple like length 14 

versus weight and we would generate some data along that.  That 15 

would be the hypothesis and the real data would go along with 16 

that. 17 

 18 

Some modelers might use the real data and some might just use 19 

the generalized average models and then at some point, we may 20 

realize that length/weight relationship is not as we’ve once 21 

suspected and we would modify that model shape to better match 22 

the real world that we have. 23 

 24 

There are models in themselves and they are modifiable, but the 25 

ultimate line is they are useful.  The important point though 26 

that I think is important to realize is that all those idealized 27 

lines have data variance around them and that confounds.  That’s 28 

why our job is so difficult. 29 

 30 

REVIEW OF COUNCIL ACTION SCHEDULE 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Bortone, for that Lesson 6.  The 33 

next item on the agenda is Item Number VI, which is Review of 34 

Council Action Schedule, Tab A, Number 7. 35 

 36 

In the briefing book, and I suspect that another one has been 37 

available, there is a copy of the action plan that’s projected 38 

out for the beginning of 2012.  The reason we put this on the 39 

agenda is you may recollect that at the last meeting we heaped a 40 

whole lot more on the plate of what we would like to see done 41 

and consequently, one of the issues that arises is whether or 42 

not the priorities that are assessed in the action plan are 43 

consistent with what the council thinks those priorities ought 44 

to be. 45 

 46 

Before I open this for discussion, recollect that we have other 47 

things coming down the plate and obviously this is not locked in 48 
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concrete, but for example, as we heard yesterday, a number of 1 

MRIP changes will come in and probably overrun some of these 2 

items, but for where we are today with the items that we have, 3 

and we’ve made some changes in committee that will be discussed 4 

during committee reports, will also change it. 5 

 6 

To try to put our arms around the items that we added, and there 7 

was eleven, I think, or something on that order at the last 8 

meeting, a number of them being amendments, I would like to open 9 

the floor for discussion and see if we could look at this and 10 

then agree that this is -- That we are consistent with what the 11 

action plan is or make recommendations for changes.  Is there 12 

any discussion on the action plan?  By the dead silence, I’m 13 

assuming that everyone is comfortable with the action plan as -- 14 

 15 

MR. STEELE:  As we discussed yesterday at our meeting, we need 16 

to, I think, reprioritize one or two of these.  Dr. Ponwith has 17 

reported to you on the need to get electronic dealer reporting 18 

up and running as soon as possible. 19 

 20 

It’s necessary to monitor our annual catch limits.  It’s 21 

critical, I would say, to get it done in a timely manner.  This 22 

would probably be a generic amendment amending most of the Gulf 23 

Council’s FMPs and also our joint amendments with the South 24 

Atlantic Council.  I would suggest, respectfully, that you 25 

elevate the action, the priority of this, up to an A, so we can 26 

get this thing done and get it fast-tracked.  We need this ASAP.  27 

Thank you, sir. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Comments on Mr. Steele’s suggestion? 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m reading here, Phil, that it’s Number 13 and 32 

so what you’re saying is obviously we have it slated to start 33 

discussions of it in February of 2012 and I assume what you 34 

would hope to do is, or at least with an IPT team, come forward 35 

with something more than just a discussion, but possibly a 36 

scoping item or even a draft amendment at that point in time? 37 

 38 

MR. STEELE:  Yes, sir, that would be the case. 39 

 40 

MR. TEEHAN:  Given our discussions on the sector separation and 41 

the directions to staff, that particular Line 18 has no actions 42 

for 2012.  Do we want to start to populate those empty squares 43 

with further discussions or draft rules or options or whatever? 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  As you know, we had considerable discussion on 46 

that in committee, which is on the plan for this meeting, and 47 

depending on what council does with that, that will obviously be 48 
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one of the modifiers. 1 

 2 

Recollect that this was prepared prior to our meeting this week 3 

and so it doesn’t engender any of those changes and so committee 4 

reports and discussion of that will also enter into discussions 5 

and before you get back, obviously there’s going to be, given 6 

all this, some changes to what’s anticipated for the next 7 

meeting, because the slate is so darned full that it’s not all 8 

going to happen and so there will be some further modification 9 

of the schedule and that will be largely based, I believe, on 10 

the priorities and what we decide later today and tomorrow 11 

morning. 12 

 13 

MR. TEEHAN:  I understand that, Mr. Gill, but I was just 14 

pointing it out so that we don’t forget it. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  Further comments on the action 17 

plan? 18 

 19 

DR. DANA:  Just for my clarification, what does the Generic 20 

Amendment 4, Contractual Services for the For-Hire Sector, 21 

pertain to?  It was probably put on before I became part of the 22 

council, but I just wanted to find out what that meant. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That’s the one that the council, and I think it 25 

was the last meeting, put on.  There’s a situation going on now 26 

that folks are bypassing the permit requirements for for-hire by 27 

saying it’s an adjunct to a real estate deal or something else 28 

and the fix is, as I understand it, relatively simple language 29 

that General Counsel is providing and so it’s fixing a loophole, 30 

if you will, to resolve that situation.  Further discussion by 31 

council? 32 

 33 

We have one change, notwithstanding the things that we may do 34 

later today and tomorrow, and that is the Generic Amendment for 35 

Dealer Permits and Electronic Reporting is an A and the council 36 

is comfortable with the remaining portion of the action plan as 37 

stated.  Okay, I believe that works.  Dr. Bortone, do you have 38 

any issues here? 39 

 40 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I just noted, and I think you 41 

pointed it out, that the priorities aren’t necessarily on this 42 

sheet easily seen and we have those priorities and I think we’ll 43 

make them available.  It should help.   44 

 45 

On the first go-around, it doesn’t really, I suppose, matter too 46 

much, but as we get into this -- You’ll be presented with this 47 

at each meeting from now on, so you’ll see where we are and 48 
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where the priorities are and should you want to change those 1 

priorities or timeframes, we’ll have this document available. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  The next item on the agenda is 4 

Public Comment and that’s scheduled to start at 1:30 and so we 5 

have roughly forty minutes and what I would propose to do is 6 

take some of the committee reports that would not affect public 7 

testimony. 8 

 9 

Before I get to that, I want to say again that one card for 10 

making public comment will suffice and we’ll handle all those 11 

cards as we need to and that includes for the Draft Reef Fish 12 

Amendment 34 and any other subject that the audience would care 13 

to comment on that we will hear. 14 

 15 

I have picked some of the committee reports that I don’t think 16 

public testimony will be concerned about.  I’m picking them out 17 

of order, because that’s as I found them going through the 18 

thing.  I would like to ask if Chairman Perret would give the 19 

Advisory Panel Selection Committee Report. 20 

 21 

ADVISORY PANEL SELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you, King Gill.  The Advisory Panel met as a 24 

committee of the whole, the entire council.  We had requested 25 

individuals to submit résumés, applications if you will, if they 26 

were interested in serving on this particular advisory panel and 27 

I will read it.   28 

 29 

The following persons were appointed to the Ad Hoc Recreational 30 

Data Collection Advisory Panel: Mr. Ken Creel from Florida, a 31 

recreational fisherman; Mr. F.J. Eicke from Mississippi, a 32 

recreational fisherman; Mr. Paul Giordano from Florida, a 33 

recreational fisherman; Mr. Bo Gorham from Florida, a 34 

recreational fisherman; Mr. Scott Green from Florida, a 35 

recreational fisherman; Ms. Megan Robillard from Texas, who is 36 

with Texas A&M University; Mr. Ed Sapp from Florida, a 37 

recreational fisherman; Mr. Gary Smith from Mississippi, a 38 

recreational fisherman; Mr. David Sowell from Florida, a 39 

recreational fisherman; Mr. Ray Wheldon from Texas, a 40 

recreational fisherman; Mr. Jason Whitaker from Florida, a 41 

recreational fisherman; and Mr. Troy Williamson from Texas, a 42 

recreational fisherman.  That was approved by the entire council 43 

and so that is the makeup at this time of the Ad Hoc 44 

Recreational Data Collection Advisory Panel.  Thank you, Mr. 45 

Chairman. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The next committee 48 
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report that we will hear will be the Scientific and Statistical 1 

Committee Selection Report and Chairman Simpson. 2 

 3 

SCIENTIFIC AND STATISTICAL COMMITTEE SELECTION REPORT 4 

 5 

MR. SIMPSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We met the first 6 

committee out of the box in open session this morning.  We have 7 

no action items.  We reported to the full council some actions 8 

that we have been working on with regard to improving 9 

communications and efficiency and knowledge and ability to 10 

better function with our SSC, our Standing SSC. 11 

 12 

We intend to have some kind of a written assessment that would 13 

kind of lay out a little bit more about those things for the 14 

council at the next appropriate meeting, after which we will 15 

send those thoughts to the SSC for their review and interaction.  16 

As I said, there were no action items and unless there are any 17 

questions, that report can be read at your leisure under Tab K, 18 

SSC Selection Committee Report, 10-11. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The next committee 21 

report will be the Red Drum Committee and Chairman Pearce. 22 

 23 

RED DRUM COMMITTEE REPORT 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  There were no motions 26 

passed in my committee.  The committee was called to order and 27 

adoption of the agenda and the minutes were so motioned and both 28 

were approved.   29 

 30 

There was a discussion of the 2010 motion to begin to collect 31 

data toward population assessment of red drum in the EEZ.  Mr. 32 

Fisher reported that the state of Louisiana is beginning to 33 

collect otolith samples to provide age and growth data.   34 

 35 

He also reported that the state is also working with the 36 

Southeast Science Center on an experimental use of using LIDAR 37 

technology to identify and determine the density of schools of 38 

red drum in the EEZ.   39 

 40 

Mr. Perret stated that fishery closure was not successful 41 

fishery management and his commission supports one fish per 42 

person per day for the for-hire industry to collect samples to 43 

be used in research.   44 

 45 

Dr. Sean Powers said some state escapement rates are decreasing, 46 

but in his MARFIN longline fishery research, they were catching 47 

one to two red drum per hundred hooks.  He said that this 48 
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research might lend itself to abundance indices and his age and 1 

growth was showing some older fish.  However, currently, there 2 

are not enough age and growth data for a stock assessment and 3 

red drum was not listed as a MARFIN priority.   4 

 5 

Dr. Crabtree said that red drum was removed because no red drum 6 

SEDAR assessment for Gulf of Mexico red drum was scheduled.  Mr. 7 

Pearce wanted to set aside time for a session to address this 8 

issue at the January council meeting, but my friend Mr. Gill 9 

said January was too busy and we couldn’t get it done and that’s 10 

my report. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The last committee 13 

that I identified as potentially not impacting public testimony 14 

was the Law Enforcement Committee and, Chairman Williams, are 15 

you ready to give that report? 16 

 17 

LAW ENFORCEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I am.  The Joint Law 20 

Enforcement Committee met on October 24.  Gulf States Marine 21 

Fisheries Commission Law Enforcement Committee was also present, 22 

because it was a joint meeting. 23 

 24 

The agenda was adopted with the addition of a discussion of 25 

turtle excluder devices, TEDs, and bycatch reduction devices, 26 

BRDs.  The minutes of the Joint Law Enforcement 27 

Committee/LEAP/LEC meeting held on October 28, 2010 in Baton 28 

Rouge, Louisiana and the Joint LEAP/LEC meeting held on March 29 

15, 2011 in Houston, Texas were approved as written. 30 

 31 

There was discussion on some possible enforcement compliance 32 

problems with the Weak Hook Regulations.  The group had 33 

discussed the potential enforcement compliance problems at their 34 

March 15, 2011 meeting with using weak hooks to reduce the catch 35 

of bluefin tuna and by catch mortality.   36 

 37 

However, Ms. Williams let them know that the law enforcement 38 

agencies had been supplied gauges to use to check for 39 

compliance.  It was noted that some of the law enforcement 40 

agents were not aware that their office had been supplied the 41 

gauges and asked who they were delivered to.  Ms. Williams said 42 

she did not have the answer, but would find out and report back 43 

to them.  The Coast Guard confirmed they had received the 44 

gauges. 45 

 46 

I told them that I would check back with them and so just for 47 

the record, Florida received seventy-five, Louisiana received 48 
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twenty-five, Texas received twenty, Mississippi received ten, 1 

and Alabama I don’t think has received theirs yet, because back 2 

when they were delivered, it was around the time that Mr. Minton 3 

had passed away. 4 

 5 

We’ll go on to the rest of the report.  There was Discussion of 6 

Crew Size Limits on Dual Permitted Vessels and Implications of a 7 

LAPP.  It was noted that the group had some questions and 8 

concerns at their previous meeting with changing the regulations 9 

of crew size limits on dual permitted vessels, but no 10 

recommendations were made at this meeting.   11 

 12 

It was noted that crew size would be addressed in an upcoming 13 

Amendment 34 to the Reef Fish Fishery Management Plan and the 14 

group would have the opportunity to address any issues of 15 

concern at that time. 16 

 17 

Discussion of Future Joint Meetings with the Council, Ms. 18 

Williams noted the need to have enforcement input into possible 19 

management actions early in the process.  The group agreed that 20 

this would be an appropriate approach.   21 

 22 

It was noted that one way to get early input would be to have 23 

state enforcement representatives attend council meetings when 24 

they are held in the respective states.  Some felt that meeting 25 

with the council at their meetings, as they use to do in the 26 

past, was helpful and preferred.   27 

 28 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 29 

that the enforcement agency representative of the state the 30 

council meeting is held in attend that meeting. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Madam Chair.  Mr. Grimes brought to 33 

my attention that the Administrative Policy Committee report was 34 

a candidate and Chairman Riechers has graciously agreed.  Oh, 35 

I’m sorry.  I wasn’t listening.  We have a committee motion.  Is 36 

there discussion on the motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there 37 

objection to the motion?  Seeing no objection, the motion 38 

passes. 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  There was Discussion of Joint Enforcement Agency, 41 

JEA, Funding and Other Potential Funding for Law Enforcement.  42 

The group noted that JEA funding for this year had been approved 43 

and funding in 2012 was expected to be approved without 44 

problems.   45 

 46 

On the other hand, it was noted that patrol effort had decreased 47 

over the last approximately ten years because JEA funding had 48 
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not increased significantly to cover increased costs.  The group 1 

felt that any efforts to get increased funding should be 2 

pursued. 3 

 4 

Under Texas Oyster Regulations, Robert Goodrich gave a 5 

PowerPoint presentation outlining rather significant revisions 6 

to the oyster monitoring program in Texas.  He noted major 7 

changes included sack limits and new tagging restrictions of 8 

sacks on reefs and before landing that identify oysters for raw 9 

stock and shucking only.  Among other changes, he also noted 10 

that changes were being made to the cultch planting program, 11 

including a collection of shell retention fees. 12 

 13 

Under Inter-jurisdictional Fisheries, IJF, Program Activity, 14 

Steve VanderKooy described the Gulf States Marine Fisheries 15 

Commission’s IJF program for developing fishery management plans 16 

for stocks that are caught predominantly in state waters.   17 

 18 

He reported on the status of five IJF program fishery management 19 

plans that were nearing completion, under development, or just 20 

getting started, including sand seatrout, oyster, menhaden, blue 21 

crab, and flounders.  22 

 23 

Gulf States Marine Fisheries Commission’s Enforcement 24 

Publications, Mr. VanderKooy also reported on the enforcement 25 

publications that are being developed by the Gulf States Marine 26 

Fisheries Commission.   27 

 28 

He particularly noted that the commission is no longer mass 29 

producing hard copies of the Law Enforcement Summary and has 30 

replaced it with an Officer’s Pocket Guide that is streamlined 31 

and fits in the officer’s ticket book and thus, it is more 32 

readily available. 33 

 34 

Under Other Business, Mr. Clint Guidry reported on problems with 35 

the use of TEDs and BRDs, particularly with regard to violations 36 

and the need to increase compliance.  He noted that violations 37 

often occur by accident and suggested that perhaps a 38 

certification program with annual inspections might increase 39 

compliance.   40 

 41 

Another suggestion was that net manufacturers should be required 42 

to demonstrate the ability to comply with regulations regarding 43 

installation.  The group discussed at length the need for more 44 

outreach and education to reduce violations.  With regard to 45 

violations, the group also noted the differences in severity 46 

from an improperly installed TED to no TED at all or a TED that 47 

is sewn shut. 48 
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 1 

Dr. Gary Graham shared some of the compliance problems that he 2 

was aware of in the shrimp industry.  He also shared his and 3 

others outreach efforts that had been conducted in working to 4 

address some of the compliance issues.  5 

 6 

He shared the success that had been accomplished in those 7 

outreach programs.  Officer Goodrich voiced his appreciation 8 

with Dr. Graham’s involvement in the outreach efforts and wanted 9 

to thank all that had been involved in the outreach efforts.  10 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you very much and I apologize for treading 13 

on your committee report.  As I was trying to say earlier, we 14 

have another committee report that might be considered and, 15 

Chairman Riechers, if you would do the Administrative Policy 16 

Committee Report. 17 

 18 

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY COMMITTEE REPORT 19 

 20 

MR. RIECHERS:  Yes, sir.  The Administrative Policy Committee 21 

was called to order on October 24, 2011.  Members present were 22 

myself, Dr. Abele, Dr. Crabtree, and Mr. Teehan.  The agenda was 23 

approved with some shuffling of order and the minutes were 24 

approved with minor changes. 25 

 26 

Dr. Bortone referred to Tab I, Number 4, the Administrative 27 

Handbook Language on the SSC Voting.  He felt that the policy 28 

for the SSC voting needs to be clarified.  Language needs to be 29 

revised to state that a motion can carry based on a majority of 30 

those present and voting.   31 

 32 

Currently, some members abstain and abstentions do not count 33 

towards the majority.  The current language in the handbook 34 

could be interpreted that a majority consists of those members 35 

who are present.  Abstentions do not count towards a majority 36 

and Roberts Rules of Order indicate that an abstention is not a 37 

vote.  Mr. Grimes noted that a majority is determined from the 38 

members who are present and who cast a vote. 39 

 40 

On behalf of the committee, I so move to replace the language 41 

“by majority vote of those present and voting” in Section VI.B. 42 

of the Administrative Handbook to read:  “Decisions by the SSC 43 

will be by consensus or vote by majority vote of those present 44 

and voting.” 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a committee 47 

motion.  Is there discussion on the motion?  Seeing no 48 
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discussion, is there objection to the motion?  Seeing no 1 

objection, the motion passes. 2 

 3 

MR. RIECHERS:  Dr. Bortone next referred to Tab I Number 3, the 4 

SOPPs Language on Advisory Panel Member Violations, and related 5 

that he contacted other councils to determine their policies 6 

regarding advisory panel member violations.   7 

 8 

The result is that some had no rule, some have a similar rule as 9 

the Gulf Council but it is not strictly enforced, and some 10 

enforce the rule occasionally.  The Gulf Council appears to have 11 

the most stringent policy.   12 

 13 

He indicated that council staff submits requests to law 14 

enforcement departments of the Gulf state agencies and NOAA to 15 

conduct background checks on individuals who apply for advisory 16 

panel memberships.  In 2011, the number of requests for 17 

background checks was 245.   18 

 19 

Appointments are made during a closed session and during these 20 

discussions, there have been questions regarding the types of 21 

violations that have been reported on various individuals.  He 22 

questioned the integrity of a violation.   23 

 24 

A violation could simply be the lack of renewing a fishing 25 

license and receiving a violation for fishing without a license.  26 

He suggested adopting the language highlighted in blue in Tab I, 27 

Number 3 to replace the existing language that is highlighted in 28 

yellow.   29 

 30 

The proposed language removes the automatic disqualification of 31 

an applicant or removal of a member if a person has been 32 

determined to have committed a violation of a state marine 33 

resource law. 34 

 35 

The committee discussed establishing specific requirements that 36 

could be imposed on applicants during the application process so 37 

that the checks can be run consistently, for example, mandatory 38 

birth date and another specific type of identification would 39 

allow for those more systematic checks.   40 

 41 

The committee also felt that the council needs to develop a 42 

tighter definition of the term “violation”.  It was noted that 43 

there are varying degrees of violations and the present policy 44 

is that if an applicant is determined to have any type of 45 

violation, they are prevented from serving as a member of an 46 

advisory panel.  The background check process also places a 47 

burden on state law enforcement agencies. 48 
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 1 

A motion was made and withdrawn to remove the language “has been 2 

convicted of any felony offense” on Advisory Panel Member 3 

Violations. 4 

 5 

Then a second motion was made.  On behalf of the committee, I so 6 

move to accept the language in blue on Tab I, Number 3 in the 7 

SOPPs language on advisory panel member violations that would 8 

replace the language in yellow.  The new language would now 9 

read:  “Membership on an AP is determined by the Council during 10 

a closed session of its Council meetings and is based on the 11 

application provided by the applicant as well as the Council 12 

members’ knowledge of the applicant.  Consideration for 13 

appointment may include the appropriate interest, experience, 14 

and past performance as well as other factors such as a record 15 

of fishery violations (among other factors).  AP members serve 16 

at the pleasure of the Council and may be removed at any time 17 

without cause.” 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 20 

on the committee motion?   21 

 22 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I apologize.  I wasn’t here for this particular  23 

committee and could someone -- In approving this motion, and I 24 

guess my question would be to Robin, we will no longer have 25 

staff run to see if there are violations or it’s really a 26 

consideration left to the council as to what the violation was 27 

and that’s what we’ll be looking at, instead of the other one 28 

that we had where it just said that if you’ve had any kind of 29 

violation that you can’t serve?  Is that the intent of this 30 

motion? 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  The intent is that it will be at the discretion 33 

of the council as to whether to run violations and if we so 34 

choose, then we could look at that, but it basically takes away 35 

any cause for action if you find a violation.  It’s up to the 36 

discretion of the council at that point in time. 37 

 38 

MR. PERRET:  Didn’t we discuss that the applicants, if we have a 39 

form and the applicants fill out that form and ask do you have 40 

any fishery violations or something of that aspect and then if 41 

indeed they check yes, then we can do the background check of 42 

sorts and find that out. 43 

 44 

I support this motion.  We’ve got, in this case, 245 individuals 45 

that have had to go through this check and five states and one 46 

or more federal agencies doing background checks.  Each one 47 

doesn’t seem to be consistent with the others and we’ve had 48 
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repeated problems with this program this way and I just think 1 

this would be a lot better system and help us save a lot of time 2 

for a lot of people.  Thank you. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  I think we did have that discussion regarding 5 

possibly adding in submittal form or something, some sort of 6 

application cover sheet that would create a -- It would add a 7 

station, basically, to whether or not they’ve had a violation in 8 

the past or within some record number of years or something like 9 

that and then we can use that.  If we want to further have 10 

checks, that will be up to us at that point. 11 

 12 

DR. ABELE:  That process works very, very well on campuses.  If 13 

you check yes, then you describe the issue.  It’s then taken a 14 

second look at and if it’s serious, the police department and 15 

others look at it and I assume our law enforcement would.  It’s 16 

a very simple and amazingly effective tool. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, 19 

the motion is to accept the language in blue on Tab I, Number 3 20 

in the SOPPs language on advisory panel member violations that 21 

would replace the language in yellow.  The new language would 22 

now read:  “Membership on an AP is determined by the Council 23 

during a closed session of its Council meetings and is based on 24 

the application provided by the applicant as well as the Council 25 

members’ knowledge of the applicant.  Consideration for 26 

appointment may include the appropriate interest, experience, 27 

and past performance as well as other factors such as a record 28 

of fishery violations (among other factors).  AP members serve 29 

at the pleasure of the Council and may be removed at any time 30 

without cause.”  All those in favor of the motion say aye; all 31 

opposed like sign.  The motion passes unanimously. 32 

 33 

MR. RIECHERS:  Next, Mr. Gill referenced Tab I, Number 5, Long-34 

Range Planning, and noted the document is an attempt to outline 35 

the concept of long-range planning for the Gulf Council.   36 

 37 

The document includes mission and vision statements from partner 38 

agencies, information on how to develop a plan, and examples of 39 

types of plans.  He emphasized that the committee will need 40 

direction if the intent is to proceed with a long-range plan. 41 

 42 

The committee discussed the need for a plan and whether to 43 

establish a subcommittee to draft a long-range plan that will 44 

include different visions.  On behalf of the committee, I so 45 

move to continue to develop the long-range planning to 46 

facilitate future management decisions for the Gulf Council. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 1 

on the committee motion?  Seeing none, is there objection to the 2 

committee motion?  Seeing none, the motion passes. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  That concludes my report, Mr. Chair. 5 

 6 

MR. GILL:  Thank you, Chairman Riechers.  That concludes all the 7 

committee reports that I can identify that may not impinge on 8 

public testimony.  Ms. Williams, are you prepared to go to your 9 

item on Other Business?  We can do that before we recess for 10 

lunch. 11 

 12 

OTHER BUSINESS 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Yes, Mr. Chairman, I can do that.  I wanted to 15 

express some concerns, as I have in the past.  I would like for 16 

us to make sure that we take a look when we’re scheduling our 17 

council meetings so that they’re not being held in prime time 18 

snapper season, red snapper season, for our charter for-hire, 19 

because they have that short window opening and it’s very 20 

difficult and they try to be here.  They don’t like missing the 21 

meetings.  I know you can’t always make all of them.   22 

 23 

Also, where we choose to have those meetings, especially during 24 

peak hurricane season, I think we need to look at those areas a 25 

little more closely.  It seems that we’re trying to put an awful 26 

lot into a short window. 27 

 28 

Mr. Anson did a wonderful job in Reef Fish and he had all sorts 29 

of things that probably could use some more discussion, but his 30 

schedule was just packed so extremely full, as well as some of 31 

other ones have been in the past. 32 

 33 

Perhaps if we need to add -- Maybe look at the schedule and if 34 

we need to add back the council meeting that we took away, 35 

perhaps we should do so and as chairman, I’m assuming that you 36 

will go back and take a look at some of these issues, as far as 37 

if we need an extra council meeting and when they’re scheduled 38 

and those sorts of things.  That was one concern that I had. 39 

 40 

Then the other one, I would hope that on some of our materials -41 

- I know under Reef Fish on some of the items that we were not 42 

given even the documents until that morning of the meeting and 43 

so if we could get them a little sooner, it would give us more 44 

time to I guess digest what’s in there and come up with maybe 45 

some solutions to some of the issues or even better input as to 46 

possible solutions to problems that we face. 47 

 48 
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I don’t feel like we didn’t get the documents because we were 1 

waiting on some other agency to supply the materials.  I don’t 2 

know why we didn’t get them, but it’s just I don’t like getting 3 

the materials when I get to the meeting, because it doesn’t give 4 

me enough time to study them.  If you could check into that and 5 

do something about that, I would appreciate it. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you.  In response to the council 8 

scheduling, the schedule you have before you for next year, the 9 

process was a little different this time.  Our Travel 10 

Coordinator did an exhaustive researching in terms of hotels, 11 

costs, et cetera, and locations, to try and determine what made 12 

the most sense, considering all those factors. 13 

 14 

Dr. Bortone, I believe, reviewed it and then I subsequently 15 

reviewed it and approved it and despite that, I did not catch 16 

that Halloween falls on the October meeting, in the middle, but 17 

it’s a middle of the week Halloween and so yes, every attempt is 18 

being made to do that and given the new process of trying to 19 

evaluate it closely and trying to watch those nickels and dimes 20 

so they’re available for other things. 21 

 22 

In terms of the materials for the briefing book, as you know, 23 

that’s been a long-running problem.  I think we all share angst 24 

on that.  What you might not know is that for the past three 25 

meetings, I think it is, Phil Steele, Dr. Bortone and I have 26 

been meeting to try to identify bottlenecks and devise solutions 27 

in removing those bottlenecks to provide the materials earlier. 28 

 29 

One of the solutions there was to provide a deadline on when 30 

materials would be accepted and that’s had some favorable 31 

impact.  It hasn’t solved the entire problem and I doubt we ever 32 

will, but we can whittle it down so that the impact will be 33 

reduced as far as we can get it. 34 

 35 

There’s a lot of folks that put input into the briefing book and 36 

not everybody marches to the same drummer and so having said 37 

that, I would defer to Dr. Bortone. 38 

 39 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  The reason 40 

some of the reef fish materials were late this time is that you 41 

may look at the schedule and realize that Dr. Diagne was bombed 42 

by a whole host of activities, most of which were meetings that 43 

took place just prior to this meeting and so it was miraculous, 44 

I feel, that he even got those materials into us when he did. 45 

 46 

Normally, we try to get things in at least the Wednesday before 47 

the meeting.  We were pretty successful except for that one 48 
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instance and that was absolutely unavoidable, given how much 1 

work was put on him. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  To that comment, there’s multiple actors in this 4 

pie and we’re amongst them.  When we load the plate up as heavy 5 

as we did the last time, we’re creating those kinds of 6 

difficulties ourselves and so as we proceed, we need to be 7 

keeping those things in mind as well.  Go ahead, Mr. Teehan. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, President Gill or King Gill.  I just 10 

wanted to pile on with what Kay brought up, was that we do need 11 

to figure out -- Talking about it and pointing fingers and all 12 

that stuff is all well and good, but it doesn’t get us the 13 

documents any quicker. 14 

 15 

I run a staff of far less in my agency that has to produce the 16 

documents by a deadline and there is no excuse and so I think, 17 

especially for those of us that have day jobs, we can’t try to 18 

digest all this material a couple of days before we’re supposed 19 

to and so I just wanted to make that observation. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Comments noted, sir.  Further discussion on 22 

Other Business?  Seeing none, we will recess until 1:30, at 23 

which point we will take public testimony.  On the comment, 24 

again, one card for this meeting will suffice, although I would 25 

note that agenda items normally require a separate card, but 26 

given that one agenda item is going to be considered further, 27 

public testimony is not as significant and the other item is 28 

relatively small in nature and so one card should cover it and 29 

we’ll reconvene at 1:30 and hear public testimony.  We stand in 30 

recess. 31 

 32 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 11:50 a.m., October 27, 33 

2011.) 34 

 35 

- - - 36 

 37 

October 27, 2011 38 

 39 

THURSDAY AFTERNOON SESSION 40 

 41 

- - - 42 

 43 

The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 44 

Council reconvened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 45 

Louisiana, Thursday afternoon, October 27, 2011, and was called 46 

to order at 1:30 p.m. by Chairman Bob Gill. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  If everyone would settle down and take your 1 

places and if you do need to hold conversations, please hold 2 

them outside.  We will commence on public testimony at this 3 

time.  As I mentioned prior to the lunch hour, we will use one 4 

card for all your testimony and I will read off the name and the 5 

name of the person following testimony and if the person who is 6 

second in line would queue up and come to the microphone after 7 

the existing speaker is there. 8 

 9 

Each person will be given three minutes to speak their piece and 10 

if there’s questions from council to those giving testimony, we 11 

will entertain it at that time.  We’ll get started here.  The 12 

first speaker is Chris Moran and he will be followed by Steve 13 

Tomeny. 14 

 15 

PUBLIC TESTIMONY 16 

 17 

MR. CHRIS MORAN:  Guys, I’m not really up on all the -- I’ve 18 

been pretty tied up on other issues for the last eighteen 19 

months, but I’m really not up on everything like I should be, 20 

but I’m here today because I had heard through the grapevine 21 

that they’re looking at longer closures for the amberjack. 22 

 23 

In Louisiana, our season is different from some of the other 24 

states.  It’s mainly an outboard-operated state.  We run great 25 

distances and we don’t have a lot of development along the 26 

coastline. 27 

 28 

Management in Louisiana, it would be preferable if management 29 

didn’t consist of long closures and it consisted of maybe making 30 

the fish -- Maybe upping the minimum size that you can keep or 31 

something like that, something that keeps our businesses viable. 32 

 33 

I don’t know how invested all of you guys sitting here at this 34 

table are in fishing, personally or whatever, but I am very 35 

invested, probably as much invested as half this table, if not 36 

all of it.  I have large assets in Port Fourchon and other 37 

areas.   38 

 39 

It’s crucial to us that when managing any fish, snapper or 40 

amberjack, that you keep in mind that you keep the season going.  41 

We don’t mind -- The two fish thing was a hit when it hit 42 

everybody, but the people have adjusted to it.  The biggest 43 

complaint you hear is not the -- You don’t hear about the two 44 

fish anymore.  You hear about the timeframe.  I know this is 45 

probably something you all have discussed, but why couldn’t the 46 

snapper also have a larger minimum size and a longer season?   47 

 48 
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I really didn’t get to practice anything, but as far as sector 1 

separation, I’m not versed enough on it to have a real, true 2 

comment on it.  I think it’s something to look at.  I’m not sold 3 

on it yet.  I don’t know what the true hidden agendas are, if 4 

it’s driven by any one group or another.  Keep in mind that 5 

everything should be designed in order to manage fish and with 6 

whatever interest groups may be involved.   7 

 8 

I guess the other is as far as fishing during the summer, in 9 

Louisiana when school ends in May, our season, that is the peak.  10 

Our season is from May until the kids go back to school.  That 11 

is the biggest amount of time.  We don’t have 4,000 condos on 12 

the beach.  I wish I had more than ten seconds, because I could 13 

go on, but that’s pretty much it.  That’s all I’ve got.  Does 14 

anybody have any questions? 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Chris, for coming.  We always hear the 17 

problems in the fisheries and we get a lot of people telling us 18 

the problems and I think we look forward to the solutions.  19 

Amberjack is one of them on the front burner right now. 20 

 21 

I understand you would like to see it open in the summer, but do 22 

you have any solution on either months you would prefer closed 23 

or any other thing?  Everyone knows I speak about minimum size 24 

limits, raising the minimum size, but I just want your comments. 25 

 26 

MR. MORAN:  A solution?  You could have an early year or late 27 

year closure, the first quarter or last quarter.  That would be 28 

my suggestion. 29 

 30 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you, Chris.  I heard you say that your main 31 

season is from May through August.  You supported possibly 32 

raising the size limit in order to not have early closures.  Can 33 

you tell me, what is your average size amberjack that you’re 34 

catching now and what size would you suggest that we look at in 35 

order to extend your season?  You’re saying May through August, 36 

right? 37 

 38 

MR. MORAN:  That’s in Louisiana.  You can obviously tell the 39 

difference when the kids get out of school.  The camps fill up 40 

and the road fills up and the marina and the bait sales.  41 

Everything goes up and when kids go back to school, it’s just 42 

the opposite. 43 

 44 

As far as the size of the amberjack, I actually personally 45 

fished Tuesday and my boat has fished almost every day this week 46 

and the amberjack was a crucial part of it, because the tuna -- 47 

They were tuna trips and the tuna fishing hasn’t been that good 48 
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this week. 1 

 2 

I would say the average size is probably thirty-two, thirty-3 

four, thirty-three, thirty-five or thirty-six inches.  We’ve got 4 

some slobs.  That’s the best way to describe it, but there’s a 5 

lot of fish. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  So up to thirty-six you would be okay? 8 

 9 

MR. MORAN:  Personally, to keep a season all year open?  Yes, I 10 

would be.  That’s a little big, but customers like catching big 11 

fish. 12 

 13 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Chris.  What is your perception of 14 

mortality associated with any discards in that thirty-inch fish 15 

to a thirty-six-inch fish? 16 

 17 

MR. MORAN:  Amberjack, and I’ve been charter fishing for twelve 18 

years and I don’t really do it that much anymore, but I’ve never 19 

-- Amberjack, you’ll see them slow sometimes, but almost always 20 

they recover, unlike some other fish.  Amberjack are easy to 21 

vent and they come up slower, because they fight so hard, and so 22 

you don’t see them swell up nearly as bad as a lot of the other 23 

fish. 24 

 25 

I would say if I had to -- I’m not a scientist, but I would say 26 

that they have a good chance of survival when caught and 27 

released.  I don’t know whose group it was here, but one of the 28 

charter vessels that runs out of the marina went and caught and 29 

released -- Jamie is actually here and they went and caught and 30 

released over a hundred amberjack in like two days and didn’t 31 

have a fish that didn’t recover. 32 

 33 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Chris.  Along those lines, we hear an 34 

awful lot of testimony about dolphins eating red snapper that 35 

are thrown overboard.  We rarely hear anybody say anything about 36 

other species.  Is it your perception that that danger is there 37 

for amberjack going overboard also? 38 

 39 

MR. MORAN:  No.  I have never, in my twelve years of chartering, 40 

seen a dolphin eat an amberjack.  I’ve seen fish eat snapper 41 

before, but not a dolphin eat an amberjack. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Chris.  I neglected to explain the 44 

light system for the speakers and the green light goes on when 45 

your three minutes starts and when the yellow light comes on, 46 

you have one minute left and so you need to be thinking about 47 

wrapping it up. 48 
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 1 

When the red light comes on, your three minutes are up and you 2 

need to think about terminating rather abruptly.  Relative to -- 3 

We have an excess of fifty cards of folks willing to speak this 4 

afternoon and more coming in and so I would point that out for 5 

the benefit of the council.  Next up is Steve Tomeny, to be 6 

followed by David Krebs. 7 

 8 

MR. STEVE TOMENY:  Good afternoon.  I’m Steve Tomeny and I 9 

operate a charter fishing operation here in south Louisiana, in 10 

Port Fourchon.  I have two large sixty-five-foot headboat-style 11 

boats.  I’m a dual-permitted fisherman and a member of the 12 

Charter Fishermen’s Association and the Shareholder’s Alliance. 13 

 14 

Mainly, we’re here to say that let’s keep on the good work with 15 

the pilot programs.  I’m glad to see the interest back in sector 16 

separation and the information that we’re going to gather I 17 

think will help enlighten all of us on the subject. 18 

 19 

It seems like we had a really slow summer here off of south 20 

Louisiana in our business and there were lots of reasons, I 21 

guess, but my business is noticeably off and I’m just throwing 22 

that out there.  We would -- So many factors and it’s hard to 23 

say why.  Maybe it was the amberjack weren’t available to our 24 

regular customers, but I still like having something to sell to 25 

them this time of year and so I wasn’t totally opposed to that 26 

amberjack being closed. 27 

 28 

Another subject before I run out of time here is we would like 29 

to see the Amendment 36 process kept separate and on the table, 30 

so that we can resolve the issue with the outside people being 31 

able to buy into the red snapper IFQ and I think that’s my hot 32 

topics for this trip and thank you. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Steve. 35 

 36 

DR. ABELE:  Do you have an opinion on whether or not IFQ shares 37 

ought to be open to anybody or limited or what? 38 

 39 

MR. TOMENY:  I would like to keep them within the reef holder 40 

permit process and the fishermen -- I think some sort of use-it-41 

or-lose-it menu put in there.  I don’t see anything that’s going 42 

to help us by having a whole bunch of outsiders trading or 43 

getting into them and especially not using them.  Thank you. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Steve.  Next up is David Krebs, to be 46 

followed by Johnny Williams. 47 

 48 
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MR. DAVID KREBS:  Good afternoon, council.  I’m David Krebs, 1 

Gulf of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance.  Thank you for 2 

allowing us to speak today.  We strongly support Amendment 36 3 

moving forward as a stand-alone. 4 

 5 

The rationale is that as the reef fish complex continues to 6 

evolve in the commercial industry, if these shares continue to 7 

get more expensive for new participants or people that want to 8 

lease fish, as we see the vermilion ACL go into play, it’s going 9 

to restrict access to the existing commercial fleet and even new 10 

guys that are on smaller fleets and so we’re very concerned 11 

about running the cost of share allocation or lease allocation 12 

throughout the year and never mind just the cost of shares 13 

alone. 14 

 15 

I believe you all got a copy of this letter from Dean Cox, a 16 

Destin b-liner fisherman.  If you haven’t read it, I encourage 17 

you to read it.  This is a typical vermilion snapper fisherman.  18 

Ms. Williams has asked for us to bring vermilion fishermen to 19 

council meetings and he will explain that vermilion fishermen 20 

aren’t quite the elitists that some of the other groups are that 21 

can afford to come to these meetings. 22 

 23 

You’re getting ready to move forward with the ACL requirement 24 

for vermilion snapper.  You guys think that you’re being 25 

generous to set it at four-and-a-half million or five-million 26 

even.  Just realize that in 2009, by your own numbers, we landed 27 

4.8 million, in excess of that. 28 

 29 

If you set it at 4.5, we’ve already overfished it in 2009.  We 30 

definitely need to address the allocation issues associated with 31 

the vermilion ACL.  If we as the commercial industry landed 3.8 32 

in 2009, there’s going to be some serious jobs lost if you don’t 33 

protect the commercial industry with an allocation decision when 34 

you set the ACL. 35 

 36 

Again, we encourage you to continue moving forward with the 37 

opportunity for vermilion snapper fishermen to look at what an 38 

IFQ could look like and let them continue designing this and 39 

send it out for referendum and some of the other folks behind me 40 

will have more to add and that’s it and thank you. 41 

 42 

DR. SHIPP:  David, I always enjoy your testimony.  You’re in a 43 

unique position to maybe address this question.  Over the past 44 

five years, do you have a feel for what percentage of the 45 

snapper brought in were from leased shares compared with shares 46 

by people who actually own the quotas and is there a trend there 47 

one way or the other? 48 
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 1 

MR. KREBS:  I think that there -- Destin might be unique.  Some 2 

of the Destin fishermen are quite happy to be leasing shares and 3 

to make that their business plan, and this is especially true in 4 

the dual-permitted vessels, with the shorter snapper seasons. 5 

 6 

The ones that have the ability to lease snapper will still try 7 

to lease more and more snapper now to sustain their business 8 

model.  It’s a very important component of the bycatch grouper 9 

side of the equation and so to answer your question exactly, I 10 

think that there is more leasing going on, but I think it’s 11 

because of the demand and not necessarily because of what 12 

somebody has to.  I think there’s actually -- I know for a fact 13 

that Destin boats are beating up telephones and asking people 14 

can I lease your fish and so it’s all demand driven. 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Are you talking about there’s a big demand from 17 

the charter industry to lease, so that they can fish more 18 

commercially, because of the short season? 19 

 20 

MR. KREBS:  Absolutely.  They’re just subsidizing.  It’s all 21 

commercial fish. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, David.  Next up is Johnny Williams, 24 

to be followed by Shannon Williams. 25 

 26 

MR. JOHNNY WILLIAMS:  Good afternoon.  I’m Johnny Williams with 27 

Williams Partyboats Incorporated in Galveston, Texas.  I’m a 28 

third-generation partyboat operator.  I’ve been coming to these 29 

meetings since about 1989 and I still see some of the folks that 30 

were here in 1989 and the only thing I can say is we all look a 31 

lot older. 32 

 33 

Wouldn’t it be nice if we could come up with a program to where 34 

you all wouldn’t have to come and see my face so often at these 35 

meetings and everything?  I think one of the programs that we 36 

would like to look at is this pilot program for the headboats.  37 

Basically, I’ve been warning people since 1989 what was coming 38 

down the road and it’s come to pass. 39 

 40 

We’ve gotten to where we have a forty-eight-day season and a two 41 

fish bag limit.  This next year, we’re probably going to see a 42 

shorter season than that, even though we’re getting increases in 43 

the TAC, which everyone is crazy about.  It’s still meaning 44 

fewer days out on the sea for us and we’re losing a lot of folks 45 

in the industry, as evidenced by the number of permits. 46 

 47 

I think we’re losing, on the average, about 1 percent a year.  48 
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These are people that are not coming back.  There’s a moratorium 1 

on permits and once a permit is gone, that’s it.  It’s finished.  2 

We need to try to protect the people that are still in this 3 

industry, the ones that have been around all these years, and 4 

we’re trying to do it without doing it at the expense of anyone 5 

else. 6 

 7 

As I mentioned this last council meeting, I caught I think it 8 

was 5,431 red snapper this last year on the boat I operate, the 9 

Captain John.  I’m not apologizing for that.  I think I’m real 10 

good at what I do, but the thing is that I could have gotten by 11 

with fewer fish if I had had the opportunity to fish for the 12 

fish when I want to. 13 

 14 

I’ve got Houston, one of the biggest cities in the country, just 15 

a few miles away from us there.  In the summer months, when we 16 

have a lot of tourists in town, I could target other species and 17 

not use my allocation of red snapper during that period of time. 18 

 19 

Right now, we’re forced to catch red snapper when we could be 20 

loading up the boats anyway with people.  A lot of tourists, 21 

they want to go out and just catch some fish and they don’t care 22 

if it’s a red snapper or a red drum and so I feel like I’m 23 

wasting those red snapper.  I don’t have the opportunity to fish 24 

for them other times of the year.  That’s the only time that I’m 25 

allowed to. 26 

 27 

I would like to have the opportunity to fish for red snapper 28 

when I wanted to and I think this pilot program would be a real 29 

step in that direction.  Maybe I’m wrong, but I think I can run 30 

my business better than the government can and I think probably 31 

pretty much everybody in this room could say the same thing and 32 

that’s all I want. 33 

 34 

I don’t want to take any fish away from anybody, but I just want 35 

to operate my business the way I want to and still preserve the 36 

fish.  Thank you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Johnny.  Next up is Shannon Williams, 39 

to be followed by David Cresson. 40 

 41 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  I believe he left.  David Cresson, he left. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Then Shannon will be followed by Kelty 44 

Readenour.  Thank you, Russell. 45 

 46 

MS. SHANNON WILLIAMS:  Hello.  My name is Shannon Williams and 47 

I’m a current student at A&M Galveston and an employee at 48 
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Williams Partyboats.  I work in the office and spend the 1 

majority of my time answering phone calls. 2 

 3 

The busiest time of year for our business is the summer months.  4 

After the summer, the phone calls slow down drastically, due to 5 

the start of the school year.  After the reopening of the 6 

snapper season in the fall of last year, there have been 7 

numerous phone calls this year asking if the same was going to 8 

be done. 9 

 10 

This shows the importance of the red snapper season to our 11 

business during the slower times of year.  I believe that the 12 

pilot program would be a great way to help our business in 13 

allowing us to fish for red snapper when we need to the most, 14 

like weekends during the winter and other times.  That’s about 15 

it and thank you. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Shannon.  Next up is Kelty Readenour, 18 

to be followed by Pete Barber. 19 

 20 

MR. KELTY READENOUR:  Good afternoon.  I would like to discuss a 21 

little bit about the king mackerel fisheries.  On all the data 22 

I’ve seen and the people I’ve talked to, it suggests this is a 23 

very strong fishery in the Gulf of Mexico, especially in the 24 

western Gulf. 25 

 26 

I don’t see any reason why we should go to any kind of ITQ 27 

program on this and a simple solution to some of the problems on 28 

it is something that I’ve heard mentioned as well, is that every 29 

year when you send in your application to renew your permit for 30 

mackerel that you declare a zone in which you fish that entire 31 

season or year in, until you renew the next year and you could 32 

change zones at that period of time. 33 

 34 

I think that would be real beneficial to the fishermen, mainly 35 

off of the Louisiana coast, because of what is happening with a 36 

lot of the transit fishermen.  A large segment of permit holders 37 

here in Louisiana never have the access to the resource, because 38 

it’s always closed. 39 

 40 

Normally their main fishery is shrimping, trawling, and by the 41 

time they finish their season or it becomes more profitable to 42 

fish mackerel, it’s closed.  Historically, over the last fifteen 43 

or so years, they’ve not had any access to this program 44 

whatsoever. 45 

 46 

Another thing, with economics the way they are now, because of 47 

the price of the diesel fuel, we normally start on the west side 48 
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of the Mississippi River, at Grande Isle, where I live.  We head 1 

to the Texas/Louisiana state line, off of Fresh Water Bayou or 2 

some area like that, to fish, but not after Hurricane Rita 3 

hitting that area. 4 

 5 

There’s no facilities there to unload or anything else and so we 6 

have to travel back to the Louisiana Grande Isle area to unload 7 

our product or the Fourchon area.  With the price of fuel, it 8 

just makes it not profitable and if we could change this opening 9 

date on this western zone to October 1, I think it would be 10 

beneficial, because these fish tend to migrate to the river by 11 

that period of time. 12 

 13 

They come up that Texas coast around July and then they make it 14 

here sometime in September and I think that would be very 15 

beneficial.  I know to our area it would be and it would solve a 16 

lot of the problems that are occurring in this fishery.  Thank 17 

you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Kelty.  Next up is Pete Barber, to be 20 

followed by Jim Clements. 21 

 22 

MR. PETE BARBER:  Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and ladies and 23 

gentlemen.  My name is Pete Barber and I’m the President of the 24 

Alabama Seafood Association.  Unfortunately, I think it’s a 25 

lifetime sentence. 26 

 27 

I would like to open my comments about the snapper fishery in 28 

the Gulf of Mexico by going to the medical profession, typically 29 

the first responders, and the code that would do us all well 30 

when it comes to regulating our fisheries resources and the 31 

first is do no harm. 32 

 33 

I think that that would be a good way to go about it.  I 34 

remember back when we had a 9.2 million-pound TAC and as close 35 

to non-confrontational as it was, the user groups generally got 36 

along.  I don’t think the resource was suffering and one of the 37 

good things that came out of it when the pressure from various 38 

groups to reduce that was alleviated, at least partly, 39 

temporarily, by a five-year moratorium. 40 

 41 

The populations continued to grow and I think one of the 42 

problems we have is we accept some fatally-flawed data.  I don’t 43 

think anybody that’s on the water believes the characterization 44 

of the red snapper population as it’s presently presented to us 45 

and that’s a problem. 46 

 47 

Then we get to -- We came from the nine-million and then we got 48 
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down to five-million, et cetera, and we created a lot of our 1 

problems that we’re trying to deal with and it would be my 2 

suggestion, and it’s not provable, that had we never left that 3 

that we wouldn’t be here today talking about different problems. 4 

 5 

What we have done, when we got to what looked like on the 6 

surface a good way to address this, was ITQs.  In practice, what 7 

that did was divide our industry at a time when we can’t afford 8 

to be divided.  We have the haves and the have not’s. 9 

 10 

There’s a five-year study on how that has worked out and I would 11 

strongly encourage that there be no new ITQs even considered 12 

until we have a full, unbiased evaluation of exactly what has 13 

happened and what we see and what we’ve learned from the snapper 14 

ITQ and getting back to my original preface, first do no harm.  15 

Thank you. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Pete.  Next up is Jim Clements, to be 18 

followed by Mike Graef. 19 

 20 

MR. JIM CLEMENTS:  My name is Jim Clements.  I spoke in favor of 21 

IFQs at the Austin council meeting.  I wasn’t going to be 22 

redundant and talk about IFQs again until I heard a few 23 

statements in the Reef Fish Committee on Tuesday that concerned 24 

me. 25 

 26 

A few council members that were not on the council when the IFQ 27 

program was developed seemed unsure how they felt about certain 28 

aspects of the program.  I fished for fifteen years before the 29 

IFQ program was implemented and believe me, every management 30 

tool the Gulf Council tried failed, fifteen days and then a ten-31 

day red snapper derby season and then a complete closure of the 32 

grouper fishery was a disaster. 33 

 34 

Even the trip limits to help postpone closures handicapped 35 

fishermen.  Stocks were being overfished and something had to be 36 

done.  It is the job of the Gulf Council and National Marine 37 

Fisheries Service to amend the fishery management plan if it’s 38 

not achieving the goals of the MSA and it was not. 39 

 40 

Amendment 29 was introduced to address the problem.  I was on 41 

the AP that chose the best plan to rebuild the grouper fishery.  42 

The AP looked at several management tools proposed in the 43 

amendment and decided that an IFQ was the best plan to make the 44 

fishery sustainable again. 45 

 46 

The Gulf IFQ programs were designed and approved in a referendum 47 

by over 80 percent of commercial grouper fishermen and 87 48 
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percent of red snapper fishermen.  The Gulf Council implemented 1 

them. 2 

 3 

There seems to be concern that IFQ shares can be bought by a few 4 

individuals and used like commodities.  This can’t happen, 5 

because there’s a cap on how much an individual or entity can 6 

own.  Even people who own shares and do not fish them, for 7 

whatever reason, lease their allocation to fishermen who do. 8 

 9 

Another concern I’ve heard is that IFQs privatize a resource.  10 

When someone says that IFQs privatize a resource, this really 11 

burns me up.  Let that person explain to me how redfish, which 12 

is managed by this council, can be caught only by the 13 

recreational sector.  This is a blatant privatization of a 14 

resource that used to be harvested by the commercial sector for 15 

the 98 percent of the American public that don’t fish, but could 16 

use redfish for a food service. 17 

 18 

All an IFQ does is distribute the fish and allocate it to the 19 

commercial sector among commercial fishermen according to their 20 

historical catch.  That’s not privatization.  It is a means to 21 

keep the commercial sector within its quota and it does. 22 

 23 

As far as young fishermen entering an IFQ fishery, four months 24 

ago I personally financed a grouper boat for one of my captains 25 

who owns no shares.  He is leasing allocation for every fish he 26 

catches. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Jim, you need to wrap it up. 29 

 30 

MR. CLEMENTS:  He is making more money now that he could before 31 

the IFQ programs, because the IFQ programs have increased the 32 

price of fish beyond and above the price of the allocation it 33 

costs him to fish. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Jim, your time is done.  You are completed.  36 

Thank you.  37 

 38 

MR. TEEHAN:  Jim, I just wanted to point out to you that this 39 

council does not allow the harvest of red drum in federal 40 

waters.  It’s the State of Florida I think that you’re confusing 41 

with the Gulf Council as far as the allocation of red drum. 42 

 43 

DR. ABELE:  On the discussion on Amendment 36, whether or not 44 

IFQ shares should be open to anybody to buy, where do you stand 45 

on that? 46 

 47 

MR. CLEMENTS:  I feel like it should be kept within the 48 
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commercial fishery and that you need to have a reef fish permit 1 

and that it shouldn’t be opened up to anybody that doesn’t have 2 

a reef fish permit and we should maybe look at something that 3 

would strongly encourage the people that have IFQ shares to have 4 

the use-it-or-lose-it clause. 5 

 6 

The AP actually recommended a use-it-or-lose-it clause, a 30 7 

percent -- I believe I’m correct.  If 30 percent of the shares 8 

were not used by either fishing or leasing them for a certain 9 

period of time, that they would be lost and they would be put 10 

back into the program and divided amongst the participants.   11 

 12 

That was not chosen by the council and I don’t know why.  We had 13 

several recommendations that were not chosen by the panel.  14 

Those are the type things that could be looked at in the five-15 

year review and I support that. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jim.  Before we go on to the next 18 

speaker, I would like to remind the participants who are going 19 

to give testimony that when you come to the microphone to please 20 

state your name, affiliation, if any, and your basis and 21 

experience in the fishery that you’re talking about.  Next up is 22 

Mike Graef and he’ll be followed by Chad Hanson. 23 

 24 

MR. MIKE GRAEF:  Good afternoon.  My name is Mike Graef from the 25 

Charterboat Huntress from Destin, Florida.  I would like to 26 

first start off by congratulating Pam Dana on her appointment to 27 

this council.  I think she’s going to make a fine addition. 28 

 29 

You all have got a lot on your plate.  Wow.  Amberjack, you’re 30 

thinking about increasing the size on those and I think that 31 

would be a big mistake.  The twenty-eight-inch fish have a lot 32 

better chance of making it back down to the bottom than a 33 

thirty-four-inch fish.  I don’t know the number you’ve talked 34 

about, but it’s something to keep in mind.  The bigger the jack, 35 

the better chance he’s not going to make it down to the bottom 36 

alive. 37 

 38 

I keep hearing in my circle about accountability.  I think the 39 

charter for-hire sector is very accountable.  The commercial, of 40 

course, they get to bring their fish in and get them weighed at 41 

the dock and that’s a wonderful thing, but I think with the 42 

electronic logbooks and if we can somehow switch from pounds to 43 

numbers of fish and we do our electronic logbooks on the way in, 44 

it’s real-time data and you’ll have access to that every day, 45 

just like that casino across the street.  They can punch one key 46 

on the keyboard and know exactly how much money is in the bank 47 

and I think you all can do the same thing. 48 
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 1 

The main reason I’m here today is sector separation.  Right now, 2 

I’m totally against it.  I did the math on this year’s forty-3 

eight days that we had with recreational and by the way, all of 4 

my customers are recreational fishermen. 5 

 6 

On a forty-eight-day season this year, if they had split up the 7 

pie, I would have got twenty-nine days and not the forty-eight 8 

and so my business, I’m better off staying with recreational 9 

fishermen and I’m against sector separation, plain and simple. 10 

 11 

I’m not saying down the road it might not be a good thing.  12 

We’ve got the full benchmark assessment coming up by mid-2013 13 

and you’re going to have some new numbers.  I think they’re 14 

going to be good numbers, encouraging numbers, and at that time, 15 

we need to re-discuss it and I think that would be a good time.  16 

Until then, I don’t think it’s an issue.  Thank you. 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  If this is a prolonged question, we can talk later, 19 

but it’s not clear to me why sector separation would affect any 20 

number of days.  If you’ve got the same fish then and the same 21 

fish now and you stay within a bag limit, it should be the same. 22 

 23 

MR. GRAEF:  The problem with that is, for instance, this past 24 

spring with the groupers, when the State of Florida opened up in 25 

state waters, it was held against the commercial that if they 26 

caught too many fish that it would come off the commercial TAC 27 

and I see that down the way, that one user group could be 28 

punished by another, regardless of sector separation, and that’s 29 

my basis for that. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just to that point, one, I don’t think there’s 32 

any basis for your estimate of twenty-eight days.  I don’t see 33 

any way that works out that way and one of the things that 34 

sector separation would do is it would prevent another sector 35 

from running over and from reducing your season.  That’s one of 36 

the reasons for looking at sector separation and so I think you 37 

need to go look at that again, because I think you’ve got some 38 

misconceptions, but thanks for being here. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is Chad Hanson, to be 41 

followed by Wayne Werner. 42 

 43 

MR. CHAD HANSON:  Thank you, Chairman Gill.  Good afternoon, 44 

members of the council.  Thanks for the opportunity to address 45 

you today.  My name is Chad Hanson and I’m a Fishery Policy 46 

Analyst for the Pew Environment Group.  I just want to briefly 47 

touch on two issues today. 48 
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 1 

The issue of sector separation has been considered by the 2 

council for quite some time in various forms and fashions and up 3 

to this point, it’s been difficult wrapping our collective heads 4 

around what it actually means.  We’ve been talking about it more 5 

abstractly than specifically. 6 

 7 

The presentations that staff has provided this week and in 8 

previous meetings has provided good information to further the 9 

conversation along, but we’re not there all talking about the 10 

same things yet. 11 

 12 

As approved in committee, a more formal document that can 13 

analyze the advantages and implications of the various issues 14 

and lay out potential pathways would go a long way to hopefully 15 

provide the necessary information and better guidance to the 16 

council and to the public. 17 

 18 

Therefore, we are supportive of further examining the issue 19 

through a scoping type document at the earliest meeting as 20 

schedules and time allow. 21 

 22 

Red snapper sector overages, likewise we encourage the council 23 

to consider potential action on red snapper overages and payback 24 

adjustments by sector, as presented in the discussion paper 25 

which is Agenda Item B-14, which was not addressed in committee 26 

and so I would ask you to go back and look at that document. 27 

 28 

While having some type of overage adjustment by sector is 29 

important to prevent overfishing, it is also imperative to 30 

consider the use of catch targets, or ACTs, for each sector, in 31 

order to prevent future overages, as is being done now for many 32 

other council-managed species. 33 

 34 

National Standard 1 Guidelines, which are the technical guidance 35 

to aid councils in following the Magnuson-Stevens Act, 36 

recommends overage adjustments for species like red snapper, 37 

that are overfished and are under rebuilding plans. 38 

 39 

Considering these items in the scoping documents separately or 40 

combined with other ongoing action will enable the council to 41 

better address these issues going forward.  That’s what I have 42 

to say today and thank you. 43 

 44 

DR. SHIPP:  Thank you, Chad.  Do you view sector separation as a 45 

form of catch shares? 46 

 47 

MR. HANSON:  Not necessarily, no. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Chad.  Next up is Wayne Werner, to be 2 

followed by John Lee. 3 

 4 

MR. WAYNE WERNER:  My name is Wayne Werner, owner and operator 5 

of the Fishing Vessel Sea Quest and sixty-five council meetings 6 

or so.  I guess that would be my experience that you’re looking 7 

for.  Unlike what Mr. Krebs said, I can’t afford to be here and 8 

still, I feel like I can’t afford not to be here and we’ll get 9 

into this part of it. 10 

 11 

As far as Amendment 36, I think it should stand alone.  I really 12 

don’t understand why we’re going through an amendment process.  13 

Once you go to an IFQ, I thought that all you had to do was go 14 

to a referendum process.  That’s just the way I read it and I 15 

felt that way.  I didn’t think we had to go through all this. 16 

 17 

As far as amberjack, stand it at a 2,000-pound trip limit.  I 18 

hate to see that quota go up and us not reaching it later on.  19 

That’s happened on other fisheries and even on the east coast 20 

with king mackerel in the past.  You never saw that trip limit 21 

go back up. 22 

 23 

This vermilion snapper, listening to that, what we actually see 24 

going on in the western zone is a lot like what David Krebs is 25 

seeing in the eastern zone and like Donnie brought up the last 26 

meeting, these fish have been displaced.  The oil had a definite 27 

impact on them and you’re not going to see your levels met.  28 

You’re not even going to see them get close over the next couple 29 

of years.   30 

 31 

It’s going to go downhill and we just don’t see those fish in 32 

existence out there.  We’re not seeing a lot of babies and 33 

everybody I talk to, both sides of the river, there’s not a lot 34 

of babies and I just don’t see where you set that level even 35 

that high.  Basically, that’s all I have to say today and thank 36 

you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Wayne, I have a question.  Are you saying that 39 

your read on vermilion is that you will not achieve a reasonably 40 

-- Like four-and-a-half million, whereas Mr. Krebs said that we 41 

would blow that apart? 42 

 43 

MR. WERNER:  No, David Krebs said we would never meet that and I 44 

agree with David on that.  Yes, this is a very unhealthy stock 45 

of fish and over the next couple of years, you’re going to see 46 

just how unhealthy it is.  Much like snappers being an unhealthy 47 

stock and look at them.  You can walk on them. 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t understand why you’re not seeing any 2 

small vermilion, yet the catchability evidently is there, 3 

because they’re actually landing more, but are you seeing -- 4 

 5 

MR. WERNER:  You have an increased effort. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Are you not seeing small red snapper? 8 

 9 

MR. WERNER:  It depends on where you go.  Off of the east side 10 

of Louisiana, you don’t see anything under four pounds and then 11 

on the west end of Louisiana, you see babies. 12 

 13 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Thank you.  I was just trying to understand. 14 

 15 

MR. WERNER:  To answer your question about the vermilion 16 

snapper, you have as much of an increase and as much of a shift 17 

in the fishery where people who were grouper fishing are now b-18 

liner fishing, because they’re having problems with the gags. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Wayne.  Next up is John Lee, to be 21 

followed by Marlene Eller. 22 

 23 

MR. JOHN LEE:  I’m John Lee and I run a charterboat out of 24 

Mexico Beach, Florida.  I’m against catch shares and sector 25 

separation and to answer the question about dolphin getting 26 

amberjack, I’ve had them tear twenty or twenty-five-pound 27 

amberjack off the hook and run out there forty yards and throw 28 

them ten feet up in the air playing with them and so they will 29 

catch them, but it’s very seldom. 30 

 31 

On the issue about the king mackerel fishery, commercial 32 

fishery, I think you should pick your zone at the beginning of 33 

the year.  In our area, it’s already cut off to king mackerel 34 

fishing before the fall migration had a chance to get to us and 35 

we don’t follow them. 36 

 37 

I may be out of line asking this, but just for my own 38 

satisfaction, you ladies and gentlemen control the red snapper 39 

fishery and I would like to know, by a show of hands, how many 40 

of you have actually gone red snapper fishing in the past year 41 

and seen the quantity and size of red snapper in the Gulf?  42 

That’s a good show.  That’s all I’ve got.  Thank you. 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, John.  Next up is Marlene Eller, to 45 

be followed by Michael Burler. 46 

 47 

MS. MARLENE ELLER:  My name is Marlene Eller and I want to thank 48 
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you so much for the opportunity to speak with you this 1 

afternoon.  My claim to fame is I am the wife of Captain George 2 

Eller of the Charterboat Checkmate and the mother of Captain 3 

Mike Eller, Captain of the Charterboat Lady M out of Destin, 4 

Florida. 5 

 6 

I have watched my husband and my son and a lot of other 7 

fishermen struggle for a long time to be heard and to be 8 

understood and I think there’s a vast difference between the 9 

two. 10 

 11 

I’m so grateful for this opportunity because these men work very 12 

hard and I really believe that sometimes, sitting behind a desk, 13 

you are not fully aware of the impact of some of the decisions 14 

that are made. 15 

 16 

Our industry has many inherent insecurities, the weather, the 17 

economy, normal migratory patterns of the fish, but over the 18 

past five years, governmental regulations have threatened to 19 

ruin our ability to make a living from the sea.  The economic 20 

impact of these regulations will be insurmountable for many of 21 

us. 22 

 23 

We are not wealthy people and for most of us, our homes and our 24 

boats are our 401K and in the past three or four years, we have 25 

seen their values plummet.  Our young people will be unable to 26 

purchase boats because the banks right now are loath to give 27 

loans for charterboats.  The future of our industry is insecure 28 

and it’s bleak. 29 

 30 

I think you just look around this room and most of us are over 31 

fifty and many of us are over sixty and some are even over 32 

seventy and it’s very difficult at that stage in life to be 33 

contemplating not being able to work in your industry as long as 34 

your health permits you to and I think most of these men will 35 

probably tell you that they want to work as long as they can.  36 

It’s kind of hard to go and start a new career at that stage in 37 

life. 38 

 39 

I also want to make a comment that fishermen are 40 

conservationists and because of their willingness, and the 41 

previous gentleman just spoke to this, the red snapper are again 42 

plentiful in our area and then the short season has rendered 43 

catching all these fish that we now have to throw back and that, 44 

to me, is not conservation. 45 

 46 

I want to read something to you from the book of Thessalonians: 47 

Make it your ambition to lead a quiet life, to mind your own 48 
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business, and to work with your hands, just as we told you, so 1 

that your daily life may win the respect of outsiders and so you 2 

will not be dependent on anyone. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Marlene.  Next up is Michael Burler, 5 

to be followed by George Eller. 6 

 7 

MR. MICHAEL BUTLER:  I would like to thank you guys for a lot of 8 

the work that you do.  My name is Michael Butler and I’m the 9 

proprietor of Venice Marina in Venice, Louisiana.  I’m here to 10 

advocate for two positions. 11 

 12 

One is it’s not more red snapper and not more days, but just 13 

days that people actually fish.  The biggest majority of our 14 

revenue is generated on Friday, Saturday, and Sunday and if you 15 

would consider having your days spread over, if you’re going to 16 

do forty-five days or thirty days or whatever it is, over the 17 

weekends, it would really diminish the impacts that your 18 

decisions will have on our facility. 19 

 20 

The next one is that I think that it’s awfully important that 21 

you give the charter fishermen the ability to manage their fish 22 

days, rather than -- In our instance last year, June was an 23 

extremely windy month and we lost about three weeks from people 24 

just couldn’t fish.  It was that windy. 25 

 26 

If you can give them the ability to manage their own business 27 

and manage their own fishing days, I think it would be far 28 

better off in the long run and that’s all I have and I 29 

appreciate it and thank you. 30 

 31 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Captain, for your testimony.  Just one 32 

quick question.  You mentioned trying to spread the days out and 33 

another solution to that would be to have the bag limit go from 34 

two to one on red snapper.  I’m not advocating for that, but I’m 35 

just asking for your opinion, whether that would be something 36 

you could live with to get more days. 37 

 38 

MR. BUTLER:  I think you would be better off keeping your catch 39 

limit to two, the bag limit to two, and taking your days and 40 

doing it -- My opinion would be on a Friday, a Saturday, or a 41 

Sunday.  That would just be my -- 42 

 43 

MR. MCKNIGHT:  What you’re saying is you would want the weekends 44 

for recreational fishermen and the rest of the time during 45 

snapper season for the charterboat captains? 46 

 47 

MR. BUTLER:  Absolutely. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Michael.  Next up is George Eller, to 2 

be followed by Scott Hickman. 3 

 4 

MR. GEORGE ELLER:  Members of the council, thank you very much.  5 

I appreciate the opportunity to speak before you and it’s always 6 

an experience.  My name is George Eller and I have a charterboat 7 

operation in Destin, Florida for in excess of thirty years.  I 8 

have come to a lot of these meetings. 9 

 10 

I want to address three things real quick.  Sector separation, 11 

I’m on the fence about sector separation.  I can see good and I 12 

can see bad.  The good thing I think about sector separation is 13 

that we would be able to have accountability in our own sector. 14 

 15 

The other thing that could be good about it would be if in fact 16 

anyone else’s sector would not affect ours and we would be 17 

responsible for our sector and our sector only -- Like someone 18 

said a few minutes about the grouper, what Mike Graef said about 19 

the grouper, if we had separate sectors and anybody’s else’s 20 

overfishing in their sector would not affect ours, that would be 21 

a good thing, but that’s got to be carved in stone and signed in 22 

blood by each and every one of you. 23 

 24 

Amberjacks, in the Destin area, our signature fish are groupers, 25 

amberjacks, and snappers.  This year, it worked out pretty well 26 

when we had the amberjack closure when snappers were in.  That 27 

gave us one of our signature fish.  I hate to think what would 28 

have happened if we had had no amberjacks and no snappers at the 29 

same time.  That would have been devastating. 30 

 31 

I strongly advise keeping it status quo at a thirty-inch fish 32 

and if we have to have a closure, have it during snapper 33 

opening. 34 

 35 

IFQs, I advocate or I am cautiously in favor of this program 36 

called days at sea.  This is a form of IFQ, but I think that 37 

it’s probably the most fair of any of the proposals that we have 38 

and I would be in favor of it, especially if we can police it 39 

good. 40 

 41 

Now, the way to police it, of course, in my opinion, is to make 42 

a penalty for lying about what you catch that’s so severe that 43 

no one would dare take a chance on being caught.  Any questions?  44 

I would be happy to answer. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, George.  Next up is Scott Hickman, to 47 

be followed by Steve Cole. 48 
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 1 

MR. SCOTT HICKMAN:  Mr. Chairman and ladies and gentlemen of the 2 

council, thank you for hearing us today.  I support the pilot 3 

and I thank you for letting us move forward with some of these 4 

options that can give the charter for-hire fleet some 5 

flexibility. 6 

 7 

The pilot programs especially further the exploration of sector 8 

separation and we’ve still got some answers and we don’t have a 9 

good idea of what that product would be and I like the idea of 10 

being able to have a better idea of what it’s going to do to my 11 

business in Galveston, Texas. 12 

 13 

Amberjacks, that worked really well for us in Galveston, Texas 14 

this year, being able to fish for amberjacks once red snapper 15 

season closes.  When people call, they want a larger, good-16 

eating fish other than just having to go out and catch king 17 

mackerel or if cobias are gone.  It extended our season by 18 

probably another twenty or twenty-five trips this year.  19 

 20 

Going up in the size limit on amberjacks, at least where I’m at, 21 

our mortality is going to go up and so the minimum size limit 22 

right now works for us. 23 

 24 

One of the forgotten things in all these talks, and somebody 25 

mentioned it earlier, is the American angler that doesn’t own a 26 

boat that comes to the coast on vacations, but it may be one 27 

time in their entire lifetime, but keeping that access open for 28 

all Americans and keeping the charter for-hire industry viable 29 

through programs like these pilot programs we’re looking for is 30 

going to be monumental to do. 31 

 32 

Once this industry goes away, you’re never going to have new 33 

entrants coming into it.  You’ve got to have an entry point, 34 

whether you’re somebody like me that’s also a boat 35 

manufacturers’ rep -- At some point, everybody that has ever 36 

bought a boat from our company has got on a charterboat or a 37 

headboat or something and so we’ve got to keep the entry point 38 

of this fishery open and that’s the charter for-hire industry 39 

and having options like the pilot programs and something like 40 

sector separation will keep that fishery open and keep our 41 

business and our industry viable.  Thank you. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Scott.  Next up is Steve Cole, to be 44 

followed by David Walker. 45 

 46 

MR. STEVE COLE:  My name is Steve Cole and it’s good to be here 47 

and it’s nice to meet everybody.  I am a healthcare professional 48 
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and I have no real affiliation with any of the charterboats or 1 

commercial boats. 2 

 3 

I’ve fished in the Gulf of Mexico, and I’m from the Galveston 4 

area, probably for the last forty years and just fishing as a 5 

sport fisherman, I’ve seen the rebound of the snapper just over 6 

the past two years.   7 

 8 

It’s just been amazing and so you’re to be congratulated on 9 

that, because you’ve done a fantastic job with the two fish 10 

limit and the shortened seasons, but unfortunately, a lot of my 11 

friends that are sport fishermen have sold their boats and it’s 12 

just not economically feasible for a lot of these guys to keep 13 

their boats to fish. 14 

 15 

People like me rely on the charterboat industry to go out and 16 

catch snapper and enjoy fishing in the Gulf and so, to me, the 17 

sector separation makes a lot of sense and to allow them more 18 

days at sea to where they can choose their days, to where they 19 

can go out when the weather is good and not be limited to a 20 

forty-five-day season and take it or leave it.  If the weather 21 

is bad, then you’re going to lose maybe twenty to thirty days, 22 

possibly.  That’s really all I have to say.  Any questions? 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Steve.  Next up is David Walker, to 25 

be followed by Pam Anderson. 26 

 27 

MR. DAVID WALKER:  Good afternoon.  I’m David Walker from 28 

Alabama, with the commercial fishing industry, the Fishing 29 

Vessel June Sue.  I would like to start first with red snapper. 30 

 31 

There’s no way I ever want to go back to the way it used to be.  32 

This is the most successful fishery management plan we’ve ever 33 

had and I would like to just move on to amberjack.  As far as 34 

amberjack, I would like to see a 2,000-pound trip limit for 35 

amberjack and I wouldn’t mind seeing the same size limits for 36 

commercial as it is for recreational. 37 

 38 

Then I’m going to move on to vermilion snapper.  I agree with 39 

David Krebs and what Wayne Werner had to say.  I’m a little 40 

cautious about setting the TAC too high, according to what the 41 

SSC had recommended.  With the Deepwater Horizon oil spill and 42 

the recruitment, until we get a benchmark, I would be very 43 

cautious about setting the TAC at 6.6 million pounds.  Amendment 44 

36, I support Amendment 36.  That’s it and thank you. 45 

 46 

DR. ABELE:  David, on Amendment 36, there’s four alternatives 47 

and do you favor opening IFQs to the general public and 48 
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everybody or some version of that? 1 

 2 

MR. WALKER:  I would like to see it stay in the commercial 3 

fishing industry, where the other 98 percent of the country gets 4 

access to the fish. 5 

 6 

MR. BOYD:  Thank you, David.  If I understand you correctly, you 7 

would rather see vermilion snapper start with a smaller take and 8 

increase or start with a larger and decrease? 9 

 10 

MR. WALKER:  I had wanted to invert what the SSC had 11 

recommended, starting high and fishing the fishery down.  The 12 

fish have been displaced and I’m just a little concerned about -13 

- We never caught that much anyway and I would recommend and I 14 

did recommend at the advisory panel meeting that we start low 15 

and progress.  Let’s see what’s happening first before we start 16 

jumping into something we may not be pleased with. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL: Thank you, David.  Next up is Pam Anderson, to be 19 

followed by Russell Nelson. 20 

 21 

MS. PAM ANDERSON:  Chairman Gill, Dr. Crabtree, council members, 22 

I’m Pam Anderson from Captain Anderson Marina in Panama City.  23 

I’m President of PCBA and with the Government Affairs, I’m a 24 

member of that with Bay County Chamber of Commerce.  Thank you 25 

for allowing this time for me to speak. 26 

 27 

First of all, I would like to applaud Johnny Greene and Bill 28 

Teehan for asking the tough questions of the moderator with 29 

NRDA.  BP has not made our fishery or our fishermen whole and 30 

they need to be accountable and we thank you both. 31 

 32 

A question for Steve Atran came up regarding the effects of the 33 

BP spill on menhaden and you said, as I understood, that their 34 

decrease in the Gulf does not affect other species that rely on 35 

them for a food source in the Gulf because there are other 36 

species that are used for a food source in species like red 37 

snapper.  Are there other species that have been found to be 38 

negatively affected that maybe will negatively affect the larger 39 

species? 40 

 41 

I appreciate that the red snapper stock assessment planned in 42 

2012 will be a benchmark assessment.  We need that for the 2012 43 

season, but are glad to see it going forward to be ready for 44 

2013. 45 

 46 

Next, I would like to comment on the 2011 season.  Last spring, 47 

I shared good data to several of you, showing reductions in fuel 48 



52 

 

sales at our marina as the red snapper season closed.  I will 1 

state again that if boats do not buy fuel, fishermen who own 2 

boats are not fishing.  The information I shared would be easy 3 

to access for marinas across the Gulf. 4 

 5 

No matter what your data shows, fishing effort is down for red 6 

snapper.  We may have run every day of the forty-eight-day 7 

season, but we always do in June and July if red snapper are 8 

available, but all of our boats were not running then. 9 

 10 

Before and after that season, we were at half or less in 11 

passenger capacity overall and we were not targeting red snapper 12 

in the off season.  Charterboats were tied to the dock most of 13 

that time in pre and post-season.  If your data shows that we 14 

are overfished in the 2011 season, then your computer models 15 

that calculate your data is wrong. 16 

 17 

Will there be any accountability measures for the people who 18 

made the wrong assumptions and used the wrong modeling 19 

techniques to calculate the length of the season or the expected 20 

discards?  That doesn’t seem fair, does it? 21 

 22 

Then why should an industry that is working hard to hang on 23 

through a bad economy, a BP disaster, and excessive regulations 24 

be sanctioned in 2012 for a miscalculation in the data?  We 25 

shouldn’t.  We did exactly what we were told and we held our 26 

customers and families to two red snapper each and we took our 27 

blows and did not allow the harvest of the abundant red snapper 28 

before and after the open season dates. 29 

 30 

Dr. Lubchenco has stated on several occasions that in 31 

implementing her catch share policy that there’s collateral 32 

damage and it will reduce participation in the fishery, as it 33 

has in Alaska and in New England.  Catch shares cannot be 34 

implemented without sector separation and so I say that we do 35 

not want sector separation, because it does lead to catch 36 

shares. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Pam.  Next up is Russell Nelson, to 39 

be followed by Bob Spaeth. 40 

 41 

DR. RUSSELL NELSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is still 42 

Russell Nelson and I’m still here representing the Coastal 43 

Conservation Association, an association that has more than 44 

70,000 members, anglers in the Gulf of Mexico. 45 

 46 

We don’t have enough money to send them all here and send them 47 

in little teams over and over and over to beat on you with a 48 
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handful of folks saying the same thing.  They send me here and 1 

maybe I’m just not being effective enough, but why do we oppose 2 

catch shares and why do we oppose the sector separation? 3 

 4 

The concept of days at sea was fueled by a disingenuous 5 

presentation from the National Marine Fisheries Service several 6 

meetings ago that showed how the for-hire sector could increase 7 

their days at sea and they showed a dozen scenarios. 8 

 9 

On one side, it had how many more days at sea you could get and 10 

every one of them, eleven of the twelve, showed you guys could 11 

get more days at sea and you could get more days at sea, but the 12 

graph to the left of that showed that if you want to get this 13 

many days at sea, we’ll get it by decreasing the private 14 

recreational catch by this much. 15 

 16 

Folks, it’s a zero-sum game and we know that.  We’ve been 17 

struggling with red snapper quota for a long time.  You can not 18 

increase the number of days the for-hire sector fishes unless 19 

you take the fish from somewhere.  20 

 21 

We do appreciate the fact that after agreeing by a vote in 2007 22 

to begin Amendment 28 to do grouper allocation, which we had 23 

asked for, which the State of Florida had asked for, here in the 24 

end of 2011 it’s finally on the agenda and again we urge you to 25 

proceed with that. 26 

 27 

We also urge you to proceed with the mandated red snapper IFQ 28 

review and take a look at the issues you said you would, 29 

including developing transferability across sectors and a 30 

reexamination of allocation.  All these things can offer 31 

potential means of doing the same thing you’re talking about in 32 

your sector separation amendment. 33 

 34 

Until you have done these things, you really don’t know what you 35 

will be separating.  It seems logical that you proceed with 36 

these steps and finalize what you’re doing and then look back 37 

and see, now, is this concept something we still need to 38 

address. 39 

 40 

Finally, this council worked a long, long time on a red snapper 41 

IFQ program.  The issue that after the five years shares would 42 

be freely available on an open market was included both in the 43 

original IFQ plan that was eventually squashed by Congress and 44 

in a subsequent one, after Congress let you go back to it. 45 

 46 

It’s good market sense and it’s a commitment that you’ve made 47 

that this would happen.  It in fact creates a bigger market and 48 
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the potential for better availability.  Again, right now it’s 1 

awkward.  What are you going to do with shares?  I’m not going 2 

to buy any shares and nobody can, but in your red snapper IFQ 3 

review, you can look at ways and we suggest there might be a lot 4 

of imaginative things that you could do.  Does anybody want to 5 

ask me what those are? 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Russell.   8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t know when to shut up, I guess, but, Russ, 10 

I’m going to jump in there and ask this.  How do you -- If the 11 

charter fished X -- I’m going to throw a number out there of 12 

forty-two days and your private recreational fished forty-two 13 

days and you take and you take those same days and you divide 14 

them up and you let your private recreational fish forty-two 15 

days the next year and the charters fish forty-two days whenever 16 

they want to fish the next year, what changes?  I don’t 17 

understand how one is taking all this away from the other unless 18 

one is growing over the other.  The charter can’t grow and can 19 

you tell me how one takes more from the other? 20 

 21 

DR. NELSON:  If you look at the red snapper landings in that 22 

slide that came in the sector separation presentation, you will 23 

see that over the last decade or more that the private angler 24 

sector has begun to take a larger percentage of red snapper than 25 

the charter sector. 26 

 27 

This wasn’t because of anything that you guys did, as is often 28 

the case, because of any regulation or anything, but it’s just 29 

what happened.  Is it demographics or things?  I don’t know why 30 

it happened, but we would argue that there is no way that you 31 

should artificially try to interfere with things that happen. 32 

 33 

Why do you want to create a set point in time, when you say you 34 

guys get this many fish and you guys get this many fish, when 35 

you don’t know what’s going to happen in the future? 36 

 37 

Perhaps, given the economy and other things, the private angling 38 

sector will decline and the charter sector will get bigger, as 39 

some gentleman suggested back here.  I don’t know.  Maybe the 40 

opposite will occur, as other gentlemen have suggested, but why 41 

should you artificially be trying to manipulate markets and what 42 

happens out there?  There’s no reason to. 43 

 44 

It is necessary to keep the recreational sector within its 45 

allocation.  Sector separation isn’t going to do anything about 46 

that now.  If these sectors were separated today, MRIP would be 47 

estimating the charterboat catch and the headboat survey would 48 
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be estimating the headboat catch and things would be just like 1 

they are and the data wouldn’t get any better.  There’s bycatch 2 

problems and other things that you guys need to really spend 3 

some time looking at, we think. 4 

 5 

MR. BOYD:  Russell, a quick question.  Did I understand that 6 

you’re recommending that Amendment 36 be put in -- Rather than 7 

us dealing with that at this time, that we put that into the 8 

review? 9 

 10 

DR. NELSON:  It would seem logical that if the review of the 11 

system found that that should be the case, that would be -- I 12 

don’t think that it will.  Amendment 36 isn’t going to stop this 13 

from happening and I frankly think that you have not even 14 

scratched the surface of addressing all the rationale that 15 

existed in the amendment that created the five-year period. 16 

 17 

It was debated and all you’ve done is heard one group of people 18 

say we don’t want anybody else to buy our shares and you have 19 

raced to this conclusion in a single meeting.  You have gone 20 

from an idea to an amendment and now you’re proposing on 21 

finalizing it in the next meeting.  You guys haven’t explored 22 

this issue.  You really haven’t. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Before we go on to Bob Spaeth, measuring the 25 

thickness of the cards I’ve got, we’ve spent over an hour and 26 

the thickness of the cards suggests that we have over twice as 27 

many left to go as we’ve gone and I do not intend to break and 28 

so if someone needs to step out for a BB, they need to do it on 29 

their own time.  Bob Spaeth, to be followed by Gary Carlson. 30 

 31 

MR. BOB SPAETH:  Thank you, council members.  I’m Bob Spaeth, 32 

Southern Offshore Fishing Association.  The first thing I would 33 

like to do is talk about amberjack.  The Reef Fish Advisory 34 

Panel recommended a 5,000-pound trip limit for two-thirds of the 35 

year or until it’s two-thirds reached and then go to I forget 36 

what it was, a small bag limit, so we wouldn’t have a bycatch 37 

issue. 38 

 39 

The rationale before that, and I think, Dr. Abele, when you go 40 

into your discussions, on your graph you saw where there was a 41 

big blue thing that had under 500 pounds of fish landings.  A 42 

lot of our boats land one or two fish.  They catch it as an 43 

additional catch, but we do have several boats that do a living 44 

and have been making a living catching amberjack and sharks and 45 

they didn’t get any grouper IFQs, to speak of. 46 

 47 

What they’re doing to try to make a living, these vertical line 48 
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guys, is if amberjack is a buck ten, we’ve got to run a long way 1 

to get them in the southern Gulf.  It’s different than I guess 2 

in the western, but by the time we get -- With the expenses, you 3 

get 4,000 or 5,000 pounds of amberjack at a buck ten and a few 4 

groupers and a few b-liners and a couple of mangos, I guy can 5 

make a living. 6 

 7 

If you all of a sudden take that away from these guys and they 8 

have to keep leasing all their fish, like if they have to lease 9 

red snapper, by the time we get done paying everything and the 10 

lease, we make sixty-eight cents a pound and that just doesn’t 11 

work. 12 

 13 

The next thing I would like to talk about is the vermilion 14 

snapper.  At that meeting, Luiz Barbieri from the State of 15 

Florida kind of told us that we really need to fish down that 16 

stock because once it gets to a certain level, and I don’t 17 

understand it, that it’s counterproductive for the stock and it 18 

just drops off. 19 

 20 

The suggestion that we would like is you’re always taking away 21 

from us and so we finally get a recommendation of six-and-a-half 22 

million and there’s people that need something to catch right 23 

now and so our suggestion would be that you go to maybe five-24 

and-a-half and leave maybe a half-million buffer, plus you 25 

already have your most conservative approach. 26 

 27 

I think we also have a 5 percent buffer in there and just let 28 

that roll until we get a benchmark assessment.  That’s what I 29 

have and thank you. 30 

 31 

DR. SHIPP:  Bob, a few council meetings ago, you testified that 32 

there was a tremendous mortality of snapper off the Florida 33 

lower west coast because people were unable to secure enough 34 

shares.  Is that still the case or has that problem been 35 

somewhat alleviated? 36 

 37 

MR. SPAETH:  Dr. Shipp, that problem is still there and it’s not 38 

going away.  Those fish are abundant in the southern Gulf, where 39 

we never had them before.  The same thing is we’ve got b-liners 40 

and we’ve never really had that many.  We’ve got nice sized 41 

ones. 42 

 43 

I don’t know whether it’s time for us to think about drawing a 44 

line in the Gulf where the mud and the rock goes or whatever, 45 

but it seems like the two fisheries in the western and the 46 

eastern Gulf are somewhat different. 47 

 48 
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MR. FISCHER:  Bob, I would like to clarify something, because I 1 

think I got confused.  I thought the commercial industry 2 

embraced the ITQs and said it was the greatest thing in the 3 

world and maybe I misunderstood.  I thought you talked about 4 

some issues, some negative issues, just now. 5 

 6 

MR. SPAETH:  First of all, I don’t think IFQs, in the future 7 

anyway, are the way to go.  I think that the position of most of 8 

us, outside of a couple of groups, and I mean a lot of us -- 9 

I’ve got a petition with 700 names on it that says that we need 10 

to look at what the effects of this IFQ has done and give it a 11 

little time and let’s study it.  We have problems with it.  Some 12 

people say it’s beautiful and I disagree with them. 13 

 14 

I think we can try to make it better and so where we stand is no 15 

more IFQs until we take a good look and see what jobs, bycatch, 16 

all these issues that the council is going to address in the 17 

future. 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Bobby, would you want this council to vote to 20 

just do away with the grouper IFQ?  I’m not talking about red 21 

snapper, but I’m just saying grouper.  Is it so bad that you 22 

just want us to do away with it? 23 

 24 

MR. SPAETH:  No and that’s a lot of rumors that’s been going 25 

around.  I think it would be crazy for anybody to try to do 26 

something, after we’ve spent this time and money.  You’ve 27 

already done what I consider the damage.  You’ve already done 28 

the shift and the people have gone out and they’ve traded the 29 

IFQs. 30 

 31 

You’ve got people that have mortgaged their homes to buy IFQs to 32 

try to get in there to make a living and so I think we really 33 

need to try to make this a better IFQ.  I have had solutions.  34 

Maybe we need to make a reef fish IFQ and keep what you catch 35 

and draw a line in the Gulf or -- There’s a lot of things I 36 

think we can do to bring new entrants in it and all of those 37 

things, but I think they need to be addressed. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Next up is Gary Carlson, to be 40 

followed by Chip Blackburn.  Is Gary Carlson in the audience?  41 

I’ll set his card aside.  Chip Blackburn, to be followed by 42 

Henry Hunt. 43 

 44 

MR. CHIP BLACKBURN:  My name is Chip Blackburn and I run a 45 

charterboat in Mexico Beach, Florida and I just wanted to let 46 

the council know that in no way do I support catch shares or 47 

sector separation. 48 
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 1 

I heard a statement made earlier that there is no push to make 2 

our fisheries resources a tradable commodity or something to 3 

that effect, but I beg to differ with that, because I don’t know 4 

how you get into an industry where you have a moratorium on 5 

permits without either buying a permit or leasing an IFQ. 6 

 7 

What you’ve already done is you’ve already made the permits a 8 

tradable commodity and if our fish stocks for the public’s 9 

access to our reef fish stocks become a tradable commodity, it 10 

will affect people like me and some of the other fellows I came 11 

up here with quite a bit. 12 

 13 

We live in a town of 1,200 people.  We have a three-mile stretch 14 

of beach and we have some charterboats and a couple of 15 

restaurants and a couple of motels and that’s it.  That’s our 16 

industry and I don’t know if you realize sometimes that the 17 

effect of the decisions you make have on small communities like 18 

mine, but a forty-five-day season, we’re to the point we can’t 19 

make a living anymore. 20 

 21 

We’ve been blessed by not having any hurricanes for several 22 

years now, but the situation we’re in, if we have a hurricane -- 23 

We have a canal about as wide as from me to the table over there 24 

that we have to dredge out and sometimes it can two weeks or 25 

maybe a month to get that thing opened up after a hurricane and 26 

so if this coming year we look at a hurricane during the middle 27 

of our snapper season, there’s going to be ten boats in that 28 

little town of 1,200 people that are going to be out of 29 

business.  That’s how critical the decisions you make are. 30 

 31 

As far as the numbers of red snapper in the Gulf, let me just 32 

say this.  I’m also on the board of directors for the Mexico 33 

Beach Artificial Reef Association and I know many of you may not 34 

have heard of it.  Ms. Pam may have heard of it. 35 

 36 

We spent about $1.3 million over the past thirteen years 37 

building artificial reefs and I keep seeing -- I get Google 38 

alerts all the time and I see overfishing, overfishing, 39 

overfishing coming into my email box and I see the words “red 40 

snapper”. 41 

 42 

You people need to come up there and look at what we’ve got in 43 

the way of red snapper stocks and I’m not talking about well 44 

offshore, but we built that fishery ourselves, through a lot of 45 

volunteer hard work, and at the federal level, we’re now being 46 

told that we’re going to put you out of business and that’s why 47 

we’re here. 48 
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 1 

We rode a bus all the way over here from Mexico Beach and it’s a 2 

pretty good little ride and we’re going to turn around and ride 3 

it back and hope that we can go fishing tomorrow, because if we 4 

don’t go tomorrow, we might not be able to make a living next 5 

year, but I want you all to really take into consideration the 6 

economic impact and I urge you to table this business on catch 7 

shares and sector separation.  I know that when you look at the 8 

next stock assessment -- 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Chip, you need to wind it up.  You’re past your 11 

time, sir. 12 

 13 

MR. BLACKBURN:  I’ll cut it off there.  Thank you. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you very much, Chip.  Next up is Henry 16 

Hunt, to be followed by Tom Becker. 17 

 18 

MR. HENRY HUNT:  My name is Henry Hunt and I’m a charterboat 19 

owner and operator out of Panama City for thirty-five years, 20 

docked at Captain Anderson’s.  The comment that I would like to 21 

address would be sector separation, which I’m not for.  I don’t 22 

think it should be approached until after the stock assessment 23 

of 2013.  Then possibly look at it as to seeing if it would be a 24 

favorable position to take. 25 

 26 

The amberjack season, at first I didn’t think it was going to be 27 

very good, but it worked out to be the best thing in the world, 28 

because when we had snapper to catch for the forty-eight-day 29 

season we had, we didn’t have to worry about amberjack.  We 30 

didn’t target them and so they were unharmed. 31 

 32 

When they came into effect of being open on August 1, that made 33 

it great fishing for the fall season.  With the black grouper 34 

season as it is, if it’s going to be continued to be closed 35 

until the fall of the year in the next coming years, then it’s a 36 

fish that we can catch until the black grouper come in. 37 

 38 

The red grouper, I understand there’s an increase in the bag 39 

limit to four fish.  For years, I would say that most of the 40 

fishermen in the charter industry said they could live with 41 

less, but nobody heard those words and as the bag limit was kept 42 

at five fish or what have you, for black grouper and all, and 43 

now we’re to the point with black grouper that we even have a 44 

closed season and we don’t even get to fish for them. 45 

 46 

We have a closed season during the spawn that was closed until 47 

April for the recreational fishermen and it was open a month and 48 
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then closed again in June until September.  Those are some of 1 

the issues. 2 

 3 

A question on king mackerel.  I have a dual permit.  I have a 4 

king mackerel permit as well as a charter reef fish permit.  5 

This year, the boats that come around the coast and went to the 6 

western Gulf caught those fish and then came back to Pensacola 7 

and Destin and caught the fish from the Panhandle to the Collier 8 

County line and we lost those fish.  We didn’t get to fish for 9 

them. 10 

 11 

If you’re going to fish those fisheries, you have to designate 12 

when you get your permit the zones you’re going to fish, if it 13 

be two zones or one zone or whatever, because those fish, we’re 14 

dependent on those fish in the fall of the year to subsidize our 15 

income for lack of season.  Questions? 16 

 17 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Help me understand this a little bit.  If, as I 18 

heard or have heard, like Ms. Anderson said half of their 19 

charter vessels didn’t fish.  We’ve heard the private 20 

recreational is growing and it comes up next year and everybody 21 

decides to -- She can utilize all of those -- All of those 22 

charter vessels are utilized and the private recreational 23 

industry is still growing, increasing, their number of trips and 24 

the for-hire and the private recreational are still sharing that 25 

same quota, their recreational quota, and your days gets less as 26 

charter fishermen, then you want us to come in and look to see 27 

what we can do to extend your season?  What’s making you want us 28 

to wait? 29 

 30 

MR. HUNT:  I’m not ready to jump onto sector separation and go 31 

into catch shares and that’s where it’s leading. 32 

 33 

MS. WILLIAMS:  What if it didn’t go into catch shares? 34 

 35 

MR. HUNT:  I don’t see that happening.  You tell me to this day 36 

ten years from now that it won’t go into catch shares, I’ll 37 

believe you, but I don’t think you can do that. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming all the way here to give us 40 

testimony.  I want to ask a couple of questions regarding the 41 

commercial mackerel fishery.   42 

 43 

I’m trying to come up with a solution to it and evidently the 44 

same boats that probably come to Louisiana and catch some of 45 

these fish that our shrimp trawlers are dependent on and our 46 

full-time mackerel fishermen are dependent on are probably the 47 

same ones that passed you.  How many boats did you see, just 48 
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roughly, and is this a normal trend or is it a growing trend?  1 

That’s my first question. 2 

 3 

MR. HUNT:  It’s a growing trend.  In the last five years, it has 4 

progressively increased. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  Ten or twenty or how many boats would you guess? 7 

 8 

MR. HUNT:  I didn’t see the boats, because they were stopped in 9 

Destin or Pensacola and caught those fish as they come across 10 

the line.  In Panama City, I can’t say as I’ve actually even 11 

seen one, because the fish were caught before we had a chance to 12 

catch those fish. 13 

 14 

MR. FISCHER:  I’m trying to find solutions and one possible 15 

solution could be altering the starting date, if it might deter 16 

some of the boats coming.  I don’t know if altering the starting 17 

date and pushing it back would hurt you all.  When do you all 18 

start fishing mackerel?  You all are in a different zone. 19 

 20 

MR. HUNT:  Primarily when they migrate back through the Panama 21 

City area.  It’s probably between October and November and it 22 

has run into December, but the primary fishing basically for the 23 

Panama City area, or even Destin, I would say, is primarily the 24 

middle of October through November. 25 

 26 

MR. FISCHER:  Pushing the start date back to anything like 27 

September 15 or -- 28 

 29 

MR. HUNT:  For the commercial season, you’re speaking? 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Yes.  That wouldn’t hurt you? 32 

 33 

MR. HUNT:  No, not really.  To me, it’s something that would be 34 

feasible to do.  I don’t know the scenario with the western 35 

Gulf.  I know sometimes they have to go a distance or wherever 36 

they catch the fish, but if you’ve got a three-million-pound TAC 37 

limit or one-million, but you’ve got a 3,000-pound trip limit. 38 

 39 

To extend that fishery, if you reduce the trip limit a thousand 40 

pounds, then you’re creating more days that those boats can fish 41 

in that zone before they close it and so if that’s going to be 42 

the case that they’re going to be -- Leave the fish at a lower 43 

trip limit, so that if they’re going to stay in the western Gulf 44 

then the fish migrate back this way and we get some of them. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Henry.  Next up is Tom Becker, to be 47 

followed by Earl Rader. 48 
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 1 

MR. TOM BECKER:  Good afternoon.  My name is Tom Becker, 2 

President of the Mississippi Charterboat Captain’s Association 3 

and member of NACO and I have T&D Charters, which is my private 4 

company. 5 

 6 

I was on the Ad Hoc Headboat Advisory Panel.  I was one of the 7 

three, three, that were against catch shares and so when you 8 

look at what the program design was, is, when they’re talking 9 

about these catch shares and being able to use catch shares, 10 

first of all, I’m in an area that I won’t get a damned fish, and 11 

pardon the language, for snapper. 12 

 13 

During snapper season, I went out there a couple of times and 14 

did not get a fish and I’m right on the reefs that we have 15 

built, but the water was so warm that they were not biting.  If 16 

they were, they were thrown back because they were very small. 17 

 18 

The only thing that I really voted for and was happy for 19 

somebody to bring it up was that the red drum be included in 20 

this program.  If you remember a year-and-a-half ago, I came 21 

before this council and asked that it be worked on. 22 

 23 

I have given a little stick to Dr. Burns at the Gulf Council 24 

with pictures.  These pictures are showing the red drum all over 25 

the top of the water.  We had some up the other day coastal a 26 

mile-and-a-half long.  It is an awesome sight, gentlemen, and to 27 

go out there and catch a red snapper versus catching these red 28 

drum, the people say why do we want to run that far and let’s 29 

catch these red drum. 30 

 31 

The IFQ and the catch shares, all the boaters in Mississippi are 32 

dead against it and do not want it.  It is not something that we 33 

look forward to, because we would not have any shares.  Thank 34 

you. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I think you just hit the nail on the head.  You 37 

all don’t support it because you wouldn’t get any.  This council 38 

is not talking about an ITQ.  This council is not talking about 39 

a catch share.   40 

 41 

This council is talking about taking the recreational quota and 42 

dividing it between the charter for-hire, which the headboats 43 

would be included, because they are part of the for-hire 44 

fishery, and then your private recreational into something so 45 

that if one sector goes over, the other one is not shut down 46 

because the other one is catching more fish. 47 

 48 
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If this council can do something like that in trying to do that, 1 

since there’s been so much fear placed in some of the charter-2 

for hire, that this is going to go into some kind of immediately 3 

ITQ and they’re not going to get anything and they’re going to 4 

be left out, but if you had some type of a vote and some type of 5 

a referendum or something that this council would put into some 6 

type of a plan like this, that says before we even consider 7 

going into something like that that we’re going to let you guys 8 

vote on it, but for now, we’re trying to develop something and 9 

we need you all to help us.   10 

 11 

Would that help alleviate some of the fears that this council is 12 

trying to play some kind of game and just put ITQs on your all 13 

and you’re going to be left out? 14 

 15 

MR. BECKER:  This may be something that would really definitely 16 

help, I would think, but we would have to have somebody there 17 

with the expertise to explain this whole thing.  I would make 18 

sure that every member of the charterboat industry on the coast 19 

was there.  It is their industry and their livelihood at stake 20 

and get them out there, but it has to be explained so they would 21 

understand that they’re not going to get massacred in this 22 

thing.   23 

 24 

Even though we do not fish for red snapper, per se, as everybody 25 

else does, we want the red drum and we would like to have them 26 

on a referendum the next meeting and get them out there so we 27 

can catch them next year, but they already have it on this 28 

program for the headboat program. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Tom. 31 

 32 

MR. PERRET:  Tom, some of us still haven’t given up on the red 33 

drum issue.  Mr. Pearce is chairman of that committee and we did 34 

have a short committee meeting and asked that we continue with 35 

this agenda at the January meeting. 36 

 37 

Unfortunately, Chairman Gill tells us the agenda is already 38 

filled, but if we can squeeze it in, we certainly will.  King 39 

Gill says the agenda is filled and so we can’t get it on, but 40 

we’re going to put something on as quickly as we can and 41 

hopefully with our cooperative efforts from many that have 42 

supported this, we may in our lifetime see this thing opened up 43 

for a fish or so.  Thank you for your help. 44 

 45 

MR. PEARCE:  Thanks for all your discussion and we appreciate 46 

that and we are working towards the red drum quota.  I really 47 

believe, like Corky, that a closed fishery is no management plan 48 
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at all and I can tell you in the great state of Louisiana that 1 

Myron is already working on boats that we can start that stock 2 

assessment with. 3 

 4 

We’re looking at a LIDAR technique that we can -- I’m not 5 

sophisticated enough to what it’s all about, but we can find the 6 

schools and we can begin a tag and release program so we can 7 

start getting some more data on it, because the problem with the 8 

red drum stock assessment is we don’t have any data to go to and 9 

so we’ve got to start developing that data and we’re looking at 10 

ways to do it and we’re going to start it in Louisiana for sure.  11 

I can tell you that and I thank you for all your testimony. 12 

 13 

MR. BECKER:  Right.  I thank you for that.  I would ask you to 14 

go to Omega Seafood and have their planes, while they’re goofing 15 

around out there with the money they spend from BP with their 16 

new planes, go out and spot them for you, because they can see 17 

them from the air, believe me. 18 

 19 

MR. PEARCE:  You’re reading our minds. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Tom.  Next up is Earl Rader, to be 22 

followed by Louis Barberi. 23 

 24 

MR. EARL RADER:  Good morning.  I’m Earl Rader from Pensacola, 25 

Florida, a recreational fisherman and a member of the Pensacola 26 

Recreational Fishermen’s Association.  I’ll be very brief.  I 27 

believe that most of my group, as well as myself, believe that 28 

sector separation would be a harm to us, the recreational 29 

fishermen, and since the charterboat industry and recreational 30 

fishermen are all together recreational fishermen, basically, 31 

and we just feel like they ought to stay together as one and the 32 

same. 33 

 34 

Also, I personally would like to see some way that the season 35 

would be spread out more throughout the year, rather than have 36 

it all in one chunk, forty-eight days, and you have bad weather 37 

and all of that.  I would just like to see that spread out 38 

throughout the year. 39 

 40 

Another thought would be since we’re trying to get better 41 

numbers and better accuracy, is to somehow not do anything major 42 

right now, but wait until we get the better numbers in 2013 and 43 

then we have the accurate numbers and can go out about this more 44 

reasonably.  That’s all I have and thank you. 45 

 46 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you for coming over from Pensacola.  It’s one 47 

of my favorite cities in Florida.  Could you tell me briefly why 48 
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you don’t like the concept of sector separation and how you 1 

think that’s going to hurt the private fishermen? 2 

 3 

MR. RADER:  In Florida, we have a lot of recreational fishermen.  4 

It’s loaded with recreational fishermen and I believe the 5 

charterboats are just as important and that people come from all 6 

kinds of different places to go fishing on the charterboats and 7 

I believe both of those groups are very important to Florida, as 8 

well as Pensacola, and I just don’t quite understand why we have 9 

to separate and each of us have a quota and all that.  To me, 10 

it’s much more simple to leave it recreational fishermen. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Earl.  Before we proceed, the noise 13 

level in the back of the room seems to be rising.  I would ask 14 

that if you do need to hold a conversation to take it outside 15 

the doors and allow the folks that haven’t spoken yet the 16 

opportunity to do so without trying to overcome your level.  17 

Next up is Louis Barberi, to be followed by Bill Coursen. 18 

 19 

MR. LOUIS BARBERI:  My name is Louis Barberi and I’m a 20 

recreational fisherman and I’m a member of the Pensacola 21 

Recreational Fishing Association.  In my opinion, we have two 22 

sectors in the fishing industry, one of those being the 23 

commercial sector and the other being the recreational sector. 24 

 25 

The recreational sector is I guess you may call it divided 26 

between the charterboats and the person who has his own boat or 27 

buddies up with a friend that has a boat.  The commercial 28 

fisherman, he sells his fish and the recreational fisherman, he 29 

fishes for his own benefit or to bring some fish home to his 30 

family. 31 

 32 

It doesn’t matter whether you own a charterboat or your friend’s 33 

boat or your own boat, but you are a recreational fisherman.  If 34 

you split the sector of the recreational fishermen, the 35 

recreational fishing sector has already cut out from the 36 

Magnuson-Stevens 50/50 split to a 51/49 split and if we split 37 

the recreational into charterboat and recreational, then the 38 

recreational fisherman who has his own boat, he’s going to wind 39 

up on the short end of the stick, to put it very bluntly.  40 

That’s what is going to happen and I don’t want to see it split.  41 

I think it’s a bad thing. 42 

 43 

If a person goes to the charterboat, he pays his fee and he’s 44 

still a recreational fisherman.  He has to have a license or the  45 

charterboat supplies that license to them and so I don’t want to 46 

see it split up and call one of them something else.  He is a 47 

recreational fisherman and I want to see it stay that way. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Louis.  Next up is Bill Coursen, to 2 

be followed by Chuck Gulford. 3 

 4 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to point out to the folks who don’t 5 

know Luis Barbieri who works for us, that is not him. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I needed to ask an individual private 8 

recreational fisherman.  What we are trying to do is to extend 9 

your fishing days is what we are trying to do in looking at this 10 

quota, so that the charter for-hire industry can choose to fish 11 

when it’s best for them and their customers and the private 12 

recreational fishermen can design whatever it is that’s in this 13 

universe that you all think that you could work with so that you 14 

could perhaps have a longer time and fish just the weekends.  15 

We’ve heard that or have the season open every other day, 16 

something to extend you all’s season. 17 

 18 

We can’t extend your season and keep doing what we’ve been doing 19 

and so we need people such as yourself to give us some ideas, 20 

even if you’ve got to write them and send them in, and help us 21 

extend your fishing days as a private recreational fisherman. 22 

 23 

MR. BARBERI:  I would like my days extended a lot too, because 24 

my days are getting numbered anyway. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I know and mine too. 27 

 28 

MR. BARBERI:  I think I heard some people say in here for the 29 

charterboat fishermen maybe to be able to fish on days when the 30 

weather is good and I don’t how in the world you would enforce 31 

something like that or to check when he’s fishing or when he’s 32 

not fishing.  That, to me, sounds like it’s going to be a very 33 

difficult thing to try to put into any kind of effect. 34 

 35 

I, for one, have missed a lot of fishing days because of the 36 

weather and so I understand that.  God bless you if you can come 37 

up with something. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Louis.  Next up is Bill Coursen, to 40 

be followed by Chuck Gulford. 41 

 42 

MR. BILL COURSEN:  My name is Bill Coursen and I’m also a member 43 

of the Pensacola Recreational Fishermen’s Association and I too 44 

and the rest of our association is against catch shares and 45 

sector separation. 46 

 47 

I would like to read you something right quickly: Conservation 48 
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and management measures shall not discriminate between residents 1 

of different states.  If it becomes necessary to allocate or 2 

assign fishing privileges among various United States fishermen, 3 

such allocations shall be (a)fair and equitable to all such 4 

fishermen; (b)reasonably calculated to promote conservation; and 5 

(c)carried out in such a manner that no particular individual, 6 

corporation, or other entity acquires an excessive share of such 7 

privileges. 8 

 9 

Now, if you haven’t read this, this is Number 4 National 10 

Standard of the Magnuson-Stevens Fishery Act.  The first 11 

standard is what I think is being -- They give us a short season 12 

and they say it’s the law and we’ve got to do that, but all 13 

these other nine has been violated or ignored, I think, and so 14 

we are against catch shares. 15 

 16 

I think it will be in -- Your big boss up there, Dr. Jane 17 

Lubchenco, she has stated that she wants to reduce the number of 18 

people fishing.  Now, I read that and I can’t really prove 19 

that’s what she said and some legislators up in the Northeast 20 

have asked President Obama to relieve her of her duties and so 21 

I’m not sure what’s going to happen. 22 

 23 

Now, I’ve been fishing in the Gulf of Mexico for over seventy 24 

years and the nice lady over there with the silver hair, she 25 

says these older people want to work and I don’t want to work.  26 

I want to fish, but I would like to have a few more days to fish 27 

when you get into the weather and especially like last year when 28 

we had October.  It blows out of the northeast all the time and 29 

not too long ago we were out and just going out and trying to 30 

catch anything and there was lightening out there in the Gulf, 31 

which you don’t want to be there. 32 

 33 

Dr. Bortone’s presentation is too complicated.  We need 34 

something simple, like going out -- Send some divers out there 35 

on the reefs and look how many snapper there are.  There’s a 36 

terrible amount of snapper.  In fact, they ought to be reduced 37 

some before they get sick and all die out.  Thank you very much. 38 

 39 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to clarify -- Thanks for coming over, 40 

but Dr. Lubchenco is not our boss.  She’s the boss of those guys 41 

over there, but not us. 42 

 43 

MR. COURSEN:  Well, those people over there may be more guilty 44 

of giving us short seasons. 45 

 46 

MR. FISCHER:  The line is drawn right here. 47 

 48 
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CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Hang on, Bill, we have one 1 

more. 2 

 3 

MR. RILEY:  It’s that end of the table over there.  It’s that 4 

end of the table over there. 5 

 6 

MR. COURSEN:  I think most of us realize that. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Chuck Gulford, to 9 

be followed by Robert Ginsberg. 10 

 11 

MR. CHUCK GULFORD:  Good evening, ladies and gentlemen.  My name 12 

is Captain Chuck Gulford and I am a thirty-six-year charter and 13 

commercial fisherman.  I’m also a retired Lieutenant Colonel in 14 

the United States Army and also retired mayor of the City of 15 

Mexico Beach. 16 

 17 

I have a little bit of experience and I’ve been doing personal 18 

research on gag grouper and red snapper since the late 1970s and 19 

I could really provide some information that I have tried to 20 

present to the council on several occasions, but apparently at 21 

times it wasn’t -- 22 

 23 

Now, Dr. Bortone has a lot of intelligence in his plan, his 24 

models and so forth, and I heard him mention just one time the 25 

forces of nature control these fish more so than anything you 26 

do, more than any of the controls you put on them.  I can give 27 

you a prime example right now. 28 

 29 

The natural habitat of red snapper has been west of Cape San 30 

Blas and Cape St. George until the 2005 three hurricanes and now 31 

we have red snapper all the way down to Tampa, Florida.  Why?  32 

Because of the hurricanes. 33 

 34 

Now, I will say that this current season of forty-eight days, 35 

thank goodness the weather was so great that I was able to at 36 

least maintain my business for a little while, but what I would 37 

like to stress most of all is that the natural forces of nature, 38 

including red tide and including the heat of the water 39 

temperature and the cold front coming down right now, has more 40 

control than you possibly have. 41 

 42 

I might even suggest that I’m not really in favor of a lot of 43 

government control, because if there’s not enough fish out there 44 

for the commercial fishermen to go and make a little bit of 45 

money, he’s not going.  If there’s not enough fish out there for 46 

the recreational fisherman to bring home a catch, he’s not going 47 

to pay that price for that big boat. 48 
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 1 

Mexico Beach is a little town that is totally dependent on 2 

tourism.  That’s on our only industry and we’re dependent not 3 

only on the individual recreational fisherman because he rents 4 

all of our motels and our houses for rent, but the charterboats 5 

that are bringing people in. 6 

 7 

The restaurants, they wait for us to come in and the marinas, 8 

they wait for the boats to come in and it goes all the way.  9 

We’re hurting and have been hurting ever since the controls have 10 

gotten worse and worse.  Now, I am totally against sector 11 

separation, and catch shares specifically, for one main reason, 12 

we don’t need them. 13 

 14 

Second is the catch shares would then become a commodity asset 15 

that would be on the market for anybody to buy and sell and 16 

carry on and that’s not right. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Chuck, your time is up and could you wrap up 19 

your testimony? 20 

 21 

MR. GULFORD:  I’m sorry.  I had so much to say and I apologize 22 

for taking the time, but please.  We have more red snapper and 23 

more amberjack than you can shake a stick at, all because of the 24 

controls that you’ve put on and we need some change.  Thank you.  25 

Questions? 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Chuck.  Next up is Robert Ginsberg, 28 

to be followed by Tom Adams. 29 

 30 

MR. ROBERT GINSBERG:  Good afternoon.  I’m Bob Ginsberg and I’m 31 

a private citizen and probably the only one from Mexico Beach 32 

that’s not a fisherman.  I retired in 1998 from a global 33 

consulting business, where I taught many businessmen throughout 34 

Latin America to get into international trade, through Mexico 35 

and the United States. 36 

 37 

The question we always asked or they asked was why and my 38 

question was why not?  I think that’s the kind of thing that you 39 

have to think about. 40 

 41 

When I retired to Mexico Beach, I was in elected office and then 42 

became President of the Bay County Florida League of Cities and 43 

then the legislative representative for the entire Panhandle to 44 

Tallahassee.  That’s how I met Pam Anderson and Bob Zales. 45 

 46 

I went to a meeting two-and-a-half years ago at Bay Point in 47 

Panama City Beach when we were discussing why not extend the 48 
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season from four months to six and two grouper and two snapper 1 

to four. 2 

 3 

The recommendation that was agreed upon with Senator Lemieux was 4 

why don’t we compromise and go two grouper and two snapper and 5 

go six months, because at four months, the fishermen cannot make 6 

a profit.  At five months, they break even and at six months, 7 

they make a profit. 8 

 9 

My question is we’ve got oil industry lobbyists and we’ve got 10 

medical lobbyists and we’ve got pharmaceutical lobbyists and 11 

fishermen don’t have anybody.  These jumbo mortgages in 12 

Sandestin and St. George Island, they’re going to get help.  The 13 

fisherman that’s got a $20,000 mortgage on his boat and is going 14 

to lose his house, he doesn’t have anybody to represent him.  15 

You people represent him to a certain extent, but I think the 16 

question you have to ask is why not?  Why not help these folks 17 

out and give them some leeway so that they can make a decent 18 

living?  Thank you. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Robert.  Next up is Tom Adams, to be 21 

followed by Mark Kelly. 22 

 23 

MR. TOM ADAMS:  I’m Tom Adams, Mexico Beach Charters.  I’m from 24 

Mexico Beach also.  We have about one-third of the town here.  25 

We came because the fishing regulations are getting so 26 

restrictive that you’re putting a lot of us out of business and 27 

snappers are so plentiful that it just needs another looking at. 28 

 29 

It seems like you need to get the science right and you need to 30 

get the snappers counted and get the full benchmark assessment 31 

before you can look at sector separation or anything else and 32 

that’s about all I have to say. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Tom.  We appreciate it.  Next up is 35 

Mark Kelly, to be followed by Bill Tucker. 36 

 37 

MR. MARK KELLY:  My name is Mark Kelly and I’m from Panama City.  38 

I have two charterboats, both federally permitted.  One is dual 39 

permitted, commercial.  I’ve been in the fishing business for 40 

over thirty years. 41 

 42 

I am not for sector separation, catch shares, days at sea, pilot 43 

program.  I am for a 2012 stock assessment and after the 2012 44 

stock assessment on snapper, then I would be willing to sit down 45 

and talk about some of this other and see where the stock 46 

actually is, a benchmark of the stock. 47 

 48 
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I think too many people would be losers and too many changes 1 

that really, in my opinion, is not going to help the stock of 2 

fish any.  It just might give us different days to be able to 3 

fish. 4 

 5 

One way, in my opinion, to continue the sector separation is 6 

there’s not but 1,200 or 1,300 permit holders.  We’re going 7 

around and around and this is about two years into this sector 8 

separation mess and all you’ve got to do is send a survey out to 9 

the permit holders of are you in favor for sector separation or 10 

against it?  It’s pretty easy and it’s pretty cheap compared to 11 

what most federal governments spend. 12 

 13 

I am for doing away with the crew size commercially and letting 14 

us carry however many we would like to carry.  Most of us are 15 

only going to carry four, because that’s what our raft will keep 16 

us at.  That’s charterboats and also doing away with the 17 

qualifying income. 18 

 19 

As far as the way the season went this year, the red snapper, 20 

grouper, and the amberjack, we have to have some form of a large 21 

fish to catch.  I’m very well pleased -- I wasn’t for it in the 22 

beginning, but the June and July closure on amberjack was great.   23 

 24 

It worked out perfect and the people that came in the middle of 25 

the summer said they were coming back to catch amberjacks or 26 

we’re coming back to catch gag groupers.  Split up I think was 27 

the way to do.  We’re catching plenty of fish for the people 28 

during the snapper season at two per person. 29 

 30 

I also want to address Ms. Williams on this increase in the 31 

private recreational fishery.  I don’t know where that comes 32 

from.  I spend about half my year on the water fishing and I’ve 33 

seen fewer recreational boats in the past two or three years 34 

than I’ve ever seen.  There’s a lot of days we go and we don’t 35 

even see a boat. 36 

 37 

It might have to do with the $4.00 a gallon in fuel and it has a 38 

lot to do with not being able to keep nothing, nothing they 39 

catch to keep, and the fact that the American people don’t have 40 

jobs.  There are fourteen million of them without jobs and when 41 

you ain’t got a job, you ain’t spending the money. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mark. 44 

 45 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Mark, for coming over.  Just a question.  46 

Can you tell me briefly why you wouldn’t see a benefit in sector 47 

separation and the associated accountability for the for-hire 48 
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industry, which I presume you’re in? 1 

 2 

MR. M. KELLY:  First of all, accountability.  If we’re still 3 

under these models, it’s going to be the same old thing as we’ve 4 

got right now.  If we’re plugging in assumptions into the model, 5 

like Dr. Bortone -- There’s a lot of assumptions put in there 6 

and enforcement. 7 

 8 

Some of this enforcement, I don’t -- You’re not going to be able 9 

to hire enough law enforcement to enforce what’s going on.  10 

We’ve got four or five different marinas that has got 11 

charterboats and are you going to have law enforcement there 12 

every day to make sure what we send in is correct? 13 

 14 

I can see a lot of problems with it.  After I see this 2012 15 

stock assessment, I might be for something like that, but I 16 

would have to have the ground rules upfront and it’s bad to say, 17 

but the fishermen don’t trust you all and I’m not pointing at 18 

any one particular person, but you can’t be bit by that dog but 19 

so many times and be leery of it and that’s what we have.  We’ve 20 

been bit.  We’ve been told things that don’t ever come true and 21 

we’re scared.  We’re scared for our livelihood. 22 

 23 

MR. TEEHAN:  I certainly appreciate that and bear in mind a 24 

number of people around this table are fishermen, private 25 

recreational, myself included, but I also just wanted to point 26 

out that even if the council starts to flesh out some 27 

alternatives or options for sector separation to answer some of 28 

the questions that you have, that doesn’t necessarily mean that 29 

that’s where we’re going to end up and I think given the speed 30 

of government, you probably won’t see anything along those lines 31 

until after the stock assessment anyway. 32 

 33 

MR. M. KELLY:  What if the stock assessment came back and said 34 

we’re going to get this many amounts of fish and it’s going to 35 

double the days we’ve got and so we’ve wasted all this time and 36 

effort to do what?  I understand where you’re coming from.  I do 37 

understand and I’m not closed-minded to it. 38 

 39 

MS. WILLIAMS:  My information came from the data that we’re 40 

presented and talking -- Even Dr. Nelson said sometimes the 41 

recreational industry is up and sometimes it’s down.  It just 42 

depends on everything that’s going on in the economy, but if you 43 

go back and you look at the data over time, our private 44 

recreational industry is growing and it’s going to continue to 45 

grow and that’s a good thing. 46 

 47 

Don’t get me wrong.  That’s not a bad thing.  That’s a great 48 
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thing, but you all are coming in and telling us that you need 1 

more days and we’re trying to develop something to let you all 2 

look at it and I’m not saying it’s carved in stone, but if we 3 

started today, you probably wouldn’t even see anything for two 4 

years.  You keep talking about this 2012 assessment that’s 5 

coming up. 6 

 7 

MR. M. KELLY:  It’s not going to come until 2013. 8 

 9 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I don’t know how much longer that the for-hire 10 

industry can keep waiting around and letting us just sit back 11 

and wait on this, because then it would be another two years and 12 

you all keep telling us that we can’t survive and we’re losing 13 

our homes and everything else and we’re just trying to find a 14 

way to help you all. 15 

 16 

MR. M. KELLY:  I’m going to stand here and tell you that I’m not 17 

fixing to lose my home and I’m not fixing to lose my wife.  The 18 

Lord has blessed me and contrary to whatever you do, I’m going 19 

to be okay, but I do want to continue fishing and the part of 20 

the recreational -- Even though the recreational industry is 21 

growing, you can’t tell me all the growth is catching red 22 

snapper, because the way the effort is read in the State of 23 

Florida, there’s a high percentage of the boat registrations 24 

that are under fourteen foot that are counted in the process 25 

that they catch red snapper.  Now, I haven’t seen many fourteen-26 

footers out there in the Gulf catching snappers. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mark.  Next up is Bill Tucker, to be 29 

followed by Troy Frady. 30 

 31 

MR. BILL TUCKER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Bill Tucker, 32 

commercial fisherman out of Dunedin, Florida.  The primary thing 33 

I want to discuss today or talk about is my support for 34 

Amendment 36, which is the transferability of commercial IFQ 35 

shares in the red snapper IFQ fishery. 36 

 37 

This was put into the document by the council in the development 38 

of this.  It was never a suggestion and it was never supported 39 

in any way amongst commercial fishermen to open our commercial 40 

quota up to anybody.  There was no support for it and we always 41 

thought it was a poison pill. 42 

 43 

Amendment 36 has been discussed and I want to support the 44 

development of that as a single issue, a single action item 45 

motion, and we should be looking forward to that. 46 

 47 

The commercial quota, if it’s sold, it has to be caught by a 48 
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commercial fisherman with a commercial reef fish permit.  It has 1 

to be caught that way.  If you support the idea of opening this 2 

up to anybody in the country, what you are doing is you are 3 

promoting sharecropping in the commercial red snapper fishery.  4 

Please move forward on Amendment 36. 5 

 6 

I would also like to see you work on the development of an 7 

amendment to consider IFQs for the commercial fishery.  This 8 

will consider it and it will bring it out in the open and it 9 

will provide a forum for discussion and comments, pro and con, 10 

and we can look at this thing and analyze it and everybody will 11 

get a chance to have their say-so. 12 

 13 

One of the things that I see in vermilion and I hear don’t do 14 

anything with vermilion and don’t move forward on vermilion 15 

catch shares and don’t move forward on any other IFQs until we 16 

have answers from the existing ones and every year we get a 17 

report on these IFQs.  Every year we get a report on it and 18 

we’re going to have a five-year review on red snapper. 19 

 20 

What’s going on here is there are people in this fishery that 21 

are adding boats and adding effort to the primary open 22 

commercial reef fish species, vermilion snapper.  They’re adding 23 

effort to that fishery right now and trying to build a catch 24 

history in advance of an IFQ, so that they get an initial 25 

allocation.  Be aware of that, please. 26 

 27 

On sector separation, I can understand why recreational, private 28 

recreational, representatives would not support sector 29 

separation.  I don’t understand why a charterboat operator would 30 

not want to consider it and would be against it. 31 

 32 

The private recreational sector has no cap and the charterboat 33 

sector has a cap.  You can’t increase the charterboat sector, 34 

but the private recreational sector can expand, depending on the 35 

economy.  As the economy grows, you could add a million or two 36 

or three or four million fishermen to the pool. 37 

 38 

What that will do is that will shorten the season.  That will 39 

shorten the season for a charterboat operator, who goes from 40 

forty-eight days to twenty-eight days or some other number, less 41 

number.  This is an exercise in accelerated attrition for the 42 

charterboat fleet and I would urge any charterboat operator to 43 

start looking at it in that light.  Thank you. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Troy Frady, to be 46 

followed by Donald Waters. 47 

 48 
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MR. TROY FRADY:  Good afternoon.  I’m Troy Frady and I’m from 1 

Orange Beach, Alabama.  I’m a charter fisherman and I own a six-2 

pack business over there and I’ve been in this industry for nine 3 

years.  Prior to that, I spent my early childhood and most of my 4 

adult life fishing as a private recreational fisherman. 5 

 6 

I want to thank you all for the hard decisions that you’re 7 

having to make and the overall complexity of the decisions 8 

you’re having to make.  This is a tough time on you guys and I 9 

feel for you, because you’re getting pressure from all different 10 

directions to do what is right for individual people.  I’m here 11 

as a charter fisherman and I’m more interested in becoming a 12 

better steward of the resources. 13 

 14 

I want to look for ways that I can better serve future 15 

generations of fishermen by being able to provide data on 16 

species of fish that we consider data poor. 17 

 18 

It is very important for me, going forward from here, to start 19 

the process doing anything we can to make sure we start 20 

collecting data on these fish.  I don’t want to have a problem 21 

years from now on any of these species and so I feel like it’s 22 

important that we start collecting data. 23 

 24 

As far as the seasons go, I think it’s very important as a 25 

charter fisherman that we stabilize the fishery.  I think 26 

there’s a lot of push right now that people are trying to get 27 

you to open up the amberjack season and change the size limits 28 

and stuff. 29 

 30 

As far as I go right now, I really feel that by stabilizing what 31 

we already have and don’t change things up and just kind of let 32 

things alone, that way I can plan my business going forward.  33 

It’s just really, really important for myself to have something 34 

I can bank on, where I can book six months in advance and try to 35 

use my business model to the best of my advantage, to where I 36 

come out economically at the end of the year.  Just to kind of 37 

wrap it up, for the first time ever, I feel kind of intimidated 38 

by so many of you wearing jackets. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thanks a lot, Troy. 41 

 42 

MR. FRADY:  Anyway, thank you all very much. 43 

 44 

MR. TEEHAN:  Troy, don’t worry.  We will be correcting that in 45 

the future.  I’ve got a question for you though, real quick.  46 

How do you stand on sector separation? 47 

 48 
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MR. FRADY:  At this point in time, I’ve waffled on this.  There 1 

are days I felt strong about it and there are days that I really 2 

was scared of it.  At this point in time, I’m going to pass on 3 

that subject, but I feel if we collect data first and we get 4 

that under control, then I think we need to address that 5 

situation, but right now, the most important thing, to me, is 6 

collecting and giving Ms. Bonnie and the Science Center good 7 

data that we can make a decision on. 8 

 9 

The reason I say that is because we’re going through a process 10 

right now with the oil spill and everybody is talking about the 11 

NRDA assessment and NRDA only pays for known damages. 12 

 13 

If we had had some good data collection or some good numbers on 14 

fish species prior to the oil spill, then we would have 15 

something to shake our hands at BP and say this is tangible and 16 

we have lost these species and we’ve lost these numbers of fish. 17 

 18 

If this ever happens again, if we have the data in the bank, 19 

then we have something that we can bank on and so I really feel 20 

like data would have saved most of us if the oil spill would 21 

have happened and we had something in the bank.  Thank you. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Troy.  Next up is Donald Waters, to 24 

be followed by Bill Kelly. 25 

 26 

MR. DONALD WATERS:  Good afternoon.  My name is Donald Waters, 27 

owner and operator of the Commercial Fishing Vessel Hustler.  28 

I’ve been fishing since 1974.  A few things I want to touch on 29 

and pretty much most of you here pretty much know where I’m at 30 

on a lot of things. 31 

 32 

The first thing that Russell was talking about, sector trading, 33 

if I’ve got a sack of marbles and you don’t, how the hell are we 34 

going to trade marbles?  That’s number one. 35 

 36 

I would like to keep the quota within the fishing industry to 37 

provide for the 98 percent of the people that don’t go fishing 38 

and to keep the restaurants and to keep the tourists and to keep 39 

the people walking the street that come down and enjoy going 40 

fishing in Orange Beach, Dauphin Island, Destin, and so on, so 41 

they can enjoy the seafood, whether they get to go fishing or 42 

not.  I think they have all the right to enjoy the things. 43 

 44 

I’m sure the recreational, if they come down and one of the 45 

fifteen people out of the group goes fishing, they want to take 46 

account for all the money that was spent in that restaurant, but 47 

another thing is I would like to keep Amendment 36 as a whole 48 



77 

 

stand-up amendment.  Let’s expedite it and let’s make our 1 

decisions and move forward. 2 

 3 

Another thing that was brought up by Roy the other day, and I 4 

hate to correct you, Roy, but the 120 permits that’s not active, 5 

that’s leasing fish, eighty-six of those permits was never 6 

activated from day one.   7 

 8 

There is thirty-four permits that is not active that has 13.21 9 

percent of the fish in it.  One of those permits belongs to my 10 

father and it is going through probate as we speak and so you 11 

can knock it down to thirty-four and that would probably put it 12 

at about 11.21 percent. 13 

 14 

These are some of the things that I don’t see a huge thing about 15 

people just sitting at the house and leasing their fish.  I do 16 

see some things where people are able to lease a fish here or 17 

there for bycatch purposes.   18 

 19 

I’ve been lucky this year and I’ve leased more fish than I 20 

normally have because I had a major, major boat problem and as I 21 

opened it up, it became a can of worms and I leased more fish 22 

this year than I usually lease and it’s given me flexibility and 23 

given me some of my life back and it allowed me at least to go 24 

to my father’s funeral instead of having to fish a derby. 25 

 26 

These are some of the things in how numbers can be so misleading 27 

sometimes and so I see my time is up and thank you for the 28 

chance to speak and you all have a good day. 29 

 30 

MR. GREENE:  Can you tell me about amberjack trip limits, what 31 

you would like to see, and mackerel, as far as choosing your 32 

zone? 33 

 34 

MR. WATERS:  I would like for you to choose your zone, where you 35 

want to fish at in the king mackerel fishery.  I think that even 36 

off of Panama City the commercial king mackerel fishery there 37 

was primarily a charterboat fishery.  After the charterboats had 38 

fished their season, I think it was an income and that was 39 

primarily one of the incomes for the charterboat guys and it’s 40 

traditional.  It’s just way it was. 41 

 42 

I fished in the western Gulf and I picked mine to fish in the 43 

western Gulf and I’ve heard nobody ask for anything -- I’ve 44 

heard no real commercial fishermen come up here and ask for less 45 

than 2,000 pounds in an amberjack trip limit.  How it gets 46 

manipulated to 500 pounds or whatever, but it’s been 2,000 or 47 

3,000. 48 
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 1 

I would like to see a 2,000-pound trip limit on amberjacks.  2 

It’s just not a directed -- It’s not a real hard directed, but 3 

that makes it worthwhile, Johnny, and I appreciate the question. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Donnie.  Next up is Bill Kelly, to be 6 

followed by Mark Twinham. 7 

 8 

MR. BILL KELLY:  Mr. Chairman and members of the council, Bill 9 

Kelly.  I’m the Director of the Florida Keys Commercial 10 

Fishermen.  I just want to extend our thanks to the members of 11 

the council, both the South Atlantic and the Gulf, and the SSC 12 

committees for prioritizing the king mackerel stock assessment 13 

for 2013.  We appreciate that effort and we think that will keep 14 

a smooth flow to catch quotas in years to come here. 15 

 16 

We also want to thank the council for continuing to develop a 17 

regional outlook on management for the Florida Keys, which we 18 

think is especially important due to the nature of the 19 

subtropical climate down there that we’re fishing in versus 20 

temperate waters farther to the north and the fact that we’re 21 

fishing on the only living reef in the United States.  Again, 22 

thank you very much. 23 

 24 

I would also like to ask the council to consider modifying their 25 

rule on circle hooks, maybe something a little more compatible 26 

to what we see in the South Atlantic, and that is that south of 27 

twenty-eight degrees north latitude that you can use either 28 

circle or j-hooks in the snapper grouper fishery.  It’s clearly 29 

an accommodation primarily to the yellowtail and mangrove 30 

snapper fishery, the commercial fisheries, where it’s similar to 31 

a cane pole fishery. 32 

 33 

It would significantly reduce the time and effort and cost 34 

associated with a very vibrant and healthy yellowtail and 35 

mangrove snapper fishery and it would benefit the fishermen who 36 

are operating to the west of the Tortugas, the Marquesas, and in 37 

that area.  Again, we would ask you to consider that and I’ll 38 

follow up in writing. 39 

 40 

Something, of course, that I would like to address and that’s 41 

Spiny Lobster Amendment 11, a couple of issues that are so 42 

important that were pulled out of SL-10 for further 43 

consideration. 44 

 45 

In April, when this plan was dropped at a scoping meeting in 46 

Marathon, really it caught everyone by surprise and not just 47 

industry, but Fish and Wildlife Research Institute, the Florida 48 



79 

 

Keys National Marine Sanctuary, the Nature Conservancy, Ken 1 

Nedimyer, one of the top-ranking coral producers and growers 2 

anywhere in the world. 3 

 4 

We were really pretty taken aback by it and I just want to put 5 

it in perspective that when we discussed it amongst ourselves 6 

and we called immediately for some meetings that took place in 7 

May and July in our offices in Marathon, Florida and we 8 

immediately saw significant results because of the people that 9 

we had at the table and willing to discuss this. 10 

 11 

What concerned us though was the quality of this biological 12 

opinion that’s driving these two issues.  When we took a look at 13 

this thing and gave it a thorough examination, we didn’t just 14 

change a little part of it and say, hey, this is a concern or 15 

something like that, but we changed every single site that was 16 

proposed under that amendment, every single one of them. 17 

 18 

We dropped sites that had no Acropora coral in them, sites that 19 

were covered with rubble, and we did that and we came out with a 20 

better product that’s going to serve the coral population and be 21 

of greater credit to the councils if they sign off on this.  The 22 

other part of it though is trap line marking. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Bill, your time is up.  You need to wrap your 25 

testimony up. 26 

 27 

MR. B. KELLY:  I will.  Putting those things in context, I would 28 

like you to realize that it’s the same methodology that was used 29 

in the trap line marking thing and you have that in written 30 

comment and so I’ll move forward. 31 

 32 

Then, finally, Mr. Teehan brought up public hearings on 11 and I 33 

think that it would be most important, considering the scope of 34 

the problem here and the population that we need to address, 35 

that you would have hearings both in Key Largo, Marathon, and 36 

Key West and that you would make provisions for a Spanish 37 

language translator in Marathon and Key West.  Thank you. 38 

 39 

MR. TEEHAN:  Captain Kelly, thank you for coming.  You’ve 40 

probably traveled the furthest of all the folks that are here.  41 

Is it an accurate characterization on my part to say that most, 42 

if not all, of the spiny lobster fishermen in Monroe County also 43 

fish in the stone crab fishery? 44 

 45 

MR. B. KELLY:  That would be a pretty accurate statement. 46 

 47 

MR. TEEHAN:  Would it also be accurate to say that it’s about a 48 
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40/60 split between state and federal waters on those fisheries?  1 

In other words, it’s probably, let’s just say for the sake of 2 

argument, half in state and half in federal waters? 3 

 4 

MR. B. KELLY:  That’s correct. 5 

 6 

DR. ABELE:  Can you explain the advantage or disadvantage 7 

between j-hooks and circle hooks in sort of the cane pole 8 

fishery for mangrove and yellowtail? 9 

 10 

MR. B. KELLY:  Yes, the mechanics of the j-hook fishery as 11 

applied to the yellowtail snapper fishery is these fish are 12 

literally chummed up in the back of the boat.  It’s a market-13 

driven size.  Pound or a pound-and-a-quarter is what we’re 14 

looking for. 15 

 16 

These fish are pulled up in the back of the boat and they’re 17 

literally like this.  It’s like a cane pole operation.  With 18 

circle hooks, it reduces that effort and part of a presentation 19 

to the South Atlantic Council that Richard Stieglitz and myself 20 

gave, we had gone out and tested the j-hook/circle hook 21 

components and so forth.   22 

 23 

It was very well documented.  Dr. Crabtree I think may have been 24 

at that session and based on the testimony and the written 25 

evidence that we provided and the statistics, the South Atlantic 26 

Council adjusted that rule to allow the j-hooks in the South 27 

Atlantic south of twenty-eight. 28 

 29 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to make comment, Captain Kelly.  We 30 

applaud and thank you for your industry’s help in trying to 31 

develop these closed areas in the Keys.  We realize it’s a very 32 

difficult situation, but you guys have certainly stepped up to 33 

the plate on this. 34 

 35 

MR. B. KELLY:  Thank you very much and what ended up is instead 36 

of fifty-two small sites, we actually created more.  We’re 37 

serving up fifty-six sites to better protect coral.  Thank you. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bill.  Next up is Mark Twinham, to be 40 

followed by Libby Fetherston.  Is Mark still in the room?  In 41 

that case, Libby Fetherston, to be followed by Ken Daniels. 42 

 43 

MS. LIBBY FETHERSTON:  Thank you, Chairman Gill.  My name is 44 

Libby Fetherston and I’m here on behalf of the Ocean 45 

Conservancy.  Mr. Gill, I would like to thank you.  For one 46 

thing, I have never seen Bill Teehan look nicer and so my 47 

compliments. 48 
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 1 

I want to thank the council staff for a really informative 2 

ecosystem presentation.  I thought that was really nicely done 3 

and we would like to encourage the council to continue thinking 4 

about ecosystem-based fisheries management and how to ensure 5 

that the management framework and management benchmarks can 6 

evolve alongside of the science and analysis that we’re hoping 7 

to get. 8 

 9 

I think it would be really hard for single-species-based stock 10 

assessments and single-species-based management to uptake any 11 

information that comes out of an ecosystem-based fisheries 12 

management science framework and so in our opinion, there’s a 13 

role for the council to play in thinking about this co-evolution 14 

between the science and the management that might look at 15 

multispecies fisheries together. 16 

 17 

We support the development of the framework action to set catch 18 

limits for vermilion snapper and look forward to commenting on 19 

that as that moves forward. 20 

 21 

We support the committee decision to have the IPT further 22 

develop the two charter for-hire pilot projects and look forward 23 

to the results of that work, as well as the results of the 24 

sector analysis that was requested from the Ecosystems 25 

Committee. 26 

 27 

We’re very grateful to Mr. Pearce and the Data Collection 28 

Committee to Mr. Doley to come to talk with you about 29 

restoration and we really enjoyed the conversation and the good, 30 

hard questions that were asked of Mr. Doley and the emphasis 31 

this council is putting on restoration and data collection. 32 

 33 

We’re in support of the two-council proposal for a South Florida 34 

joint management plan to address the unique issues of that area.  35 

As someone who has attended both council meetings regularly, it 36 

has certainly been a management challenge and we look forward to 37 

participating in that discussion. 38 

 39 

We encourage the full council to start the regulatory process to 40 

establish electronic reporting requirements and timelines for 41 

the headboat and dealer reporting, consistent with the advice 42 

from your Science Center.  We see that as a real tool in moving 43 

towards more real-time management and that does, it seems, 44 

require some regulatory action. 45 

 46 

Finally, I want to thank Dr. Abele and the Reef Fish Committee 47 

for recommending the SSC review of the ABC control rule.  We 48 
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think Tier 2 has a lot of potential and just needs to reach out 1 

and grab it and I think the SSC is probably the right place for 2 

that discussion to take hold.  You guys tackled a lot of issues 3 

this week and we appreciate everything you guys do and all the 4 

time you spend doing it.  Thank you. 5 

 6 

MR. TEEHAN:  Libby, thanks for the compliment.  I will be 7 

available for pictures after the council meeting, because you’re 8 

never going to see this again. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Libby.  Next up is Ken Daniels, to be 11 

followed by Bob Zales. 12 

 13 

MR. KEN DANIELS:  I’m Ken Daniels.  Thank you for your time.  14 

I’m owner/operator of the bottom longline Fishing Vessel Amy 15 

Lynn and I’m with Little Manatee Partners, a seafood processing 16 

plant in Ruskin, Florida. 17 

 18 

I’m just here today to say that our business plan for an IFQ 19 

program with the grouper tilefish in the Gulf is being able to 20 

work this year and we’re seeing a very good success with that. 21 

 22 

I would like to touch on the amberjack issue, a 5,000-pound trip 23 

limit for the commercial guys and then maybe cutting it back to 24 

a bycatch fishery, as Mr. Spaeth had mentioned, after 75 percent 25 

or something like that.  Really, that’s about it today, guys. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Ken.   28 

 29 

MR. RIECHERS:  I just want to clarify.  I think the proposal 30 

that we heard come out of the AP was 5,000 pounds and then after 31 

50 percent, it reduces to 500 pounds. 32 

 33 

MR. DANIELS:  That’s agreeable. 34 

 35 

MR. RIECHERS:  That’s doable? 36 

 37 

MR. DANIELS:  Yes. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Ken.  Next up is Bob Zales, to be 40 

followed by Billy Archer. 41 

 42 

MR. BOB ZALES, II:  Bob Zales, II, President of the Panama City 43 

Boatmen’s Association.  Real quick, you all pretty well know my 44 

stand on sector separation and also on the catch share issue.  45 

We would suggest that you table both of those issues until such 46 

time as all the abundance of new data that’s coming out in the 47 

next year or so on red snapper is available. 48 
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 1 

You’re going to have the review of the comparison of MRIP to 2 

MRFSS from 2004 until now that’s going to be available in 3 

January.  The unofficial word is that it’s going to show 4 

significant differences in recreational effort and harvest for 5 

red snapper. 6 

 7 

The assessment that starts next year that ends in 2013, from 8 

conversations I’ve had with very knowledgeable people, it 9 

appears that assessment is going to be dramatically different.  10 

We have kind of a mini, mini assessment coming up here in 11 

January.  The SSC is going to relook at stuff. 12 

 13 

You’ve got a host of data that you, in our opinion, need to look 14 

at and consider before we start going down another road.  If 15 

this data comes out and it shows the need for sector separation 16 

or catch shares or stuff, then we’ll look at it, but we think it 17 

needs to end there. 18 

 19 

Vermilion snapper, being vice chair of the AP, I support the 20 

whole AP report on there and then real quick, because apparently 21 

the science with vermilion snapper, from listening to a lot of 22 

you all talk, you all don’t have a lot of confidence in that 23 

science. 24 

 25 

I know from the years of experience of dealing with red snapper 26 

and the assessments we’ve seen on that that you don’t have a lot 27 

of confidence in that science.  The key difference is under the 28 

reauthorized MSA, when that SSC sets that ABC, you can play 29 

beneath it, but you can’t play above it. 30 

 31 

You’ve got an assessment that says you can go up to six-and-a-32 

half million pounds of ABC.  Clearly you’re going to choose 33 

something less than that, because you don’t have confidence in 34 

it. 35 

 36 

I would argue that if you could, you would probably give us a 37 

little bit more red snapper if you could go above ABC.  38 

Unfortunately for all of us, we’re stuck.  The science is the 39 

science, right, wrong, or indifferent, and we all try to improve 40 

it and we think that we’re making improvements. 41 

 42 

You talk about accountability and I would argue that the charter 43 

industry is accountable.  I would argue that the private 44 

recreational guys are accountable and I think you’re going to 45 

see a significant difference in how the data is collected under 46 

the new system that we should have had four years ago that we’re 47 

just now going to get.  That’s kind of where we are on that. 48 
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 1 

Amberjack, I think you’ve heard from most of the people that I 2 

represent of status quo.  We don’t even know if this past season 3 

if it worked or not.  It just got implemented, but the customers 4 

are acclimated to it and that’s what we depend on, is the 5 

customer.  Any questions? 6 

 7 

MR. TEEHAN:  Thank you, Bob, for your testimony.  We haven’t 8 

made a final decision on this, because the Reef Fish Committee 9 

met and discussed it, but it hasn’t gone to full council, but 10 

you heard our discussion of having staff look at the pros and 11 

cons, the visible pros and cons, and maybe some unintended 12 

consequences of sector separation without necessarily moving it 13 

any further than that.  Would you be in favor of us looking at 14 

that, to flesh it out? 15 

 16 

MR. ZALES:  I would prefer that you spend that time and effort 17 

on trying to get as much data as you can into the SEDAR process 18 

and into the current harvest data from the recreational side and 19 

money.  The key is the money and it’s like people have talked 20 

about jobs and clearly jobs are a critical thing. 21 

 22 

We’re in a budget situation in this country.  This country is 23 

broke.  You hear that everywhere.  You hear people saying when 24 

this economy jacks up that you’re going to have a lot more 25 

people run out there and fish and yes, you probably will.  I 26 

don’t think the economy is going to jack up any time to any 27 

great extent in the next five years or probably ten to have 28 

these people doing this.  They don’t have the money.   29 

 30 

In Florida, it’s like somebody else said.  Most of the boat 31 

registrations are vessels less than sixteen or fourteen feet and 32 

they’re not fishing.  Even though there’s a kayak operation that 33 

will take you out there and catch you red snapper, the vast 34 

majority don’t. 35 

 36 

When you look at days at sea, and I’m thinking about days at 37 

sea, theoretically it makes a whole lot of sense.  A couple of 38 

years ago, we were in a bar after one of these meetings and we 39 

were talking about something like this and Dr. Crabtree said, 40 

when I asked how the Fisheries Service going to enforce this, he 41 

said we’re going to need state help on this. 42 

 43 

Where I live in the State of Florida, your agency is getting cut 44 

back.  Now, if Bob goes fishing -- You hear this, that you’re 45 

going to have increased days for days at sea.  No, you’re not 46 

going to get increased days of nothing without fish. 47 

 48 
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If I get the same forty-eight days and I can fish whatever 1 

forty-eight out of 365 that I choose, that’s great.  How do you 2 

know what days I fish?  I have an iPhone logbook, VMS, that’s 3 

going to tell you when I fish, but how are you going to know 4 

what I caught? 5 

 6 

You’re going to have to have somebody at the dock and like Mark 7 

Kelly said, there’s at least five marinas in Panama City.  My 8 

mother and daddy own property on the water where I keep my boat 9 

sometimes and how are you going to check what forty-eight days I 10 

fish and when you do that, how are you going to do that from Key 11 

West to Brownsville?  Tell me how that can happen and I might 12 

buy off. 13 

 14 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s what we’re kind of hoping to find out, but 15 

did I understand you to say that you were in a bar with Dr. 16 

Crabtree? 17 

 18 

MR. ZALES:  Several times. 19 

 20 

DR. ABELE:  Are there one or two pieces of information that 21 

would tip the scales one way or the other for IFQs? 22 

 23 

MR. ZALES:  For IFQs? 24 

 25 

DR. ABELE:  Yes, you said you had to get some critical data and 26 

what would that be, number of licenses or -- What would be a 27 

couple of issues that would really crystallize the topic? 28 

 29 

MR. ZALES:  To slide the topic to say that I would be in favor 30 

of doing something? 31 

 32 

DR. ABELE:  No, just so that people can look at it and make a 33 

decision. 34 

 35 

MR. ZALES:  I think if you go to any kind of catch share system 36 

for any fishery -- Let me say upfront, because like Bob Spaeth 37 

said, there’s a lot of rumor and talk out there, but clearly we 38 

are not opposed to the current catch share systems that exist in 39 

red snapper and grouper. 40 

 41 

There are problems with those fisheries and that’s the reason 42 

why you’re going through a review, to try to fetch out those 43 

problems and fix them.  We don’t want to see anything new until 44 

that gets done and that’s where we are. 45 

 46 

On top of that with catch share programs, and I’ll use the for-47 

hire industry as an example, tell me how you’re going to decide 48 
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and determine what amount of IFQ Bob is going to get.  Right 1 

now, you don’t have that ability and according to Larry’s people 2 

at Gulf States, from what I understand, that capability is 3 

impossible to determine under the current system and I don’t 4 

know that we’ll ever have a system. 5 

 6 

If we do a logbook, then maybe in five years we’ll be able to do 7 

that, but how are you going to determine historical participant?  8 

I don’t trust the National Marine Fisheries Service to create 9 

history.  I’m sorry, but that’s just my feeling. 10 

 11 

There needs to be a legitimate way to do that.  You have to 12 

include all the stakeholders and when I’m saying stakeholders, 13 

I’m talking about fishermen on the water, the communities that 14 

live it.  The environmental groups, most of the extreme 15 

environmental groups, in my mind, have no business in that 16 

process, even though they are driving this train. 17 

 18 

DR. ABELE:  I guess I wasn’t clear in my question.  I thought 19 

you wanted us to go back and look at say the snapper IFQ and 20 

assess it and so my question is what information would allow us 21 

to assess it one way or the other?  I don’t have an opinion 22 

right now, but I’m just trying to figure out what information 23 

would be necessary to say it’s a success or a failure, I guess. 24 

 25 

MR. ZALES:  Are you talking about the current program and 26 

whether it’s a success or a failure?  I would argue that for the 27 

commercial red snapper fishery that it’s probably a decent 28 

success.  I think it’s done a lot of what it was designed to do. 29 

 30 

I think there are issues that it was kind of unforeseen and the 31 

things that it didn’t account for and a lot of this is how do 32 

you get new entrants in the fishery without having somebody with 33 

a whole lot of money in their pocket, which if you’ve got a 34 

whole lot of money in your pocket, surely you’ve got brains 35 

enough not to get in it. 36 

 37 

At the same time, you’ve got to look at what it’s doing to the 38 

resource.  That’s a big concern.  Clearly in the directed red 39 

snapper fishery, probably because of the decrease in size limit 40 

along with the IFQs, it’s probably decreased release mortality, 41 

but in the peripheral fisheries, we hear it’s jacked them up and 42 

so I don’t know if you’ve done more damage by doing this and not 43 

including the other fisheries than the other way.  Those are the 44 

kind of things that you need to spend your time and effort on to 45 

do, rather than saying let’s go out here and create another 46 

catch share program for vermilion snapper.   47 

 48 
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Fix what you’ve got and let’s see where we are and what it’s 1 

doing for the resource and what it’s doing for fishermen’s jobs 2 

and what it’s doing for the community.  If everything is good, 3 

then go for it.  If it’s not, then fix it and if it can’t be 4 

fixed, figure something else out. 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Bob.  Next up is Billy Archer, to be 7 

followed by Jim Stone. 8 

 9 

MR. BILLY ARCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  My name is Billy 10 

Archer and I’m out of Panama City, Florida.  I run the boat the 11 

Seminole Wind and I’m a third-generation fisherman.   12 

 13 

I would also like to start off by thanking the Ecosystem 14 

Committee yesterday for pushing forward with the sector 15 

separation initiative to at least explore it further, so we can 16 

get together with Captain Zales and his team of people that are 17 

scared to death of it and answer some of these questions. 18 

 19 

I think that’s a great thing and I think Dr. Crabtree and the 20 

other members of the council right here have clearly stated that 21 

sector separation is not a catch share program and if I 22 

understand it correctly, a catch share program cannot be 23 

implemented unless it goes through an industry-wide initiative 24 

and each and every one votes on it. 25 

 26 

Like the gentleman said earlier, Mark Kelly, I believe, said 27 

earlier, send out the ballots.  That’s where we’re headed, I 28 

hope. 29 

 30 

Also, Captain Kelly and I run out of the same port.  We don’t 31 

run out of the same marina, but I have seen fourteen-foot Cape 32 

Horns in the past catching red snapper.  I have seen that with 33 

my own eyes within the last twelve months.  I have seen kayaks 34 

and I have seen pontoon boats and I have seen everything that 35 

floats fishing for red snapper in close.  I don’t know how he 36 

doesn’t see it, but I promise you I have seen it and can verify 37 

it. 38 

 39 

Lastly, I would like to compliment Dr. Nelson on his proposal.  40 

He’s got 70,000 anglers that want to go fishing and he’s 41 

developed a tag program that I think would work perfect in his 42 

specific fishery and if you give me sector separation days at 43 

sea and let his guys function under whatever tag system that 44 

they want, I think it would be a great marriage.  Thank you very 45 

much. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Billy.  Next up is Jim Stone, to be 48 
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followed by Gary Jarvis. 1 

 2 

MR. JIM STONE:  Hello, council.  My name is Jim Stone and I’m a 3 

charterboat captain in Pensacola.  I am definitely at this point 4 

against sector separation at this time.  At a later date, it may 5 

become necessary, but I’m like everybody else.  Guys, you all 6 

need to get your data together on this before you literally 7 

shove it down our throats. 8 

 9 

These rules that we have now with this forty-eight-day season 10 

and all these customers that I’ve had that have been throwing 11 

back snappers, guys, to be frank with you, they think you’re 12 

crazy, they really do. 13 

 14 

They think that you’re ideology on this TAC that you have and 15 

this short season, not only do they think you all -- They think 16 

I’m crazy, too.  What we’ve got going right now is a lack of 17 

data, real hard data, of how many fish are out there. 18 

 19 

The models that you have, the science that you’re using, is not 20 

working.  There is so much more out there than there was five 21 

years ago and I know that we can credit a lot of the things that 22 

you guys have initiated, especially with the venting and the 23 

circle hooks.   24 

 25 

That has prevented a lot of bycatch mortality and really, hats 26 

off to you all for that, especially the effectiveness of the 27 

circle hook.  It’s the mouse trap I’ve ever seen and so anyway, 28 

that’s really all I have to say about it and I appreciate your 29 

time in letting me vent and thank you very much. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jim.  Next up is Gary Jarvis, to be 32 

followed by Mike Colby. 33 

 34 

MR. GARY JARVIS:  I sure wish I could speak about fisheries 35 

issues, because there’s a lot on the plate, but I’m going to be 36 

here as President of the Charter Fishermen’s Association 37 

speaking on a different matter altogether. 38 

 39 

Today, instead of talking about fishery issues and problem 40 

solving, it’s clear to me that it’s time to clear the air.  I 41 

believe that this council has been inundated with things that 42 

have no bearing on fishery management. 43 

 44 

Myself and other professional fishing businesses are fighting 45 

for our livelihoods and are willing to work with anyone that 46 

shares our vision for a healthy, sustainable -- I’m out of 47 

power.  I kept it on too long. 48 
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 1 

Basically, what I’m here to talk about is I’ve sent you a 2 

printed speech here and I’m really concerned that you all have 3 

been told things or inundated with information that a bunch of 4 

us guys that have made a commitment to improve our fishery 5 

management system for the charter for-hire industry are somehow 6 

being paid lobbyists or given money to speak for someone else. 7 

 8 

I just want to challenge that accusation that it takes time, 9 

money, and effort to do this.  When I got started, the very 10 

first time I learned two things, that you don’t come in here and 11 

accuse people and call them names and be confrontational and the 12 

second thing is that everybody in this room is a viable 13 

stakeholder in the process, from you guys to the people that are 14 

sitting behind me.  Everyone has a position and everybody’s 15 

integrity to come up here and speak at this podium should be 16 

respected. 17 

 18 

I don’t think I need to apologize for any type of team building 19 

that we do to try to prepare us fishermen to learn this process 20 

and work through the process in a manner that equips us to try 21 

to formulate ideas and work it through this council process and 22 

here we are four years later still doing the same things, 23 

working within the confines of Magnuson and the procedures in 24 

this council, and it takes a lot of time and a lot of effort and 25 

it takes a lot of money, money that I don’t have. 26 

 27 

When I’m here standing at this podium, I’m paying a guy $350 to 28 

run my boat.  In fact, I lose charters because I am standing 29 

here, because if I’m not driving, a lot of my folks don’t want 30 

to go.  Nobody is paying for that.   31 

 32 

If I get a hotel room or a meal or an airfare to better equip 33 

myself to represent my organization and to come and speak to 34 

you, I think that shows my commitment, but more importantly, 35 

that’s my business. 36 

 37 

I don’t think that -- We don’t question other people either.  I 38 

don’t question anybody’s financial disclosures on this council.  39 

I believe that everybody is here trying to be problem solvers 40 

and I just think that that kind of stuff needs to stop.  I think 41 

everybody needs to come up here and speak on their own merits 42 

and that their integrity is not questioned and that we begin to 43 

stay focused on the prize and try to bring this industry into a 44 

healthy situation.  Thank you. 45 

 46 

MR. BOYD:  Gary, just a quick question.  The members of the 47 

Charter Fishermen’s Association, are those individuals or boats 48 
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or how do you all count those? 1 

 2 

MR. JARVIS:  Right now, we have just kicked off our -- It took 3 

us a while and we’re still -- We’ve got a few little loose ends, 4 

but to become a 501(3)(c) or (6)(c) or any type of organization 5 

with the IRS, it takes a lot of time and we found out real quick 6 

that we all had to cough up some money through attorneys and 7 

stuff to even get it started. 8 

 9 

We’re in the membership stages of it now and prior to becoming 10 

an official organization, we were just a loosey, goosey group of 11 

guys known as SOS, or Save Our Sector, and we had almost close 12 

to 200 individual captains and businesses that we represent. 13 

 14 

Now we’re extending that to our recreational fishermen and 15 

getting some of our customers, who believe in us, because they 16 

fish with us and they become more friends and family than actual 17 

customers, and so we’re trying to get everybody involved with 18 

the process, because the biggest problem we’re having is 19 

misinformation and lack of knowledge and apathy in the industry. 20 

 21 

A lot of our guys are browbeaten and discouraged, because 22 

there’s been no good thing that’s happened to us in the last ten 23 

years and so what we’re trying to do now is change all that and 24 

change the dynamics of it and that’s the main reason and the 25 

focus of our information. 26 

 27 

From day one, when we first brought the charter for-hire fishery 28 

management plan before you in October of 2008, we’ve been above 29 

board and trying to work on a focused fishery management plan 30 

for our industry. 31 

 32 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Gary, thank you for your comments.  I myself 33 

don’t care how anybody gets here.  Your tax dollars is what gets 34 

me here.  I don’t pay for my own and so I don’t care how you all 35 

get here.  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Gary.  Next up is Mike Colby, to be 38 

followed by Cliff Cox. 39 

 40 

MR. MIKE COLBY:  Thank you, council members.  My name is Mike 41 

Colby and I’m a headboat charter operator out of Clearwater, 42 

Florida.  I’m President of the Clearwater Commercial Marine 43 

Association and I’m on the Board of Directors of the Charter 44 

Fishermen’s Association. 45 

 46 

I have two points that I’ve thought about before I came here and 47 

I’ve come to realize that over the past couple of years I’ve 48 
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watched and listened to individuals come up to this podium and 1 

bark at this council that sector separation is an unnecessary 2 

distraction. 3 

 4 

I thought about that for a minute and I thought that’s kind of 5 

an incredible statement.  A legitimate fishery management 6 

option, regardless of what side of the fence you’re on, is 7 

somehow characterized by some as an unnecessary distraction. 8 

 9 

I suppose I could give you some off-the-cuff example and perhaps 10 

Mike Colby should take the issue of a sector split in the 11 

federal fishery and take it before the regional council on urban 12 

development and I would clearly hope that someone would stand up 13 

and say that’s an unnecessary distraction to this council, but 14 

it’s not an unnecessary distraction to this council.  This is 15 

what we do.  These are the fishery issues that this council 16 

deals with. 17 

 18 

I’m hopeful that with the advent of a scoping document to look 19 

at the nuts and bolts of a sector separation plan that that 20 

would discourage others of thinking that it really is a 21 

distraction to the council. 22 

 23 

Now, having said that, the second point is I remember Dr. 24 

Crabtree said yesterday -- He indicated that there would be some 25 

issues and components of a document like that that would have to 26 

be scrutinized. 27 

 28 

One of those issues that’s paramount in my mind is the common 29 

thread that I hear from many participants in the fishery that 30 

you’re stealing my fish.  I’ve heard it over and over and over 31 

again, you’re stealing my fish, you’re stealing my fish. 32 

 33 

I remember when I gave Andy Strelcheck’s model as a presentation 34 

to our association members.  They got it right away.  They 35 

understand we’re all fishing out of the same fish bowl.  We’re 36 

catching those fish now and those fish are being caught by the 37 

million-plus anglers that fish on for-hire headboats and 38 

charterboats in the Gulf of Mexico. 39 

 40 

I can’t intellectually grab on to that you’re stealing my fish.  41 

I just don’t believe it.  I don’t see it there in the numbers 42 

and hopefully this is one of the issues that can be fleshed out 43 

in the scoping document and we can put that one to bed.  Thank 44 

you. 45 

 46 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is Cliff Cox, to be 47 

followed by Chad Haggert. 48 
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 1 

MR. CLIFF COX:  My name is Captain Cliff Cox and I’m a member of 2 

the Charter Fishermen’s Association and a board member of the 3 

Destin Fishermen’s Co-op and a member of the Destin Charterboat 4 

Association.  I own and operate a headboat out of Destin, 5 

Florida.  I have since 1984. 6 

 7 

Just a little note of humor is I heard Donnie Waters say he had 8 

been fishing since 1970 and I started in 1966 and so I guess 9 

that makes me pretty old.  Anyway, I do support sector 10 

separation and I disagree with Mr. Zales about the data that’s 11 

coming in. 12 

 13 

While it might be helpful, it’s not going to change the 14 

problems.  I think anybody that heard Dr. Crabtree’s comments 15 

yesterday about sector separation, those problems are still 16 

going to be there, regardless of what data we get down the road. 17 

 18 

One thing I’m really concerned about is my customers and 19 

everybody else’s customers are losing access to the snapper 20 

fishery.  We had a forty-eight-day season last year and we 21 

probably are going to get less this year. 22 

 23 

With our own fishery management plan, we would be better able to 24 

market our businesses and allow consumers that may not be able 25 

to fish during that little snapper derby time an access to this 26 

fishery other times of the year. 27 

 28 

Another thing that really gives me heartburn is that we’re 29 

catching these red snapper right in the middle of their spawning 30 

season and all of this effort is really at the wrong time for 31 

the fish.  It’s really the wrong time for my business as well 32 

and I think you heard Johnny Williams and some others mention 33 

that we’re getting to catch these snapper when we don’t really 34 

need them. 35 

 36 

They would be a lot more beneficial to us in the spring or in 37 

the fall or somewhere in between, maybe some in the spring and 38 

some in the fall.  I would be in favor of anything that would 39 

stretch our seasons. 40 

 41 

I’ve heard mention of a one fish bag limit.  A lot of people may 42 

not like that idea.  I’m not a mathematician, but if that gives 43 

us twice as many days, I wouldn’t have a problem with that.  I 44 

don’t know that it would, but it’s a simple mathematical formula 45 

and if you catch two and then you’re only catching one, you 46 

should get twice as many days. 47 

 48 
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Anyway, however I would like the council to look at possible 1 

ways that we can extend the season and I think if we can get 2 

away from targeting these fish right in the middle of their 3 

spawning time, I think that would be a very beneficial thing to 4 

us in the fishery.  Questions? 5 

 6 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just one quick question.  One of the previous 7 

speakers had mentioned a weekends kind of extension, so that you 8 

would extend it over more days.  Would you like that to be 9 

considered as well? 10 

 11 

MR. COX:  Yes, I think that everybody got a glimpse of how this 12 

would work, thanks to BP.  We got a little bit of a glimpse in 13 

the 2010 fall season.  I haven’t heard anybody say anything 14 

negative about it.  All the comments I’ve heard about that were 15 

positive.  It gave everybody a little bump late in the fall when 16 

they’re not used to getting it and I think that would be a 17 

viable alternative. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Cliff.  Next up is Chad Haggert, to 20 

be followed by Benjamin Kelley. 21 

 22 

MR. CHAD HAGGERT:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  Good afternoon, council 23 

members.  My name is Captain Chad Haggert.  I am a board member 24 

of the Charter Fishermen’s Association, as well as an active 25 

member of the Clearwater Commercial Marine Association. 26 

 27 

I run my family’s headboat business out of Clearwater Beach, 28 

Florida, that’s been there since 1967, the Double Eagle Fishing 29 

Fleet.  I’m here to give my support of the sector separation 30 

plan and I’m anxiously awaiting the paper from staff and council 31 

on what this plan will exactly look like and get all the nuts 32 

and bolts of it, as someone said earlier. 33 

 34 

A lot of captains in my area, as well as Gulf-wide, from what 35 

I’m hearing today, aren’t sure what this plan will look like and 36 

I think this paper will help them see exactly what we’re talking 37 

about and maybe help some of them that are on the fence make up 38 

their mind one way or the other whether they want to support it 39 

or not. 40 

 41 

I’ve heard a lot of people here speaking against it today and 42 

I’m wondering to myself how anyone can be completely against a 43 

plan when nobody knows exactly what that plan will be.  My 44 

opinion of how they can come about this is the huge 45 

misconception that’s going around right now that sector 46 

separation is or will lead to catch shares. 47 

 48 
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My hearing isn’t as good as it used to be in my younger days, 1 

but I know I have not heard one member of this council speak of 2 

catch shares in this sector separation plan.  I want to thank 3 

the council for moving forward with this and looking at exactly 4 

what this plan will look like and I also would like to show 5 

support to continue to move forward with the pilot programs, 6 

both the days at sea and the headboat IFQ, as just another iron 7 

in the fire for another fishery management plan that could 8 

possibly work for the charter for-hire industry.  Thank you. 9 

 10 

MR. BOYD:  Next is Benjamin Kelley, followed by Shane Cantrell. 11 

 12 

MR. BENJAMIN KELLEY:  My name is Benjamin Kelley and I’m 13 

representing my family business, Miss Kelley.  I’m from Panama 14 

City and I’ve spent twenty-eight years in the red snapper 15 

charter fishery. 16 

 17 

The sector separation, I’m against it, mainly because I don’t 18 

trust the National Marine Fisheries Service and I’ll tell you 19 

why.  One time we agreed on a moratorium of charterboat permits 20 

and you all said that we could keep our same season and so we 21 

agreed to the moratorium and then here we are at forty-eight 22 

days and that’s one of the deals that it goes back to them days. 23 

 24 

I’m against the catch shares, because I don’t think there is a 25 

fair way to prove the history of all the charter fishermen.  26 

Certainly I’ve spent twenty-eight years, but how do you know 27 

that I’ve spent twenty-eight years red snapper fishing and my 28 

neighbor catches trout?  Is he going to end up with the same 29 

amount of catch shares? 30 

 31 

The amberjack, I will say that I appreciate that, Mr. Crabtree, 32 

because we probably ran twenty more trips this year because of 33 

that closure in the summer.  The people came back for the fall 34 

to catch the amberjack and so that turned out real good.  The 35 

size limit needs to remain the same on the amberjack, because 36 

when you get above thirty inches, the mortality rate is higher. 37 

 38 

This days at sea program, sitting in this building it does seem 39 

like a good idea, but like our marina, we have five of the 40 

biggest headboats in the Gulf that can carry up to a hundred 41 

people apiece and like this today is Ron Hall’s day at sea for 42 

snapper and so my customers would be like we’re not going with 43 

you and we’re going to go catch snapper with Ron and we’ll go 44 

with you the next day. 45 

 46 

It seems to me like a fiasco of enforcement.  You’re going to 47 

give me the same forty-eight days and how are you going to know 48 
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when I fish for snapper?  What if we come in and unload them and 1 

nobody sees us?  Do we just say we’ll fish for them again 2 

tomorrow?  It’s just a fiasco, the days at sea program is.  I’m 3 

not a good speaker and I’m a fisherman and so that’s all I’ve 4 

got to say. 5 

 6 

MR. BOYD:  Thank you, Benjamin. 7 

 8 

DR. ABELE:  Over the twenty-eight years you’ve been snapper 9 

fishing, how does today compare in terms of the numbers you see 10 

out there? 11 

 12 

MR. KELLEY:  There’s an insane amount of snapper, from where we 13 

started at building reefs and catching little snappers.  I 14 

remember the first year we run the boat for my father and we 15 

caught like twelve little snapper and we were just so happy that 16 

we called our parents down there and now, there’s just snapper 17 

everywhere out there.  It’s definitely come back. 18 

 19 

MS. WILLIAMS:  You were talking about this days at sea thing 20 

being a fiasco and would it be a fiasco if the system was set up 21 

somewhat so that when you go out to catch your red snapper and 22 

use one of your days that you just simply pick up your phone or 23 

some type of communication or iPad or iPhone or whatever you 24 

would use and say I’m going snapper fishing today. 25 

 26 

If you didn’t call and you came back in and law enforcement 27 

happens to be there, because you don’t know whether they’re 28 

going to be there or not, and you’ve got this huge fine, and I’m 29 

talking thousands of dollars, wouldn’t that be a way to enforce 30 

it?  Would it be a fiasco then? 31 

 32 

MR. KELLEY:  That part of it, you could enforce my days.  The 33 

problem is we have a big marina that is very competitive and you 34 

have a lot of people there and like people want to catch snapper 35 

more than anything. 36 

 37 

If it’s Ken and Pam’s day and they can carry eighty people on 38 

the Captain Anderson tomorrow and I’ve got people booked, 39 

they’re like why don’t we pay a third as much and go on the 40 

Captain Anderson and we can catch snapper on there tomorrow, but 41 

they go with me and they’ve got to throw them back. 42 

 43 

MS. WILLIAMS:  That is where the devil is in the details, 44 

because I see your days being whatever day you want to use them 45 

and their days being whatever days they want to use them and so 46 

like I said, it’s all in the details that has to be worked out. 47 

 48 
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MR. KELLEY:  Yes, but we’re all on a level playing field when we 1 

have one season.  You can work as hard as you want to in those 2 

forty-eight days and I’m not going to say -- We did good this 3 

year.  We had a great summer.  From the best years when the 4 

economy was good, we’re not doing that much less chartering and 5 

so I think that we should get the stock assessment and see if we 6 

can get this season to ninety days or four months eventually and 7 

I think it will be fine the way it is. 8 

 9 

I don’t think there’s a bunch of private recreational increase 10 

in the fishery.  I’m out there more than anybody and there’s a 11 

lot of days I don’t see anybody. 12 

 13 

MR. BOYD:  Thank you, Benjamin.  Shane Cantrell, followed by 14 

Mike Jennings. 15 

 16 

MR. SHANE CANTRELL:  Hello and good afternoon.  I’m Shane 17 

Cantrell and I’m a charter fisherman out of Galveston, Texas.  18 

I’ve got a degree in marine fisheries from Texas A&M there in 19 

Galveston.  I’m a former NOAA observer and involved in the 20 

ongoing NRDA work here in Louisiana as well as in Mississippi. 21 

 22 

I’m not trying to take any days from anybody, really.  We’re 23 

already catching snapper and we’ve been catching snapper and 24 

we’re going to keep catching them, but seeing the season shrink 25 

every year in my short time period that I’ve been doing this, it 26 

proves to me that the system we’ve got isn’t working and 27 

something has got to be done. 28 

 29 

As a young guy, I look around this room and see some guys with a 30 

lot of experience back here.  I don’t want to offend anyone, but 31 

the situation we’re in, like the current issues we’re dealing 32 

with, are a result of the management we’ve been using.  If we 33 

keep doing what we’re doing, we’re going to keep getting more of 34 

what we’ve already got. 35 

 36 

I believe we’re making progress on many issues and I thank the 37 

council in moving forward and developing a scoping document for 38 

sector separation and I believe no one should be expected to 39 

make a decision without all the facts in front of them. 40 

 41 

I support the exploration of pilot programs, as they give us 42 

much of the flexibility we need for our businesses, and I 43 

understand the need for real-time data collection.  Programs 44 

such as iSnapper offer the best available data that we can get 45 

and it will get it to you right away.  You’re getting it on the 46 

way in from our trips, before we can even get to the docks, most 47 

of the time. 48 
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 1 

I think this would make an accountable group of fishermen in an 2 

unaccountable fishery and the recreational guys, the whole 3 

sector isn’t accountable or we wouldn’t be overfishing every 4 

year.  If we can make some steps to get where we need to be, 5 

we’ll get a lot more of our fishing days.  Thank you for your 6 

time. 7 

 8 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Shane.  Next up is Mike Jennings, to 9 

be followed by Terry Migaud. 10 

 11 

MR. MIKE JENNINGS:  Hello, council, and thank you for letting me 12 

speak today.  My name is Mike Jennings and I’m a charterboat 13 

captain out of Freeport, Texas.  The chairman asked for 14 

experience earlier and I started as a deckhand in 1979 on the 15 

back of a Hatteras and it’s grown today to two charterboats, two 16 

fulltime charterboats, and I own a part-time hunting operation 17 

in the northern Gulf of Mexico. 18 

 19 

I’ve sat here and listened to this public testimony today and 20 

it’s not surprising to me, but it’s sad that even some of these 21 

captains that are coming up here, whether they’re for or against 22 

sector separation or the days at sea pilot program or whatever, 23 

they even have struggled grasping the concept of being able to 24 

take a few days fishing and manage it for what best fits their 25 

business rather than in some kind of a derby season, which means 26 

that us, whether you be for or against these issues, we’ve done 27 

a real poor job, those of us that have pushed some of these 28 

issues, done a real poor job of getting across to individuals 29 

how they can do this. 30 

 31 

A lot of it comes from the big 800-pound gorilla in the room of 32 

if we do this, what am I going to get?  I would just like to ask 33 

the council to go ahead with this scoping document, I guess it 34 

was worded as yesterday in the committee, and show these guys 35 

some options that they may have, be it good or be it bad.  Give 36 

us some pros and cons of both systems. 37 

 38 

If possible, give us some down the road ten and fifteen-year 39 

projections of would a two-sector management system versus a 40 

three-sector management system cause more accountability 41 

measures in the future or less?  Would they meet some of the 42 

biological goals or would they not meet some of the biological 43 

goals? 44 

 45 

All of this needs to go into that document and I’m sure I’ve 46 

left out much, much more, but I would like to -- As with anyone, 47 

I don’t want to dive into something that is half-baked and I 48 
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would like to see the council move forward and give us some 1 

ideas of what this thing may look like and then let us back up 2 

again and look at it and make a decision whether it’s something 3 

we want to bail out of ourselves or it looks real good, but 4 

sitting here and waiting on some miraculous 2013 stock 5 

assessment and hoping all of a sudden it’s going to change 6 

everything that’s been going on over the last fifteen or twenty 7 

years, I just don’t see that happening. 8 

 9 

We all know, as has been said on many occasions, that better 10 

data doesn’t always mean more fishing days.  I’m of the personal 11 

opinion that we’re catching more fish than you think we are.  If 12 

we found that out and you had that in your hands, where does 13 

that take us?  Anyway, I appreciate your time for letting me 14 

speak today and thank you. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  The next speaker is Terry 17 

Migaud and he’ll be followed by Jamie Gaspard. 18 

 19 

MR. TERRY MIGAUD:  My name is Terry Migaud and I’ve been diving 20 

since 1963.  I’ve been diving platforms in the Gulf since 1971.  21 

I’ve been a member of the Hell Divers Scuba Club since 1971.  22 

I’m currently the secretary/treasurer of the Louisiana Council 23 

of Underwater Diving Clubs.  That’s ten clubs, nine in Louisiana 24 

and one in Texas. 25 

 26 

The Louisiana Council of Underwater Diving Clubs appreciates 27 

this opportunity to speak to you today.  On the amberjack 28 

closing season of June and July, we are against that time 29 

period.  As a PhD candidate from UNO and seeking the diver’s 30 

assistance in a tarpon stated at a recent Louisiana Council of 31 

Underwater Diving Clubs meeting, the divers are the observers of 32 

the underwater life of the platforms and they need to report 33 

what they observe. 34 

 35 

He also stated observation is the first step in any scientific 36 

experiment.  From our observation, if you wanted to protect the 37 

spawning season of amberjack, a better closure would be in the 38 

early spring months and not the summer months. 39 

 40 

On red snapper, your closure this year was unacceptable.  From 41 

our observations, the red snapper is not only healthy, but are 42 

thriving on the platforms in the Gulf. 43 

 44 

On gag grouper, your two-month season in October and November is 45 

just not logical.  From the Gulf Coast Council data, the 46 

spawning season is in early winter to early spring and that 47 

should be the closed season. 48 
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 1 

On catch shares and sector separation, the Louisiana Council of 2 

Underwater Diving Clubs stands with the CCA, the FRA, and many 3 

others, such as Sportfishing Magazine, as opposed to those 4 

programs.  As on the Atlantic side, they have proven very 5 

unpopular and an economic disaster. 6 

 7 

The last subject of discussion is the loss of habitat.  The Gulf 8 

Coast Council is in gross negligence in not protecting valuable 9 

marine resources.  The decommissioned platforms under the Idle 10 

Iron Program are being systematically destroyed. 11 

 12 

There is a huge amount of evidence that the platforms are 13 

essential and sometimes critical habitats for marine life.  A 14 

recent study from the Coastal Marine Institute at LSU titled “Do 15 

Platforms Provide Habitat for Survival of Red Snapper” -- In 16 

part on 57, platforms may constitute red snapper essential fish 17 

habitat and as such, should be considered as a viable tool in 18 

the management of red snapper.  Please note essential fish 19 

habitat.  Thank you. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Terry.  Next up is Jamie Gaspard and 22 

he’ll be followed by Jason Delacruz. 23 

 24 

MR. JAMIE GASPARD:  Hello.  My name is Jamie Gaspard and I’m a 25 

charter captain out of Fourchon, Louisiana.  I’ve come here 26 

today and I’m honored to be here.  Well, sector separation, I’m 27 

not for it and I’m not against it.  In time, maybe when they get 28 

some of the kinks out and we get more information on it, but I 29 

do think it is another dog that we’ve beaten and I think there’s 30 

other things we need to talk about and move forward with before 31 

we do sector separation. 32 

 33 

I’m thirty-five years old and I’m a twelve-year captain in the 34 

State of Louisiana and I’ve seen a lot of businesses go out of 35 

business and I’m telling you all in front of everybody that a 36 

forty-eight-day snapper season is unacceptable. 37 

 38 

I’ve fished in water up to 800 feet deep in the past couple of 39 

years and I’ve been catching snapper on the bottom, in 800 feet 40 

of water.  They have been given an unfair advantage because of 41 

the closures. 42 

 43 

The amberjack issue, I am for the thirty-two-inch fish, because 44 

I’ve heard people come here and they’ve said it’s going to give 45 

them a high mortality rate, death rate of the fish.  I’ve just 46 

done a study with Mr. Daryl Parkyn of the Florida tag and 47 

release amberjack department. 48 
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 1 

We tagged over 120 amberjack in two days and about sixty of 2 

those fish were well over thirty-five inches and we did not have 3 

one of those fish die and they all came from what was 400 feet 4 

of water.  I beg to differ there. 5 

 6 

In the State of Louisiana, we’re a little bit different than the 7 

guys in Florida and Mississippi and other areas, for the simple 8 

reason is that two weeks in the month of July, which is our peak 9 

season, we didn’t have amberjack, red snapper, or gag grouper to 10 

catch.  Anything that you can do to prolong the season would 11 

benefit us. 12 

 13 

I have so much stuff I want to talk about.  If you don’t think 14 

that fishing is down, look at the SK circuit.  These kingfishers 15 

used to come in with 150 boats.  At our last SKA tournament, we 16 

had sixty boats.  Those guys who catch snapper and that type of 17 

fish are selling their boats and buying bay boats.  You can’t 18 

fish in the State of Louisiana for red snapper and those kind of 19 

fish with a bay boat.  They’re all going to trout and redfish 20 

and stuff like that. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Jamie, your time is up and you need to wrap it 23 

up. 24 

 25 

MR. GASPARD:  Yes, sir.  Thank you all for speaking and are 26 

there any questions or anything? 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jamie.  Next up is Jason Delacruz, to 29 

be followed by Bobby Terrebonne. 30 

 31 

MR. JASON DELACRUZ:  Good afternoon and I want to thank the 32 

council for a chance to speak today.  I’m Jason Delacruz, a 33 

commercial grouper fisherman and avid red snapper allocation 34 

user, which sounds like a contradiction according some of the 35 

other people that you hear, but that’s the reality of this world 36 

and I don’t care what they say. 37 

 38 

The first thing I would like to say is that I support expediting 39 

Amendment 36.  I think that’s something that we really need to 40 

move forward on as fast as we can.  That scares me as a reef 41 

fish fisherman that counts on that allocation to keep my bycatch 42 

absolutely as low as possible, almost at zero. 43 

 44 

I also think that as a general concept that anything that causes 45 

allocation or share prices to increase is pretty 46 

counterintuitive if you’re an IFQ fisherman, essentially.  I 47 

think those two things need to be kept in mind as the council 48 
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moves forward and looks at any of those issues. 1 

 2 

The other thing that I wanted to talk about real quick was 3 

Amendment 35.  I’m on the AP with Bob and we did talk about and 4 

vet through this process with a trip limit and what to do with 5 

amberjack commercially and I see the need for the 5,000 for the 6 

individual to direct target fish, but as being here, I also know 7 

that we’re going to end up in a position where we just keep 8 

building this derby. 9 

 10 

It’s just going to get worse and worse and things aren’t going 11 

to get any better and I have to kind of thank Bob for pointing 12 

this out to me today as I listened to his testimony and that’s 13 

why are we doing this again?  We’ve already done this circle 14 

over and over again. 15 

 16 

I know everybody wants to talk bad about IFQ programs, but if 17 

there’s ever a clear-cut issue that we need one -- I think the 18 

last thing we heard the other day was that we overshot amberjack 19 

by 100,000 pounds and that’s just kind of like the last thing. 20 

 21 

When we get right back to it -- We’re going to go with a 5,000-22 

pound trip limit and we’re going to overshoot again and we may 23 

end up having to close even at the 50 percent number, because of 24 

how fast we’re overshooting right now.   25 

 26 

To help the guys who count on the fish, that that’s all they 27 

catch, why wouldn’t we go to a catch share system for them, so 28 

the guys that have history get to keep that history?  Isn’t that 29 

the whole point of IFQ, that the people that counted on those 30 

fisheries get to stay and use that fishery? 31 

 32 

I would be a small bycatch.  I don’t have any of that history at 33 

all and so it would just be a small number for me, but it just 34 

seems counterintuitive for me to be part of these systems and 35 

part of the AP to try to develop these things and then we keep 36 

going down the same path over and over and over again.  That’s 37 

all I have. 38 

 39 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jason.  Next up is Bobby Terrebonne, 40 

followed by Louis Rossignol.  Is Bobby in the room?  We’ll set 41 

his card aside.  Louis Rossignol, followed by Steven Dunning. 42 

 43 

MR. LOUIS ROSSIGNOL:  My name is Louis Rossignol and I’m thirty 44 

years in the Hell Divers and I’m the Director of the Louisiana 45 

Council of Underwater Dive Clubs and I’m a board member of the 46 

Fishing Rights Alliance. 47 

 48 
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The Gulf Council has done a wonderful job.  Last summer, you 1 

stopped my children from being able to catch an amberjack or a 2 

gag grouper.  My son goes away to school and so he’s out of 3 

luck. 4 

 5 

Closures should be during spawning season or we would rather 6 

have an increase in size limits.  The seasonal closures that you 7 

all put forth are simply to reduce effort and stop the public 8 

from fishing.   9 

 10 

Through my underwater observation, red snapper is overregulated.  11 

You’re causing an imbalance in the Gulf of Mexico.  Red snapper 12 

is eating everything up. 13 

 14 

As the director of the Louisiana Council of Underwater Dive 15 

Clubs, we oppose sector separation and recreational catch shares 16 

and we believe the Gulf Council should stop wasting taxpayer 17 

money studying sector separation and recreational catch shares. 18 

 19 

The Louisiana Council further opposes the ridiculous timing of 20 

public input during the middle of the day during the middle of 21 

the week for people that have to work.  For years, the Gulf 22 

Council has thumbed its nose at the input of the average 23 

recreational fisherman, giving us wrong dates on notices, 24 

untimely notices, as well as switching meeting locations.  25 

That’s all I have to say. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Louis.  Next up is Steven Dunning, to 28 

be followed by Al Cassagne. 29 

 30 

MR. STEVEN DUNNING:  My name is Steve Dunning and I’m a king 31 

fisherman out of Grande Isle and I’m here to speak mainly for 32 

the local shrimper, who used to go fishing and wrap their 33 

shrimping up and go fishing for king mackerel in October.  That 34 

doesn’t happen now, because of the influx of fishermen from the 35 

west coast of Florida and the east coast of Florida, almost 36 

forty boats from the east coast. 37 

 38 

By September 12 or 15, the king mackerel fishing is over.  There 39 

are several things that would happen if you opened it in October 40 

that would allow the local fishermen to keep on fishing and 41 

bringing money in and that keeps the money in the local south 42 

Louisiana area. 43 

 44 

The fish that are brought in will be worth almost double per 45 

pound, because when you king fish at the beginning, in July, you 46 

have to travel between 100 and 140 miles from Grande Isle to get 47 

to the fishing grounds. 48 
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 1 

By the time the fishermen catch their 3,000 pounds and bring 2 

them back to the dock and they’re on the truck to market, 3 

they’re six-day fish.  Six-day old king mackerel is a freezer 4 

fish only.  After seven to eight days, it becomes soft. 5 

 6 

Now you’re getting freezer price of $1.30 to the boat and at the 7 

same fish at the same time caught on the east coast, which is a 8 

day fishery, they’re receiving $3.25 or $3.50 a pound and the 9 

price of everything that you buy for the boat, fuel and 10 

everything else, the different would be insignificant. 11 

 12 

This way, you have to think about one other thing too which I 13 

would like to mention.  The IFQ would put out the local 14 

shrimper, because he hasn’t been able to shrimp.  The season has 15 

been closed before he gets to shrimp the last five years and so 16 

we really don’t need that in the fishery in this area.  There’s 17 

not a need for it and it would put out the local fishermen. 18 

 19 

The fronts, which I hear time to time people say we would like 20 

our fishing lengthened.  If you opened up the fishery in 21 

October, we have to fish around the fronts.  That would open the 22 

fishery for a good month longer.   23 

 24 

It would give everybody a chance to catch what they need to 25 

catch in the king mackerel and so it would lengthen the days 26 

that we’ve got to fish and it would almost double the amount per 27 

pound you got for the fish, which really adds up when you put 28 

$300 or $400 worth of fuel in your boat and $150 worth of ice 29 

and leave the dock hoping to catch the fish. 30 

 31 

Myself, I know friends of mine who don’t want to see it, but I 32 

think we should consider a 1,500-pound to 2,000-pound bag limit 33 

on these fish.  If, for instance, I know all of -- 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Steven, your time is up, if you would wrap up 36 

your testimony, please. 37 

 38 

MR. DUNNING:  When the moon is out, the fish don’t bite as good 39 

and so if you keep it at a 3,000-pound limit, the boats are 40 

going to stay three days and that gets you back to the late fish 41 

getting to the market.  Thank you. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you for coming up here from the island.  44 

What would be your optimum time if we could move the season 45 

back?  Would it be October 1, September 15, October 1, October 46 

15?  What would be your choice? 47 

 48 
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MR. DUNNING:  October 1 would be great.  It would allow the 1 

shrimper to get his gear put away and his boat hauled and ready 2 

and changed over and it would be more of a day fishery to catch 3 

the mackerel and it would certainly help the shrimper a great 4 

deal. 5 

 6 

MR. FISCHER:  The comment -- I just had a comment I was going to 7 

also make to you.  If we did go to an ITQ program, it would be 8 

difficult and I would be arguing, because in Louisiana, 9 

especially in your neighborhood, in the last six years we’ve had 10 

six major events, with four hurricanes, an oil spill, and a 11 

flood.  I don’t know what segment of years we would do to find 12 

the historical catch, but it certainly wouldn’t be fair to use 13 

the last six years. 14 

 15 

MR. DUNNING:  For me, it’s different, but for the shrimper, he 16 

would be out and the shrimper is the local business and they’ve 17 

been cut out of too many things already.  Thank you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Steven.  Next up is Al Cassagne, to 20 

be followed by Jim Nantz. 21 

 22 

MR. AL CASSAGNE:  I’m Al Cassagne from Grande Isle.  I’m a 23 

commercial fisherman and also a bait shop owner.  I would just 24 

like to comment, like Steve did, on that fall fishery that we 25 

had for the king mackerel that we lost over the past few years. 26 

 27 

I don’t know what would bring it back and I would like to ask 28 

you all to look at several things, like he mentioned, of maybe 29 

reducing the pounds per day, to maybe lengthen the season, maybe 30 

the date, and also, like was mentioned earlier tonight, maybe 31 

choose an area to fish in when you renew your permit. 32 

 33 

I hate to see it go.  We’re going through some hard times in 34 

that area and we’re going to really see some hard times this 35 

year, because we’re having one of the worst shrimp seasons and 36 

crab seasons in that area.   37 

 38 

We were pretty much ground zero with the oil spill and as you 39 

all mentioned about the last six years with the different 40 

disasters and about going to IFQs, individuals fish quotas, I 41 

read a little bit up on it and not much, but I’ve got a 42 

newsletter on it now and I see where they want to do that with 43 

the shrimp also, a similar plan with the shrimp. 44 

 45 

It would be hard for me to put my marbles all in one bag to try 46 

to stay in one fishery, because now I would be divided whether I 47 

want to shrimp, which predominantly when the season opens for 48 
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the mackerel in July, that’s the heart of the bait season and 1 

the shrimp season and so should I give that up to try to 2 

mackerel fish to stay in this fishery? 3 

 4 

Depending on what timeframe they use, which it will probably be 5 

in the past, but it’s hard to be at two fisheries at one time 6 

and divide yourself when you make a living out of both of them.  7 

I appreciate you all letting us speak and I think everybody had 8 

some good ideas and good comments and I would hope that you 9 

all’s decisions are based on what’s best for the fishery and for 10 

the fishermen and people in the fishery.  Thank you, all. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Al.  Next up is Jim Nantz, to be 13 

followed by Stewart Miller.  Al, could you come back to the mic, 14 

please?  We have a late hand here. 15 

 16 

MR. PEARCE:  Thank you for coming.  We don’t manage shrimp the 17 

same way in this council.  The shrimp is an annual crop and 18 

pretty much there’s no ITQs coming up and there’s none of that 19 

happening for shrimp at all or in state waters either and so 20 

don’t worry about that. 21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Al.  Next up is Jim Nantz, to be 23 

followed by Stewart Miller. 24 

 25 

MR. JIM NANTZ:  I’m Jim Nantz and I’ve been involved in the 26 

charter industry for the past eight years in Galveston and I 27 

would first like to say thank you all for you all’s efforts in 28 

our fisheries.  I think we’re heading in the right direction. 29 

 30 

In our area, I’ve been able to watch the effects of the 31 

rebuilding of the snapper and even at my young age, I can still 32 

see the rebuilding process is working.  That’s not say that we 33 

still have a long ways to go and we need to keep pushing for new 34 

ways for reliable data and pilot programs. 35 

 36 

This past summer, I worked with the iSnapper program and believe 37 

that’s a great start.  It provides for flexibility in our system 38 

and that’s something that we need. 39 

 40 

Moving on, I’m really tired of talking about red snapper.  We 41 

have a great resource and because of red snapper, backs are 42 

being turned on a lot of species.  Such species as wahoo, 43 

blackfin tuna, and dolphin have no regulations.  How can you 44 

have a fishery with no regulations on a fish?  That blows my 45 

mind to think about something like that. 46 

 47 

At the same point, I clean fish every day and I send our 48 
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customers on the way.  Sometimes it’s hundreds of pounds of 1 

filets.  To me, that’s wasteful.  There was comments being made 2 

about one snapper and one snapper is plenty.  Catch your fish 3 

and move on and catch something else. 4 

 5 

Waste is something that we can’t afford to do right now.  I 6 

don’t want to be here in twenty years talking about fish that 7 

we’re neglecting now because we’ve talked about snapper for so 8 

long.  We need to move on and fix these problems and start 9 

looking at other fish that need to be protected.  Thank you. 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  Jim, just a question.  How many Jim Nantz’s are 12 

there in Galveston and are you related to the shrimp scientist? 13 

 14 

MR. NANTZ:  No.  As far as I know, I think I’m the only one, but 15 

apparently there’s more. 16 

 17 

MR. TEEHAN:  He’s the other one and he lives in Galveston also. 18 

 19 

MR. NANTZ:  Okay.  I probably have better looks. 20 

 21 

MR. TEEHAN:  You certainly do. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Jim.  Next up is Stewart Miller, to 24 

be followed by Michael Miglini. 25 

 26 

MS. ANDERSON:  Stewart Miller had to go back to Panama City.  He 27 

has a 4:00 a.m. trip. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Pam.  Next up then is Michael 30 

Miglini, to be followed by John Schmidt. 31 

 32 

MR. MICHAEL MIGLINI:  I’m Captain Michael Miglini and I thank 33 

you all for the opportunity to give public testimony today.  I’m 34 

speaking on behalf of the Charter Fishermen’s Association.  The 35 

Charter Fishermen’s Association was formed by a group of 36 

captains who each wrote a check out of their own personal or 37 

charter business accounts and pooled our resources to get 38 

organized and engage more effectively in this council process. 39 

 40 

We are proud to work with any party or person who wishes to 41 

leave behind angry rhetoric or name calling and sit at a table 42 

with us to work on solutions which move this council process 43 

forward. 44 

 45 

We are an independent association of proactive, solution-46 

oriented people engaged in this process to have our own ideas 47 

and concerns heard. 48 
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 1 

The Charter Fishermen’s Association strongly supports any group 2 

or individual to bring forth new ideas and programs to be 3 

tested.  We appreciate the Ecosystem Committee sending sector 4 

separation to scoping so we can see in greater resolution what 5 

it could look like and whether it could help or harm and whether 6 

we want to have it in the long term. 7 

 8 

Without letting ideas proceed through the system, the system 9 

fails to function as it was designed.  Multiple ideas can be 10 

concurrently tested and the Charter Fishermen’s Association 11 

would like to invite anyone to present ideas and programs while 12 

we also test days at sea, a headboat IFQ pilot program, or other 13 

ideas. 14 

 15 

We are glad to see the Reef Fish Committee move our pilots 16 

forward for consideration and hope our success encourages others 17 

to bring forward ideas and engage in the solutions end of the 18 

council process as well. 19 

 20 

The Charter Fishermen’s Association also appreciates the 21 

Ecosystem Committee taking the time and effort to add 22 

restoration and habitat enforcement to their task load.  It is 23 

hugely meaningful and appreciated that we can come to the 24 

council and ask for help with artificial reefs, restoration, the 25 

NRDA process, and other ecosystem issues and then see a 26 

proactive response to our concerns. 27 

 28 

Artificial reefs and the structure that decommissioned oil 29 

platforms provide are very valuable and we feel an integral part 30 

of the fisheries management process. 31 

 32 

Data collection has been and remains a key issue for the Charter 33 

Fishermen’s Association.  Even with a better fishery management 34 

plan, we need to know our withdrawals in a timely manner and 35 

accurate manner to avoid the instability that exceeding the TAC 36 

will bring as payback provisions become a reality for us all and 37 

I thank you all very much again for the ability for us to be 38 

here and give testimony. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mike.  Next up is John Schmidt, to be 41 

followed by Dan Green. 42 

 43 

MR. JOHN SCHMIDT:  Good afternoon, everyone.  My name is John 44 

Schmidt and I’m a commercial fisherman from Palm Harbor, 45 

Florida.  I want to first thank Bob for making sure that 46 

everybody was just about gone by the time I got to make my 47 

comments. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  You’re welcome. 2 

 3 

MR. SCHMIDT:  I’m a partner with a bandit boat in the 4 

northeastern Gulf.  I’ve got two longline boats out of Madeira 5 

Beach and a spearfishing boat that I run myself and we fish in 6 

the entire west coast of Florida.  We cover the entire west 7 

coast of Florida. 8 

 9 

You may see me from time to time talk to an environmental 10 

extremist, maybe in the hallway or standing up, or other kinds 11 

of extremists, but I can assure you that I pay my own way here 12 

and although it’s a little hard to believe, I sometimes think 13 

for myself. 14 

 15 

I want to make comments about Amendment 36.  I favor that we 16 

expedite that amendment.  I feel that fishing quotas should be 17 

used to manage a fishery, the commercial fishery.  That’s what 18 

it’s doing and it should not be viewed as an investment vehicle 19 

and so I’m in favor of not opening it to the public. 20 

 21 

I agree with -- Donnie made some comments earlier about leasing.  22 

I don’t see a problem with excess of leasing or slipper skippers 23 

or anything of that nature in the quota program.  We’re very 24 

fortunate that we can lease quota of different types to keep our 25 

businesses in operation throughout the year and a reduced 26 

bycatch.  We’ve done a lot of that. 27 

 28 

As far as -- I want to go back a little bit to Amendment 32.  As 29 

late as February of this year, there were protests down at 30 

National Marine Fisheries.  Some of the sponsors of the protests 31 

were saying that there’s more gag grouper out there than they’ve 32 

ever seen before and we’re throwing thousands of gag grouper 33 

away, dead discards, in the commercial fishery. 34 

 35 

We’ve looked all year with all of my boats to find those 36 

thousands of pounds of gag groupers and I guess we’re not very 37 

good fishermen and neither are the rest of the fishermen, 38 

because we’ve only caught 42 percent of the smallest TAC ever 39 

allowed and so I want to make a point and I know it’s not -- 40 

Since there’s not too many people here left, it might be a 41 

little dangerous to tell you great job and so I guess let me 42 

just say sometimes you’re not wrong.  How about that? 43 

 44 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, John.  You may consider a career as a 45 

standup comedian.  Next up is Dan Green, to be followed by T.J. 46 

Tate. 47 

 48 
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MR. DAN GREEN:  How are you guys doing today?  My name is Dan 1 

Green and I’m a charterboat operator out of Galveston, Texas.  2 

I’m also a member of the CFA and although our organization isn’t 3 

as big as the CCA, we would probably have a few more members if 4 

we offered to win a boat, truck, and scholarship with our entry 5 

fee. 6 

 7 

I’m not knocking the CCA.  I used to be a member myself, until 8 

they told us charterboats couldn’t participate in the tournament 9 

anymore. 10 

 11 

I’ve been a captain for six years.  This is the first year I’ve 12 

actually had two boats myself.  One is federally permitted and 13 

the other is not and this year, it was kind of crazy, because we 14 

ran more trips on the non-federally permitted boat to the 15 

jetties than we did on the offshore boat, because of the 16 

shortened season and the weather conditions and stuff like that. 17 

 18 

This time of year, our business comes to almost a complete halt 19 

in Texas.  Lots of guys turn to hunting and the commercial guys, 20 

they do their thing and I go to college to give myself a Plan B 21 

for when the charterboat industry dies. 22 

 23 

I speak for myself when I say the winters are long and hard for 24 

my business and I need some sort of management plan that will 25 

help me extend my business for a couple more months, if not the 26 

whole winter. 27 

 28 

Also, I believe that charter for-hire boats and private boats 29 

must be placed into two different sectors.  We are completely 30 

two different user groups, but yet we are categorized as one.  31 

Fishermen who own their own boats don’t represent my interests 32 

as a charter for-hire vessel. 33 

 34 

I think it’s safe to say that no matter how big or small a 35 

charter company is or wants to become, a separate system that 36 

can be used to accommodate our client’s and our business’s needs 37 

must be implemented if we want to sustain the American public’s 38 

access to our great fishery that we have in the Gulf here. 39 

 40 

Although there is a small number of charter for-hire captains 41 

here today, we are speaking and representing a large majority of 42 

the American people.  I know you are all working hard to find 43 

the right solution, but I want to progress on the pilot 44 

programs.   45 

 46 

I think they need to be implemented if we want this thing to 47 

work and also, I believe a separate allocation between the 48 
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private and for-hire vessels need to be looked into further.  1 

With all else being equal, the ability to have accountability 2 

for more of a percentage of the fishery should be enough to push 3 

sector separation.  Thanks. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you. 6 

 7 

MR. BOYD:  Just a quick question, Dan.  Do you own your own 8 

boat? 9 

 10 

MR. GREEN:  I own one and I have a partner in the other. 11 

 12 

MR. BOYD:  What is the average number of fishermen that you take 13 

on the boat when you go on the boat?  I’m just curious. 14 

 15 

MR. GREEN:  I average five.  I have a six-pack charter. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dan.  Next up is T.J. Tate and her 18 

card is the last one that I have that has not been called.  I do 19 

have a few cards that have been called and people are probably 20 

not here and I’ll revisit that after T.J. and after that, we’ll 21 

likely be close to done. 22 

 23 

MS. T.J. TATE:  I appreciate you saving the best for last, 24 

Chairman Gill.  I’m T.J. Tate and I’m the Director of the Gulf 25 

of Mexico Reef Fish Shareholder’s Alliance and I was unable to 26 

attend the last council meeting and so I would officially like 27 

to extend a welcome to the new council members and hope I have a 28 

chance to talk to you each personally. 29 

 30 

I just have a few brief comments, because you’ve heard just 31 

about everything from most of my fishermen today, and so I’ll 32 

try to make this short and sweet.  First and foremost, the 33 

Shareholder’s Alliance views the existing IFQ programs as the 34 

most successful management tools that this council has deployed 35 

to ensure accountability and keep a fishery within its quota and 36 

so I applaud you for those efforts and please keep on that 37 

track. 38 

 39 

The council recently had a request from the fishermen to 40 

establish a commercial reef fish ad hoc IFQ panel.  That was 41 

done and we met and we made recommendations to the council that 42 

we move forward with the exploration of a remaining reef fish 43 

IFQ.  We ask that you continue down this path, specifically for 44 

vermilion, as we are concerned about an effort shift that could 45 

lead to overfishing. 46 

 47 

We also support moving forward, as you’ve heard from many of my 48 
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fishermen today, with the Amendment 36 and keeping the 1 

commercial fish within the commercial industry.   2 

 3 

We again applaud your efforts to work toward assisting the 4 

charter industry and the headboat industry in becoming 5 

accountable and remaining profitable in their businesses and 6 

letting them find ways to run their businesses themselves and 7 

lastly, this is just something that I needed to add, in 8 

listening to this week and for some clarification.  Sector 9 

separation does not equal catch shares.  Thank you. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, T.J.  I have cards of folks that I 12 

called, in case they came back in the room and I will call their 13 

names again: Gary Carlson, David Cresson, Bobby Terrebonne, Mark 14 

Twinham.  I don’t see those individuals here. 15 

 16 

That concludes all the cards that we have listed.  Is there 17 

anybody in the audience that would like to speak but has not 18 

submitted a card at this time?  Seeing none, that concludes 19 

public testimony.  The time is 5:06. 20 

 21 

Council, we have six, I believe, committee reports that we 22 

haven’t done and my inclination is to recess today and come back 23 

tomorrow morning at 8:30, beginning with Reef Fish, and proceed 24 

until we conclude.  Is there any wish by the council to do 25 

something different than that? 26 

 27 

If the council wishes to go on, we could take some of the 28 

smaller committee reports and do those.  We’ve got some 29 

dissention here.  How about a show of hands of those who would 30 

like to take some of the smaller committee reports and go until 31 

5:30 or so?  Raise your hands, please.  That looks like the 32 

preponderance.  Given that, I think the first one, Mr. Teehan, 33 

is if you would do the Spiny Lobster Committee Report, Tab F. 34 

 35 

SPINY LOBSTER/STONE CRAB COMMITTEE REPORT 36 

 37 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, sir.  I am capable of doing that.  As to 38 

whether I’m willing to do it is another story.  My computer has 39 

decided to take a holiday and so I’m going to have to read it 40 

from a piece of paper as opposed to from the -- 41 

 42 

The Spiny Lobster Committee met on October 26 in New Orleans, 43 

Louisiana.  All members were present and the agenda was adopted 44 

as written and the committee minutes from the June 7, 2011 Joint 45 

Gulf and South Atlantic Spiny Lobster Committee were adopted 46 

without modifications. 47 

 48 
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Mr. Andy Herndon summarized a meeting held with NOAA, industry, 1 

and the Keys Sanctuary staff by telephone and that’s Tab F, 2 

Number 3.  Mr. Perret asked how many industry representatives 3 

were present during these meetings and Mr. Kelly from Florida 4 

Keys Commercial Fishing Association stated around eighteen. 5 

 6 

Mr. Herndon reviewed the primary reason why the council decided 7 

to move the two actions in Amendment 11 out of Amendment 10 for 8 

further development.  During the industry meetings, the 9 

locations of threatened corals were checked more closely, 10 

thereby correcting the old or incorrect coral areas, including 11 

areas of good recruitment, i.e., nursery grounds. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Teehan, could I break for a moment to 14 

admonish the audience on the noise level? 15 

 16 

MR. TEEHAN:  Yes, I’m into punishment. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  If those of you who are having conversations 19 

could take them out so that we could conclude our business here 20 

today, I would appreciate it.  Thank you very much. 21 

 22 

MR. TEEHAN:  I guess I’ll have to start all over again.  I’m 23 

going to overlook Mr. Perret’s comments and then move on.  Next, 24 

Ms. Gerhart summarized the alternatives under Action 1 in 25 

Amendment 11, Tab F, Number 4, that would limit spiny lobster 26 

fishing in certain areas of the EEZ off of Florida to protect 27 

threatened Staghorn and Elkhorn corals. 28 

 29 

Dr. Crabtree asked if the council wanted to wait to select 30 

preferred alternatives until the South Atlantic Council had a 31 

chance to review the alternatives.  All the closed areas are 32 

within the South Atlantic Council’s jurisdiction in federal 33 

waters. 34 

 35 

Mr. Gill pointed out that the Gulf Council would not meet again 36 

prior to the South Atlantic Council’s public hearing.  The 37 

committee recommends, and I so move, in Action 1 that the 38 

preferred alternative be Alternative 3, Option a, create new 39 

closed areas in the EEZ off Florida consisting of identified 40 

Acropora colonies with straight-line boundaries, and Option a, 41 

in the closed areas, spiny lobster trapping would be prohibited. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 44 

discussion on the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion, is 45 

there any objection to the committee motion?  Seeing no 46 

objection, the motion is approved. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  We didn’t really talk about this in the 1 

committee, but I don’t really think Alternative 4 sounds very 2 

workable to me.  It seems like the way that’s -- This is the one 3 

with the 500-foot buffers and if you read the description of it, 4 

they’re talking about a single point and then fishermen 5 

responsible for the remaining 500 feet from that point and it 6 

doesn’t seem workable.  I would move that we remove Alternative 7 

4 to the Considered but Rejected. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 10 

 11 

DR. CRABTREE:  We haven’t voted on this motion yet? 12 

 13 

MR. TEEHAN:  Not on this one yet. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m sorry. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We had.  There was no objection and it was 18 

approved and we’re going back and it’s off the board and so, Dr. 19 

Crabtree, if you would proceed. 20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  I would move that we move Alternative 4 to the 22 

Considered but Rejected. 23 

 24 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second that. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded to move Alternative 4 in 27 

Action 1 to the Considered but Rejected section.  Is there 28 

discussion by the council? 29 

 30 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think it’s reasonable, because I don’t 31 

think it’s a workable way of doing things.  I think it’s going 32 

to be overly confused and I don’t think it has any benefits. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is there further discussion by the council?  Is 35 

there any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion is 36 

approved. 37 

 38 

MR. TEEHAN:  Picking up, Ms. Gerhart summarized the alternatives 39 

under Action 2 that would require gear marking for spiny lobster 40 

trap lines in the EEZ off of Florida.  She also reviewed the 41 

changes to the biological opinion extending the gear marking 42 

requirements until August 6, 2017.  Those gear marking 43 

requirements would be some sort of a marking of the trap lines. 44 

 45 

Originally, the committee made the following motion to move 46 

Action 2 to the Considered but Rejected section.  Mr. Grimes and 47 

Dr. Crabtree strongly cautioned the committee about moving 48 



114 

 

Action 2 to the Considered but Rejected section, because of the 1 

regulations and the laws that govern protected resources. 2 

 3 

Mr. Gill stated he wanted to make a strong statement with the 4 

motion.  Mr. Grimes stated that he did make a strong statement 5 

and that it would be of benefit to wait until the Florida FWC 6 

meets to determine whether would adopt compatible regulations 7 

for proposed gear marking requirements in the State of Florida. 8 

 9 

A substitute motion was given by Mr. Simpson to at least wait 10 

until the amendment goes through the public hearing process.  11 

The committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 2 the 12 

preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 15 

on the committee motion?  Seeing no discussion, is there any 16 

objection to the committee motion?  We have one objection and 17 

the motion passes with one objection. 18 

 19 

MR. TEEHAN:  The committee recommends, and I so move, to prepare 20 

the Spiny Lobster Amendment 11 for public hearings.   21 

 22 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 23 

on the motion? 24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just point out that we’ll revisit all this, 26 

but again, I just feel obligated to say we have a biological 27 

opinion that includes a reasonable and prudent measure that is 28 

this line marking requirement and we create problems by pushing 29 

this further and further down the road or deciding that it’s not 30 

something we’re willing to do.   31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  Is there further 33 

discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection 34 

to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion passes unanimously. 35 

 36 

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Carrie Simmons reviewed Tab F, Number 5, the 37 

listing of South Atlantic Council public hearing locations, 38 

which as far as the Keys are concerned is Key Largo, and asked 39 

if individual public hearing locations were necessary. 40 

 41 

Mr. Teehan, that’s me, stated he thinks definitely one or maybe 42 

two public hearings may be necessary in the lower and middle 43 

Keys.  During full council, the locations of additional public 44 

hearings would be provided. 45 

 46 

Mr. Chairman, I, as we all heard in public testimony from Bill 47 

Kelly, he believes that we need to have one in Marathon and one 48 
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in Key West and so I would move that we add those to the road 1 

trip schedule. 2 

 3 

MR. PERRET:  Second. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion to add Marathon and Key West to 6 

the public hearings on Spiny Lobster Amendment 11.  It’s 7 

seconded.  Is there discussion by the council?  Seeing none, is 8 

there any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion 9 

passes. 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  That concludes my report. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The next committee 14 

that we will receive the report on is the Data Collection 15 

Committee and Chairman Pearce. 16 

 17 

DATA COLLECTION COMMITTEE REPORT 18 

 19 

MR. PEARCE:  The agenda was adopted as written and the minutes 20 

of the August 17, 2011 meeting were approved with no 21 

modifications.   22 

 23 

Mr. Gordon Colvin gave a presentation on the MRIP program and 24 

the new estimation methodology for recreational fisheries data.  25 

He provided an overview of the new estimation procedures of 26 

historical and future catch and effort estimates in recreational 27 

fisheries.   28 

 29 

He expects that re-estimates of catch and effort for 2004 30 

forward will be released in November of 2011.  The MRIP re-31 

estimation of historical catch will affect both the point and 32 

variance estimates of catch and could affect stock assessments 33 

or require future management action.   34 

 35 

Mr. Colvin also stated that changes in the methodology of the 36 

catch and effort survey will be implemented over the next 37 

fifteen months.  This time is necessary to work with state 38 

partners and train samplers on the appropriate sampling 39 

protocols.   40 

 41 

Future work will compare catch patterns between private and 42 

public access trips.  If landing rates or species composition 43 

differs greatly between these trip types, additional survey 44 

changes may be necessary.  Improving estimates of the proportion 45 

of fish released also remains a priority of the MRIP program.    46 

 47 

Mr. Ken Brennan gave a summary of the electronic reporting pilot 48 
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program for headboats operating in the U.S. South Atlantic.  1 

This program was initiated to test the effectiveness of 2 

electronic reporting to improve timeliness and accuracy of catch 3 

and effort data.   4 

 5 

Mr. Brennan reported that the program was successful in 6 

achieving its stated goals and could be implemented in the Gulf 7 

of Mexico.  He did state that reporting requirements would need 8 

to be changed to weekly reporting to take full advantage of 9 

electronic reporting.   10 

 11 

Currently, the deadline for paper reporting is the first week 12 

following the end of the month in which the trip occurred.  Dr. 13 

Ponwith stated that a regulatory change is necessary for this to 14 

occur and urged the council to support changes in reporting 15 

requirements.  Dr. Ponwith said that the states are supportive 16 

of transitioning to electronic reporting for headboats.  Dr. 17 

Ponwith is also developing estimates of cost to implement this 18 

program in the Gulf of Mexico.   19 

 20 

Mr. Chris Doley of NOAA and NRDA provided an overview and status 21 

update of the NRDA restoration process in the Gulf of Mexico 22 

following the Deepwater Horizon oil spill in 2010.  British 23 

Petroleum set aside $1 billion for early restoration injury 24 

quantification, and restoration.   25 

 26 

The Oil Pollution Act requires compensation to the public for 27 

damage to these natural resources.  Mr. Doley stated that 28 

relevant projects are currently being evaluated as part of the 29 

early restoration process and that many council objectives, such 30 

as improving data collection in Gulf fisheries, may be 31 

appropriate for funding as part of the NRDA process.   32 

 33 

Mr. Simpson supported this, as data provide the metric to set 34 

restoration objectives and track progress of restoration 35 

projects.  In order to determine the best approach to integrate 36 

the Gulf Council in the NRDA process, the committee recommends, 37 

and I so move, to create an Ad Hoc Restoration Committee to 38 

provide guidance on the development of Gulf restoration 39 

programs, plans or projects. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a committee 42 

motion.  Is there discussion on the motion? 43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just to the committee, is this a motion that’s 45 

going to create an ad hoc council committee or is it a motion 46 

that’s going to create an ad hoc committee made up of 47 

constituents and so forth and so on? 48 
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 1 

MR. PEARCE:  I would think it’s going to be council and if you 2 

want to add that to it, it’s up to you. 3 

 4 

MR. RIECHERS:  If it is only the council, my only question would 5 

be do we need to do this or do we need to just send this charge 6 

to the Habitat Committee?  The context is that a lot of the 7 

issues dealing with -- Not completely, but a lot of the issues 8 

dealing with the restoration activities, whether it’s Gulf 9 

Restoration Taskforce or NRDA, a lot of it is going to be 10 

habitat-based and I just pose the question, since we already 11 

have a Habitat Committee. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand the habitat base, but we’re trying to 14 

massage it to do more data collection and if you think we could 15 

do that there, that’s fine, but I just think that a good cross 16 

section of council members on that committee would be better 17 

than just going to the Habitat Committee, but that’s whatever 18 

the choice of the council is. 19 

 20 

MR. GREENE:  What I think would be best would be after the 21 

presentation we heard yesterday, with everything that’s going 22 

on, I can certainly understand Mr. Riechers’ desire maybe to 23 

move it into Ecosystem, but I think that this is something that 24 

should be stand alone, that you’re dealing with various vehicles 25 

of trying to get projects through NRDA and everything else that 26 

may not fit in the Ecosystem Committee as well. 27 

 28 

I would view it as a committee of the council that could reach 29 

out to NOAA and their constituent groups thereof and I think 30 

that that would be the best way to proceed. 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  Let me follow up, since our chair is looking the 33 

other way.  I’m not trying to give any more work to Ecosystems.  34 

There’s actually a different Habitat Committee and so it wasn’t 35 

like I was trying to umbrella it in.   36 

 37 

I just thought it may fit into Habitat and the current Data 38 

Collection Committee and leave it in those two venues, but, 39 

again, if you want a broader committee appointed by the chair, 40 

I’m not going to argue any more. 41 

 42 

MR. ANSON:  I guess, Mr. Pearce, I’m just curious what body the 43 

Restoration Committee would be providing guidance to.  Would it 44 

be the full council itself or to other entities, to the NRDA 45 

process, the restoration process? 46 

 47 

MR. PEARCE:  I guess we’re looking at it all and I kind of like 48 
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what Robin just said, putting those two committees together to 1 

look at this.  I don’t think that’s a problem, but I just want 2 

to make sure the Data Collection Committee is not left out along 3 

with the Restoration Committee.  If we use those two committees, 4 

I would be fine with that.  All I want to do is try to create a 5 

venue through which we pump some of this money. 6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  As a follow-up then, but still guidance, is it to 8 

provide guidance to the council as it moves forward?  I guess 9 

I’m curious as to how it’s going to be linked up with the 10 

overall restoration groups and projects that are currently 11 

underway and are working outside the council. 12 

 13 

MR. PEARCE:  I think they would work with Chris Doley and the 14 

NRDA money that he’s got, but NOAA will find out how it fits 15 

into what we do and how we can apply or how we can get access to 16 

those funds for the council. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I see this as a vehicle that deals with this 19 

issue that represents the council in dealing with NRDA and/or 20 

the Restoration Taskforce and that’s why they exist and that’s 21 

why they would be ad hoc. 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  I concur.  I think this is a pretty specific charge 24 

for this committee, to coordinate with what else is going on 25 

regarding the spill funding, and so I think it might dilute it 26 

too much if we tried to put it in one of the other committees 27 

and so I support the motion as stated. 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, 30 

is there any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion 31 

passes. 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  I led a discussion about developing a charge for 34 

the proposed ad-hoc recreational data collection advisory panel.  35 

The committee recommends, and I so move, to accept the Ad Hoc 36 

Private Recreational Data Collection Advisory Panel charge as 37 

follows:  Identify methods for improving private boat 38 

recreational data collection through possible additional data 39 

collection programs that would supplement data currently 40 

collected through MRIP.  Programs considered must improve the 41 

accuracy and timeliness of catch, effort, and discard data for 42 

the private boat recreational sector in the Gulf of Mexico.  43 

Preferentially, the considered programs should allow 44 

participation in the data collection process by a significant 45 

number of private boat recreational anglers whose data is not 46 

presently collected because of the small sample size of the 47 

existing MRIP survey system.  Prioritize identified programs for 48 
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possible consideration and implementation with the rationale 1 

given and provide detail for the concept of the highest priority 2 

program as much as possible. 3 

 4 

Before we vote on this, we really rushed through end of my 5 

committee and Doug Boyd really had some changes he would like to 6 

look at.  He’s got a substitute motion, but I would like to try 7 

to look at them together and so I know we emailed Doug’s 8 

substitute motion to everyone. 9 

 10 

We’ll put it up there, but I think we want to look at the two 11 

thoughts and make sure which one we want or put them together.  12 

Doug, do you want to make that substitute?  I don’t know how 13 

we’re going to do that. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  First of all, we have a committee motion and 16 

we’ll entertain discussion and I’ll recognize Mr. Boyd. 17 

 18 

MR. BOYD:  Mr. Chairman, I have a substitute motion to consider 19 

methods for improving estimates of catch and effort of private 20 

recreational fisheries data in the Gulf of Mexico.  21 

Specifically, the panel should address accuracy, precision, 22 

discard rates, and timeliness of private boat recreational 23 

fishery data and the viability of catch data that could be 24 

integrated into current and future scientific stock estimates.  25 

The panel should consider methods for stakeholder participation, 26 

costs, data collection tools (e.g., electronic, paper, other), 27 

identify steps required for implementation, and prioritize 28 

objectives of any proposed data collection system.  The panel 29 

could also recommend strategies for implementation (i.e., 30 

specific species or all federally managed species) and/or 31 

geographic stratification.   32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a substitute motion.  Do we have a 34 

second? 35 

 36 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll second it for discussion. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The motion is seconded.  Some rationale, Mr. 39 

Boyd? 40 

 41 

MR. BOYD:  What I was thinking after we left last night was that 42 

we needed to be a little bit more specific about what we wanted 43 

this group to do and this is an attempt to do that and I’ll get 44 

-- I don’t know if John Froeschke is still here, but I 45 

collaborated with him on some of the language, to make sure we 46 

got in some of the specifics that we might use, and I talked to 47 

Harlon about it and he was just uncomfortable, since we had done 48 
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this in his committee, about not bringing it up and letting you 1 

look at both of the motions and so that’s why I’m making the 2 

substitute motion, so that you can consider both of them. 3 

 4 

DR. ABELE:  In the original motion, there was a very specific 5 

reference to increasing significantly the number of private 6 

boats surveyed, in order to enhance the MRIP process.  I didn’t 7 

see -- I think that’s an important point, because one of the 8 

goals is to get more participation.  Perhaps we should state 9 

that explicitly, that is the process should allow for more -- 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Do you suggest as a friendly amendment to add 12 

that sentence that starts “Preferentially” and ends with “MRIP 13 

survey system”?  Is that your suggestion? 14 

 15 

DR. ABELE:  Yes. 16 

 17 

MR. BOYD:  I would be fine with that.   18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  And the seconder?  I’ve forgotten who it was.  20 

Phyllis, could you marry those, the original motion sentence, 21 

starting with “Preferentially”, which is about the middle of the 22 

motion, to the end, where it says “MRIP survey system” and take 23 

that sentence and add it to the substitute motion? 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  I have a few additions I would like to make to it 26 

too, if Doug doesn’t mind. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Before we get that, let’s get this one up there 29 

and make sure we’ve got that consistent and go for that. 30 

 31 

MR. PEARCE:  It’s just a couple of word changes that I would 32 

like to do and that’s all, in Doug’s motion. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  So that she can capture it on the board, let’s 35 

let her get up to where we are.  Okay, Mr. Pearce. 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  In the beginning of it, where it says to 38 

“consider”, I would like to change it to “identify” methods and 39 

down further, where it says the panel should “consider”, I would 40 

like it to say “identify” methods again. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is that a friendly amendment and is the maker of 43 

the motion -- 44 

 45 

MR. BOYD:  I’m fine with it. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Dr. Shipp, likewise?  All right.  Is there 48 
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further discussion on the modified substitute motion? 1 

 2 

DR. PONWITH:  Of course I’m not a member of the committee, but 3 

one thing that I am eager to raise, and I’m happy to see the 4 

word “MRIP” in there now explicitly, but it goes back to the 5 

comment that I made before. 6 

 7 

The thing we want to be really careful about would be to make 8 

sure that this group functioned in a way that had a way to plug 9 

their input in properly to the MRIP process and so we want to -- 10 

I would think it would be advisable to make sure that somehow we 11 

built a connection between the MRIP data collection and this 12 

group, so that they didn’t get caught up in a loop of creating 13 

ideas that didn’t necessarily plug into MRIP and then kind of 14 

died on the vine, because that’s where the funding for the work 15 

and ultimately where the best place for the data to be used 16 

would be. 17 

 18 

If there’s a way to explicitly link this to MRIP, I think that 19 

would create the -- It would maximize the utility of their 20 

efforts. 21 

 22 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just looking at this motion, I mean I really 23 

question that the council has the expertise on it to do these 24 

things.  This is something that requires a lot of statistical 25 

knowledge of surveys and we don’t have people like that on this 26 

council.  I’m just not sure where we’re -- Is this a committee 27 

of council members? 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  This is an AP.  This is the data collection AP. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  All right, I’m sorry. 32 

 33 

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Crabtree, try to follow the script, would you, 34 

please? 35 

 36 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s not that easy with you. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Would anyone like to attempt to address Dr. 39 

Ponwith’s concern? 40 

 41 

MR. GREENE:  Would it be possible to have someone from the MRIP 42 

staff there to offer guidance on information that might be 43 

available? 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  Does anyone feel like the committee we appointed 46 

with recreational fishermen has the kind of expertise to do 47 

this?  I don’t. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We didn’t pick them with this expertise.  We 2 

picked them for their experience in the recreational fishing 3 

world. 4 

 5 

DR. CRABTREE:  But I don’t think this motion really calls so 6 

much for that as it calls for people who know how to do surveys 7 

and design these things and I think we’re setting ourselves up 8 

for a big waste of time and people’s efforts and money, which 9 

will just frustrate them all yet again that we don’t get 10 

anywhere. 11 

 12 

I really think if this is what you want to do, then we need to 13 

go back and revisit the committee, because we need a 14 

considerable amount of scientific expertise on it.  I’m just not 15 

sure where we’re going with all of this right now. 16 

 17 

DR. PONWITH:  The comment that I made earlier related to this 18 

and it follows on that same concern.  This is a recreational, 19 

private boat recreational, population in the Gulf of Mexico and 20 

it’s an enormous population and making changes to the data 21 

collection procedures to plug into the MRIP estimations is a 22 

very big deal.  It’s complicated and changes have to be 23 

extremely well thought out, because it’s such a large 24 

population. 25 

 26 

The thing that I could see that has very good utility is to 27 

create an advisory body that’s a standing group, so that if MRIP 28 

has changes or ideas that they wanted to try and implement, but 29 

they weren’t sure enough of how well they meshed with how the 30 

recreational fishery operated, they could go to them as like a 31 

focus group and say we’re thinking about doing this and do you 32 

fish this way or that way and what would be the implications of 33 

trying this as a new technique? 34 

 35 

That group would be there as an AP, as experts in their own 36 

fishing practices, to advise those questions and to me, there 37 

would be a lot of utility in that.  The thing that I would be 38 

concerned of is the group coming up with a new iPhone app or 39 

something like that, which is an interesting way of getting the 40 

data into the ether, but there’s no way to connect that part of 41 

the process with the actual estimation process, which is 42 

extremely complex. 43 

 44 

MR. PEARCE:  I think exactly -- We want these gentlemen to come 45 

up with some new ideas and I think that’s what the whole panel 46 

is about.  We’re not trying to circumvent MRIP at all, but I 47 

want them to work in concert with MRIP, but I want new thought 48 
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processes and that’s what the deal is.  Let the private 1 

recreational himself step up to the plate and say how he would 2 

like to see his industry measured. 3 

 4 

I really believe that they need to have say-so.  Now, the first 5 

motion was developed in concert with Ed Sapp, who was a council 6 

member, and he is going to be on that committee and we’re trying 7 

to make sure that they definitely identify and they definitely 8 

give us something to think about.  I really want to have their 9 

input as private recreational, which we have not had in the 10 

past. 11 

 12 

The last Data Collection Committee had one private recreational 13 

on it and it didn’t work.  We didn’t get the right input.  I 14 

want their input and I want their ideas and I want their 15 

thoughts on how we can make it work or mesh with what we’re 16 

doing with MRIP. 17 

 18 

DR. DANA:  I think you’re right on the nose, Harlon, and I agree 19 

completely. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  What we have here is a substitute motion and so 22 

if this one passes, that’s what it is.  If this one does not 23 

pass, if it fails, we go back to the main motion, which was the 24 

original motion.  I would also mention that to accommodate Dr. 25 

Ponwith’s desires, if that’s the will of the council, then 26 

that’s going to require a separate motion or another substitute. 27 

 28 

Having said that, is there any further discussion on the 29 

substitute motion?  Seeing none, we’ll vote this motion up or 30 

down.  The substitute motion is to identify methods for 31 

improving estimates of catch and effort of private recreational 32 

fisheries data in the Gulf of Mexico.  Specifically, the 33 

advisory panel should address accuracy, precision, discard 34 

rates, and timeliness of private boat recreational fishery data 35 

and the viability of catch data that could be integrated into 36 

current and future scientific stock estimates.  The panel should 37 

identify methods for stakeholder participation, costs, data 38 

collection tools (e.g., electronic, paper, other), identify 39 

steps required for implementation, and prioritize objectives of 40 

any proposed data collection system.  The advisory panel could 41 

also recommend strategies for implementation (i.e., specific 42 

species or all federally managed species) and/or geographic 43 

stratification.  Preferentially, the considered programs should 44 

allow participation in the data collection process by a 45 

significant number of private boat recreational anglers whose 46 

data are not presently collected because of the small sample 47 

size of the existing MRIP survey system.  All those in favor say 48 
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aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 1 

 2 

MR. PEARCE:  The committee ran out of time to discuss the 3 

development of a plan amendment for an electronic dealer 4 

reporting system and electronic reporting system for the 5 

headboat sector, but in your subsequent discussions on the 6 

proposed action plans of 2011 and 2012, we bumped up the general 7 

amendment for dealer permits and electronic reporting from a C, 8 

I think, to an A.  I think we covered that when you did that.  9 

That concludes my report and thank you, Mr. Chairman. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The will of the 12 

council was to stop around 5:30.  It’s currently 5:38.  There 13 

are two more committees that we could do if we so choose, 14 

Mackerel and Shrimp, and if we do those, then that leaves Reef 15 

Fish and Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem.  What’s the will of 16 

the council? 17 

 18 

DR. SHIPP:  Mr. Chairman, I think we should recess, because we 19 

run into a situation like this where we feel rushed to get them 20 

done and I think even though they’re probably simple, you can’t 21 

ever tell and so I think we should defer them until tomorrow 22 

morning. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Let’s do it by a show of hands.  Who would like 25 

to proceed on with one or two of the Mackerel and/or Shrimp 26 

Committee?  Raise your hands if you would like to proceed on.  27 

This is not looking good.  It looks like the majority would like 28 

to proceed on.  We will proceed with the Shrimp Committee Report 29 

and Chairman Perret. 30 

 31 

SHRIMP COMMITTEE REPORT 32 

 33 

MR. PERRET:  Summary of the Shrimp Management Committee, the 34 

agenda was adopted with the addition of the Electronic Logbook 35 

Program, interaction with the Shrimp AP, and turtle takes.  The 36 

minutes of the February 8, 2011 meeting were approved as 37 

written. 38 

 39 

On the status and health of the shrimp stocks for 2010 and the 40 

stock assessment report of 2010, Dr. Nance of the Galveston 41 

Facility reviewed penaeid shrimp stocks for the 1960 to 2010 42 

timeframe.   43 

 44 

He stated that brown and white shrimp dominated the catch, with 45 

both brown and white shrimp catches exceeding the long-term 46 

average.  He noted that pink shrimp landings were down in the 47 

last few years and explained that offshore effort for all three 48 
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penaeid species was falling since approximately 1990.  1 

 2 

On the other hand, he stated that catch per unit effort for all 3 

three stocks continued to rise to approximately 800 to 1,000 4 

pounds per day, as opposed to some 400 pounds per day in the 5 

1990s.  He stated that average size was about the same as last 6 

year, but still much larger than average for past years.  7 

Recruitment was also above average. 8 

 9 

He reported that for brown shrimp, a decrease in effort would 10 

result in a slight decrease in yield, although this was not 11 

necessarily the case for white shrimp, where a decrease in 12 

effort would not produce a reduction in catch.   13 

 14 

Insofar as status of the stocks, Dr. Nance stated that the 15 

number of parents in 2010 for both brown and white shrimp were 16 

still very high and neither stock was considered to be 17 

undergoing overfishing.  Royal red shrimp catches were only 18 

approximately 150,000 pounds, which was well below the 392,000 19 

pound overfishing threshold.   20 

 21 

Review of the New Stock Synthesis Shrimp Assessment Model, Dr. 22 

Nance stated that pink shrimp were not assessed by the VPA 23 

analysis this year.  However, he noted that both brown and white 24 

shrimp has been assessed using the new Stock Synthesis approach.  25 

The results of these assessments had recently been reported to 26 

the Scientific and Statistical Committee. 27 

 28 

Dr. Powers, who was here, reported on the recommendations of the 29 

SSC and additional suggestions for analyses regarding the Stock 30 

Synthesis assessments for brown, white, and pink shrimp.  He 31 

also stated that the SSC noted that the stock synthesis 32 

represents a major change in shrimp stock assessment and as 33 

such, it needs a broad-based review, as would be provided by a 34 

SEDAR-like process.  It was noted that a review would continue 35 

in conjunction with the SSC and the Southeast Fisheries Science 36 

Center. 37 

 38 

Final Report on Shrimp Effort in 2010 and Preliminary Report on 39 

Shrimp Effort in 2011, Dr. Nance reported that offshore 40 

shrimping effort in 2010 was approximately 81 percent below the 41 

baseline average effort for the years 2001 to 2003 in the ten to 42 

thirty-fathom depth zones for Statistical Subareas 10 to 21, 43 

which is well above the red snapper criterion of 74 percent.  He 44 

also stated that for very preliminary analyses for 2011 through 45 

the 2nd trimester, it was approximately 88 percent below the 46 

baseline average. 47 

 48 
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The committee discussed the status of continued funding for the 1 

Electronic Logbook Program in the Gulf shrimp fishery.  It was 2 

noted that funding was still unknown, due to the lack of a 3 

budget and agencies operating under a continuing resolution.   4 

 5 

Following discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, 6 

to request that staff prepare a letter to the Assistant 7 

Administrator for Fisheries, Mr. Eric Schwaab, strongly 8 

endorsing the agency’s continuation of the Electronic Logbook 9 

program for collecting and analyzing shrimp fishing effort, as 10 

necessary to perform shrimp stock assessments, implement the red 11 

snapper rebuilding plan, and conduct other critical bycatch 12 

reduction efforts.  It’s moved on behalf of the committee, Mr. 13 

Chairman. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 16 

the motion? 17 

 18 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just wanted to point out that I think we’ve 19 

finally reached a point where Corky Perret has lost his voice. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  I’ve only just begun. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further cogent discussion on the motion?  Seeing 24 

none, is there any objection to the motion?  The motion carries. 25 

 26 

MR. PERRET:  Thank you.  The two other discussions that we had, 27 

one was the Shrimp Advisory Panel’s request to be kept informed 28 

and Chairman Gill provided an excellent explanation that staff 29 

will be preparing responses to the appropriate AP for issues 30 

they discussed and how we took it up in committee as well as 31 

council.  Does that summarize basically the way you said it? 32 

 33 

The other issue, and I think it was Mr. Pearce that brought it 34 

up, is the agency has been sued over -- We’ve had a number of 35 

turtle strandings and, Shep and Roy, if you guys want to comment 36 

at all on that, but the agency, of course, is in the litigation 37 

mode. 38 

 39 

Some things are pointing at the shrimp industry, because there’s 40 

been some problems with compliance of TEDs.  We found out that 41 

some net manufacturers were not making these TEDs to specs and 42 

some states, as well as NMFS and the Gulf and South Atlantic 43 

Foundation, Mr. Graham, has been going around and working with 44 

various members of the shrimping community to try and make sure 45 

these things are in compliance with the regulations to increase 46 

the compliance percentage.  Anything else on that, Harlon or 47 

Roy?  That concludes my report, Mr. Chairman. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The final committee 2 

report we will do will be the Mackerel Committee and Chairman 3 

Fischer. 4 

 5 

MACKEREL COMMITTEE REPORT 6 

 7 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Mr. Gill.  This is the report from the 8 

Coastal Migratory Pelagics Committee.  The agenda was adopted as 9 

written.  The minutes of the August 17, 2011 meeting were 10 

adopted as written.   11 

 12 

Mr. Fischer explained that there were a number of potential 13 

management actions that had been discussed over a number of 14 

years, but had been deferred due to higher priorities.  Dr. 15 

Leard stated that Tab C, Number 3(a) had been developed from a 16 

series of past actions that were taken by the Gulf Council, 17 

South Atlantic Council, or both.   18 

 19 

He noted that staff had tried to consolidate these actions into 20 

potential amendments or regulatory amendments with common 21 

purposes and needs.  He requested guidance as to what actions 22 

the council might still wish to consider in future management 23 

actions. 24 

 25 

The committee discussed the need to develop rationale for the 26 

potential actions.  Dr. Leard stated that past rationale was 27 

available in past decision documents and minutes from committee 28 

and council sessions and could be compiled.  Following 29 

discussion, the committee recommends, and I so move, that staff 30 

begin working on a scoping document for Amendments 19 and 20 to 31 

the Coastal Migratory Pelagics Plan. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Discussion? 34 

 35 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, we heard several recommendations to 36 

us as far as the mackerel fishery and the start date.  I think 37 

that was probably from your Louisiana constituency and that 38 

would be done in which one?  Would we take that to scoping or 39 

would we do that whenever we I guess set the TAC or when would 40 

be the right place to do that, since it came up in testimony 41 

today? 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I would defer to Chairman Fischer, but I believe 44 

it’s in Amendment 19 as one of the possible, which is going to 45 

be fleshed out in January. 46 

 47 

MR. FISCHER:  We’re going to be taking it to scoping and 48 
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everything that came up at the podium is considered scoping and 1 

everything that’s going to happen over the next couple of months 2 

is going to be scoping and be added to the documents, whether 3 

it’s 19 or 20 or 20 or 19.  One is going to probably be Gulf 4 

issues and is going to be Gulf and South Atlantic issues. 5 

 6 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think the motion is a little bit off and so I’m 7 

going to offer a substitute motion that staff begin working on a 8 

scoping document to address problems in the mackerel fishery.  9 

The reason is I don’t know if we need any amendments or if we 10 

need two amendments or three amendments.  We haven’t even laid 11 

out what the problems are yet and so I think that’s the more 12 

appropriate motion at this time. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a substitute motion.  Is there a second?  15 

It’s seconded by Dr. Shipp.  Is there discussion by the council?  16 

I see no discussion and are there any objections to the 17 

substitute motion?  The substitute motion carries due to no 18 

objections. 19 

 20 

MR. FISCHER:  Dr. Leard stated that a draft scoping document 21 

would be developed for the January/February council meeting.  22 

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my report. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I think that concludes 25 

all our committee reports today and if my tally is correct, we 26 

have remaining the Reef Fish and Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 27 

Committee reports to do. 28 

 29 

They’re allowed on the agenda about three-and-a-half hours for 30 

all that and I’m not sure that’s correct, but they could get 31 

lengthy and so I would propose that despite the agenda starting 32 

us at 8:30 that we start at 8:00 and start off with Reef Fish at 33 

8:00 tomorrow morning.  We will recess until 8:00 tomorrow 34 

morning and we’ll start with the Reef Fish Committee report.  35 

Thank you all. 36 

 37 

(Whereupon, the meeting recessed at 5:50 p.m., October 27, 38 

2011.) 39 

 40 

- - - 41 

 42 

October 28, 2011 43 

 44 

FRIDAY MORNING SESSION 45 

 46 

- - - 47 

 48 
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The Full Council of the Gulf of Mexico Fishery Management 1 

Council reconvened at the Doubletree Hotel, New Orleans, 2 

Louisiana, Friday morning, October 28, 2011, and was called to 3 

order at 8:00 a.m. by Chairman Bob Gill. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Before we get going on Reef Fish, and I guess 6 

Mr. Pearce, I would like to apologize to Mr. Cupka.  I did not 7 

recognize him and welcome him to the council and as you know, 8 

David, you’re always welcome and we’re glad you’re here and we 9 

appreciate you being here.  Mr. Pearce, you had your hand up, 10 

before we get started? 11 

 12 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes, I do.  Before we get in the weeds, I want to 13 

get out of the weeds with something quickly.  Dr. Crabtree had 14 

some concerns about a charge that we gave the ad hoc 15 

recreational panel yesterday.  I would like to bring up the 16 

motion that we passed of Doug’s for reconsideration and then 17 

bring back my motion to pass, I hope.  Do I have a second? 18 

 19 

MR. BOYD:  I’ll second it. 20 

 21 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion for reconsideration and a 22 

second to the motion.  Is there any discussion on the motion to 23 

reconsider? 24 

 25 

MR. PEARCE:  Let me kind of give some explanation.  Dr. Crabtree 26 

thought it was too technical. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Pearce, on a motion to reconsider, there is 29 

no discussion and so it’s a vote.  All those in favor of the 30 

motion to reconsider the motion that was on the board say aye; 31 

all opposed like sign.  One opposed and the motion passes. 32 

 33 

MR. PEARCE:  I would like to bring up the original motion that 34 

we brought up.  35 

 36 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  No, the motion on the board is the motion that 37 

we just voted to reconsider and we have to vote it down to get 38 

back to the original motion. 39 

 40 

MR. PEARCE:  I’m sorry.  I’m getting too quick here. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have the motion on the board and is there any 43 

discussion on the motion on the board?   44 

 45 

DR. DANA:  I would not have had a problem with even a one-46 

sentence charge for the panel originally, because I think it’s a 47 

good thing to bring together an ad hoc recreational panel, so 48 
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that they can come together and figure out how they can best or 1 

try to have ideas, identify ideas, on how to collect data on 2 

themselves. 3 

 4 

I have a fundamental issue with a full council voting on 5 

something and then coming back because one person doesn’t like 6 

the full council vote and reconsidering, because we can do that 7 

all the time on all kinds of issues.  That’s why I voted no. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Dr. Dana.   10 

 11 

MR. BOYD:  I just wanted to explain a little bit of why I 12 

introduced the motion.  I was trying to take this motion and 13 

make it a little tighter, so that we gave better instructions to 14 

this AP, so that they would have a charge that they could put 15 

their teeth into and not just roll around and come out with 16 

something that might or might not meet what we’re trying to do.  17 

This is a very, very important topic and I was just trying to 18 

tighten it up a little bit. 19 

 20 

MR. TEEHAN:  Both of these motions, this one and the first one, 21 

seem highly complex and I think that’s what came up the other 22 

day.  In my opinion, this ad hoc committee or committee, 23 

whatever, made up of fishermen, shouldn’t be expected to 24 

calculate some of these things and so I’m assuming that we put 25 

this group together and they come up with some 30,000-foot ideas 26 

and then we direct staff to develop the ones that we choose out 27 

of that group?  Is that what we’re doing here? 28 

 29 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I think the issue here is that the motion that 30 

we have on the board got into some very specific details.  Dr. 31 

Crabtree expressed concern about the panel that we appointed 32 

being able to provide those kind of details. 33 

 34 

The original motion was broader and more identified programs 35 

that make sense and why you think they make sense, so that the 36 

council could then consider and do precisely as you mentioned.  37 

It’s a difference in concept and I think Mr. Boyd proffered this 38 

motion looking for specificity and trying to get some real 39 

black-and-white things there and then we got to where we are.   40 

 41 

Is there further discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, the 42 

motion is to accept the Ad Hoc Private Recreational Data 43 

Collection Advisory Panel charge as follows:  Identify methods 44 

for improving estimates of catch and effort of private 45 

recreational fisheries data in the Gulf of Mexico.  46 

Specifically, the advisory panel should address accuracy, 47 

precision, discard rates, and timeliness of private boat 48 
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recreational fishery data and the viability of catch data that 1 

could be integrated into current and future scientific stock 2 

estimates.  The panel should identify methods for stakeholder 3 

participation, cost, data collection tools (e.g., electronic, 4 

paper, other), identify steps required for implementation, and 5 

prioritize objectives of any proposed data collection system.  6 

The advisory panel could also recommend strategies for 7 

implementation (i.e., specific species or all federally managed 8 

species) and/or geographic stratification.  Preferentially, the 9 

considered programs should allow participation in the data 10 

collection process by a significant number of private boat 11 

recreational anglers whose data are not presently collected 12 

because of the small sample size of the existing MRIP survey 13 

system.  All those in favor of the motion say aye. 14 

 15 

MR. PEARCE:  Make it clear that an affirmative vote keeps that 16 

motion in place, right? 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  That is correct.  If the council votes this up, 19 

this motion stays in place.  If they vote it down, then we 20 

revert back to the original motion.  All those in favor of the 21 

motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The motion fails.  22 

That brings us back to the original motion and the original 23 

motion is on the board.  Is there discussion on the motion?  24 

 25 

MR. GRIMES:  Just a point of order then.  You moved to 26 

reconsider a substitute motion.  Now you voted that motion down 27 

and so by default, you don’t have any motion on the table until 28 

somebody makes another one. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes, you’re correct, because it wasn’t a 31 

substitute motion at the time.  We had voted it up and it was 32 

the motion.  You’re absolutely right and we need another motion.  33 

I stand corrected. 34 

 35 

MR. PEARCE:  I’ll make the motion. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  You make the motion on the board? 38 

 39 

MR. PEARCE:  Yes. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Do I have a second for the motion on the board?  42 

It’s been moved and seconded and now we can get back to 43 

discussion.  Thank you, Mr. Grimes.  That’s the motion under 44 

consideration and is there discussion on the motion? 45 

 46 

MR. GREENE:  Having chaired the Headboat IFQ meeting, I kind of 47 

went in there with a broad aspect of okay, guys, you don’t like 48 
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what we’re doing and here’s a blank sheet of paper and you tell 1 

me what you want to do. 2 

 3 

I don’t own a headboat and I’m not in the headboat business and 4 

I have no plans of ever being in the headboat business and so 5 

you tell me what it is you don’t like and I called out everybody 6 

individually and made them tell me what they didn’t like and 7 

made them tell me things they did like. 8 

 9 

I can understand if I was to chair this meeting that I would 10 

want very definitive instructions on exactly what it is the 11 

council wants.  However, the private recreational guy that I 12 

think we’re trying to reach out to probably has never even been 13 

to a council meeting and may not understand and so this is going 14 

to be a very close issue that it’s going to take some staff 15 

involvement to make sure that the people truly understand what 16 

the charge is. 17 

 18 

I don’t disagree with this motion and I guess I’m going to speak 19 

in favor of it.  What I am cautioning us as a body as a whole is 20 

that we make very sure that the people who attend this AP 21 

completely understand exactly what it is they’re being asked to 22 

do. 23 

 24 

MR. FISCHER:  Mr. Chairman, it is a lengthy motion and I would 25 

like to ask if you could sum up, what is the goal of this 26 

committee and then secondly, what’s the direction?  Where is it 27 

going to go afterwards?  Like they’ll meet and they’ll come up 28 

we need a wristwatch with a digital band that we could punch in 29 

fish on, but what do we do with it?  How do we marry it into 30 

MRIP that’s been working six years with panels already and how 31 

do we intercept that and try to move forward? 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  As I see the motion as it stands, we’re asking 34 

the stakeholders that are involved to come back and identify 35 

something they think that would help provide the data to 36 

identify their sector. 37 

 38 

The second step that you talk about is undefined and hopefully 39 

they’ll bring it back an approach and let’s say iSnapper, just 40 

for talking, and we think iSnapper is the vehicle to do this.  41 

There will have to be a second step to try to identify the 42 

integration and as Dr. Ponwith said, there’s nothing in this 43 

motion that ties that charge directly into MRIP and so they 44 

would bring that to the council and we would have to then decide 45 

on the next step and the process going forward, but this is just 46 

taking the first step, as I see it. 47 

 48 
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DR. DANA:  I think Ed Sapp having good experience from the 1 

council prior will lend a lot of rational debate and there may 2 

be some identification of ideas that won’t work, but we don’t 3 

own the market on innovative ideas around this table and so I 4 

don’t see any harm in having the universe of ideas on a piece of 5 

paper and then Bonnie and team can figure if it works within 6 

MRIP. 7 

 8 

MR. SIMPSON:  I agree with Pam.  I take a simplistic view of 9 

this and the issues of concern about how it’s going to integrate 10 

and so forth, this is an AP that’s a think tank.  It’s an AP and 11 

they can sometimes get a mind of their own and they may think 12 

that they control what’s going to happen with the data, but this 13 

is a think tank.  This is not an implementation committee and 14 

this is not part of the MRIP specialized teams that have been 15 

carefully selected for their expertise and so forth. 16 

 17 

This is just an AP that is really a conduit, an open-end 18 

conduit.  It can float ideas up, as long as they’re realized 19 

that they don’t force this on the people that are having to 20 

implement it, as well as they can take ideas back and so I take 21 

a simplistic view of this rather than a very prescriptive view 22 

and so it doesn’t seem, to me, to be a big problem. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Well stated and stated better than I, sir. 25 

 26 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I was just going to say that part of the original 27 

motion that we voted down had some good points in it, as well as 28 

this motion.  I’m thinking as a private recreational person 29 

that’s probably never been to many council meetings that coming 30 

in and reading this motion versus the other one, they’re 31 

probably going to understand the other one better, because to 32 

me, this is more of how we’re going to use it after the fact. 33 

 34 

I don’t know how much direction this is really giving them.  The 35 

Science Center and these other programs knows what they’re 36 

missing.  They pretty much want to know how do we collect it 37 

better and then the private recreational is supposed to give 38 

them the ideas of how to go about achieving that.  Yes or no? 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes. 41 

 42 

MS. WILLIAMS:  So I don’t see -- Maybe that’s what this motion 43 

does, but just in reading it, I don’t think it gives them enough 44 

direction is all.  Thank you. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  Would we spend -- It seems to me you would have 47 

to spend the better part of a day explaining to them how the 48 
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recreational data we have is collected and how it’s being 1 

changed through MRIP, because I suspect that really no one on 2 

that panel has a very detailed understanding of what data we 3 

even have. 4 

 5 

You all sit and hear the misunderstandings that we hear about 6 

what we’re using and so it seems to me there’s got to be a lot 7 

of prep work put into this and we’re going to have to have the 8 

right people there who can explain to them what kind of data and 9 

headboat survey and all those kinds of things that we have and 10 

how MRIP has worked and all that or I’m afraid we won’t get much 11 

out of this if we don’t make sure they have a full understanding 12 

of what’s going on before they start talking about ways to 13 

enhance it. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It sounds to me like you’re embellishing Mr. 16 

Greene’s comments. 17 

 18 

DR. CRABTREE:  He has good comments usually. 19 

 20 

MR. PERRET:  Roy, that’s no different than we do with new 21 

committees or committees that we form and that’s a good thing.  22 

I would certainly want the right people there to go through 23 

what’s being done and what we hope to gain from whatever the 24 

committee is and doing it right, that’s what we have to do.  We 25 

have to make sure we have the right people to go through here’s 26 

where we are and here’s where we’re trying to go. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s just it seems to me in the last year or 29 

year-and-a-half or so that we’ve had a number of these ad hoc 30 

committees that have been pretty dissatisfied with how things 31 

worked and I don’t want to see us go through that again, because 32 

when that happens, you’re worse off than where you started, a 33 

lot of times. 34 

 35 

DR. PONWITH:  This is spoken as a non-committee and a non-36 

council member, but certainly as someone very, very woven into 37 

the science side of this.  If you have a committee, it would 38 

seem to me that the purpose, the main purpose, of that committee 39 

would be to advise the council in management issues and it 40 

sounds to me like this committee isn’t being formed to advise 41 

the council, but it’s being formed to advise MRIP on how to 42 

collect the data. 43 

 44 

If that’s the case, wouldn’t it make more sense to directly 45 

serve the data collection and data estimation process for MRIP 46 

to broker the creation of that group, to make sure that the 47 

group -- That there’s the connection. 48 
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 1 

Gathering data is only the first step.  It has to be linked into 2 

how you use those data to create an estimate and so to me, it 3 

makes more sense, if the purpose of this is focusing on data 4 

collection, to allow MRIP to come to the council and say create 5 

a group that can help advise us on how to better serve the 6 

public or the private recreational sector in our data 7 

collections than sort of being in the middle and run the risk 8 

that a lot of things are going to be generated that don’t really 9 

have an output.  I think that’s my main concern. 10 

 11 

DR. DANA:  My understanding is this committee is not an advisory 12 

panel, but it’s just a group of recreational anglers that are 13 

being brought together to identify ways that perhaps we can 14 

gather more data so that we can have better science and 15 

understand our fisheries.  It’s not an advisory panel, in my 16 

understanding.  If I’m wrong, then somebody needs to speak up. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We’re into semantics, but its title is an 19 

advisory panel, but its function is as you described.  We will 20 

vote this one up or down.  The motion is to accept the Ad Hoc 21 

Private Recreational Data Collection Advisory Panel charge as 22 

follows:  Identify methods for improving private boat 23 

recreational data collection through possible additional data 24 

collection programs that would supplement data currently 25 

collected through MRIP.  Programs considered must improve the 26 

accuracy and timeliness of catch, effort, and discard data for 27 

the private boat recreational sector in the Gulf of Mexico.  28 

Preferentially, the considered programs should allow 29 

participation in the data collection process by a significant 30 

number of private boat recreational anglers whose data is not 31 

presently collected because of the small sample size of the 32 

existing MRIP survey system.  Prioritize identified programs for 33 

possible consideration and implementation with the rationale 34 

given and provide detail for the concept of the highest priority 35 

program as much as possible.   36 

 37 

All those in favor say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 38 

motion passes.  Now we’ll get back to the original item on the 39 

agenda this morning and that’s the Reef Fish Committee Report 40 

and Mr. Anson. 41 

 42 

REEF FISH MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE REPORT 43 

 44 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Before I begin, I would 45 

just like to thank the council staff for preparation of the 46 

report. 47 

 48 
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Committee members present during the committee were Kevin Anson, 1 

Larry Abele, Roy Crabtree, Bob Gill, Mr. Robin Riechers, Bill 2 

Teehan, and Kay Williams.  The agenda was adopted with the 3 

addition under Agenda Item VII, Amendment 35, of SSC 4 

recommendations for greater amberjack and the addition under 5 

Other Business of the gag interim rule and a possible extension.  6 

 7 

The minutes of the August 16, 2011 Reef Fish Committee meeting 8 

were adopted with the following corrections: page 14, line 7, 9 

add “Chairman Gill:”; page 15, line 34, replace “effectively” 10 

with “effective”; page 45, line 17, replace the second “red 11 

snapper” with “red grouper”; page 61, line 48, replace “co-reg” 12 

with “COLREG”; and page 86, line 4, replace “talk” with 13 

“talked”. 14 

 15 

Summary of October 12 through 13, 2011 SSC Meeting, SSC Chair 16 

Dr. Sean Powers reviewed the items in the SSC report that were 17 

not addressed elsewhere in the committee agenda.  This included 18 

review of the preliminary SEDAR schedule, discussion of the 19 

upcoming red snapper update, the NMFS Regional Office 20 

methodology for calculating the recreational red snapper season, 21 

review of greater amberjack decision tools for commercial and 22 

recreational management measures, the tentative 2012 SSC 23 

schedule, a SSC request to hold its January 2012 meeting in 24 

Miami, and a note that some agenda items were not covered due to 25 

a lack of time.    26 

 27 

Mr. Steven Atran noted that the SSC meeting dates other than the 28 

January meeting were being reconsidered due to expected budget 29 

constraints and that a cost comparison of holding the SSC 30 

meeting in Miami found that it would be more expensive than 31 

holding it in Tampa.   32 

 33 

Some committee members supported holding the January SSC meeting 34 

in Miami even if the cost were greater, due to the importance of 35 

red snapper and the potential need for Science Center staff to 36 

conduct analyses using office resources.   37 

 38 

In response to a question concerning the next red snapper 39 

assessment, Dr. Bonnie Ponwith explained that the SEDAR Steering 40 

Committee proposed holding an off-cycle benchmark assessment 41 

that would begin in the late summer of 2012 and conclude by the 42 

summer of 2013.  This would allow the assessment to be able to 43 

incorporate data that was currently being collected. 44 

 45 

Vermilion Snapper Update Assessment, Mr. Steven Saul from the 46 

NMFS Southeast Fisheries Science Center presented the vermilion 47 

snapper stock assessment.  A continuity run used the same inputs 48 
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and assumptions as the SEDAR-9 benchmark assessment, but an 1 

alternative run incorporated declines in shrimp effort.   2 

 3 

Two scenarios were modeled in the alternative run, one using 4 

eastern Gulf shrimp effort and one using Gulf-wide shrimp 5 

effort.  All model runs showed that the stock biomass was above 6 

the minimum stock size threshold and the fishing mortality rate 7 

was below the maximum fishing mortality threshold. 8 

 9 

Dr. Powers summarized the SSC recommendations.  Although it was 10 

not a true update assessment, the SSC accepted the alternative 11 

run with declining shrimp effort.  Also, because the stock 12 

biomass is above the optimum yield levels, the ABC yield stream 13 

declined rather than increased over time.   14 

 15 

Dr. Powers suggested that the council might want to consider 16 

managing vermilion snapper at the equilibrium OY.  Dr. Roy 17 

Crabtree noted that at a P* of approximately a 40 percent 18 

probability of overfishing, the reduction of ABC from OFL was 19 

very small.   20 

 21 

He felt that this indicated that the inherent scientific 22 

uncertainty was not being captured and that it called into 23 

question the usefulness of the P* method.   24 

 25 

Mr. Gill noted that vermilion snapper was scheduled for a 26 

benchmark assessment in 2015.  Given the healthy status of the 27 

stock, he suggested that it might be more reasonable to consider 28 

an update or standard assessment.  Dr. Powers responded that the 29 

purpose for a 2015 benchmark assessment was to move to using the 30 

Stock Synthesis model, to reevaluate the fishing mortality at 31 

maximum sustainable yield, and to look at other ways to 32 

incorporate uncertainty.  Ms. Kay Williams added that vermilion 33 

snapper will always be a high-priority stock because it is a 34 

targeted stock. 35 

 36 

Dr. Carrie Simmons reviewed the Reef Fish AP comments.  The AP 37 

was concerned about an ABC yield stream that declined over time 38 

rather than one that increased, as would be the case for a 39 

rebuilding stock, and passed a motion to recommend using an 40 

increasing annual catch target over time rather than a declining 41 

annual catch target.   42 

 43 

However, the motion to recommend an increasing catch target 44 

passed by a close vote of six to five with two abstentions.  45 

Some committee members were concerned about the close vote.  Dr. 46 

Simmons explained that some of the nay votes were from AP 47 

members who preferred a constant catch target level, while 48 
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others were concerned about setting a catch target that was 1 

higher than any previously observed catch. 2 

 3 

Mr. Atran reported the estimated vermilion snapper annual catch 4 

targets resulting from use of the ACL/ACT control rule.  The 5 

control rule produced a 5 percent buffer between ACL and ACT.   6 

 7 

This buffer level occurred because the assessment found the 8 

stock to be in a very healthy condition, the Generic ACL/AM 9 

Amendment called for in-season accountability measures for 10 

vermilion snapper, and the recreational catch data had a good 11 

level of precision.  The resulting annual catch targets went 12 

from 6.16 million pounds in 2012 to 4.54 million pounds in 2014. 13 

 14 

A motion was made to set the annual catch limit at the 15 

equilibrium OY level of 4.56 million pounds for 2012 through 16 

2014.  Mr. Saul reported that the highest annual landings of 17 

vermilion snapper occurred in 2009, with 4.4 million pounds, and 18 

the average catch during 2005 through 2010 has been three-19 

million pounds.   20 

 21 

Dr. Crabtree noted that the Generic ACL Amendment had set a 22 

catch level of 3.42 million pounds.  He felt that the 4.56-23 

million-pound catch was unlikely to be reached, but Ms. Williams 24 

cautioned against setting the catch target too low if fishermen 25 

are increasing their vermilion snapper catch.   26 

 27 

Mr. Gill also noted that the SSC had specified ABC only through 28 

2014, under the assumption that there would be a new assessment 29 

by 2014, which may not occur.  The following substitute motion 30 

was made and passed. 31 

 32 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 33 

move, that the council request that staff prepare a framework 34 

action to set catch levels for vermilion snapper and to develop 35 

a series of alternatives based on the SSC and AP reports. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there any 38 

discussion on the committee motion? 39 

 40 

MR. TEEHAN:  Would this be like a de-building plan that we’re 41 

proposing? 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The motion is not proposing any plan.  We’re 44 

back for cogent discussion, which seems to be lacking from the 45 

starboard side?  Any further discussion on the motion?  Any 46 

objection to the motion?  The motion passes. 47 

 48 
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MR. ANSON:  Continuing on with the report, Discussion on 1 

Amendment 28, Grouper Allocation, Dr. Assane Diagne gave a 2 

presentation on grouper allocation.  The presentation reviewed 3 

red grouper, gag and black grouper allocations between the 4 

recreational and commercial sectors, average landings by sector, 5 

and allocation methods suggested in the guidelines and 6 

principles for allocation developed by the council.  7 

 8 

Dr. Diagne indicated that economic evaluations of current red 9 

grouper, gag, and black grouper allocations have been requested 10 

from the Science Center.  Conclusions are expected in March of 11 

2012.  Committee discussions relative to the implementation of 12 

potential allocation changes in the recreational allocation 13 

indicated that season length and bag or size limit changes would 14 

be considered. 15 

 16 

Presentation on NOAA Catch Share Policy, Ms. Kelly Denit of NOAA 17 

Fisheries Service gave a presentation on NOAA’s Catch Share 18 

Policy.  Ms. Denit noted that NOAA does not mandate catch 19 

shares.  NOAA encourages the consideration and adoption of catch 20 

shares wherever deemed appropriate by a council.   21 

 22 

Ms. Denit discussed the guiding principles of the policy and 23 

indicated that upcoming tasks included the establishment of a 24 

referral network of catch share experts and efforts to improve 25 

catch share literacy and the development of guidance to address 26 

priority policy issues. 27 

 28 

Public Hearing Draft Amendment 35, Greater Amberjack Rebuilding, 29 

Dr. Simmons reviewed draft Amendment 35 to the Reef Fish Fishery 30 

Management Plan.  She stated the decision tools for evaluating 31 

commercial and recreational management measures for greater 32 

amberjack were included in the briefing book materials as 33 

supplemental information under Tab B, Number 12(a) and (b) for 34 

the council to look through and did not intend to spend a great 35 

deal of time going through these materials.   36 

 37 

These decision tools were developed both by the Southeast 38 

Regional Office staff and council staff and were used in the 39 

development of Draft Reef Fish Amendment 35.   40 

 41 

Dr. Powers reviewed the SSC motions and recommendations 42 

regarding greater amberjack.  The SSC revisited the status of 43 

the greater amberjack stock and clarified its previous guidance 44 

that this species is still overfished and undergoing overfishing 45 

by making the following motion: The SSC moves to accept the 46 

current stock status results from the 2011 update of greater 47 

amberjack, including the F/FMSY and B/BMSY.   48 
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 1 

The SSC, however, differentiated between current stock status 2 

and future projected yields and moved to reject the projections 3 

from the 2011 greater amberjack update for the purposes of 4 

developing management advice, specifically setting OFL and ABC.   5 

 6 

The SSC briefly reviewed the greater amberjack decision tools, 7 

but felt they did not have adequate time for a complete review.  8 

Dr. Simmons provided a summary of the Reef Fish AP motions and 9 

recommendations regarding Amendment 35 for greater amberjack.  10 

The committee then reviewed Amendment 35 by action. 11 

 12 

Action 1, Modification to the Greater Amberjack Rebuilding Plan, 13 

there were no changes to the preferred alternative under Action 14 

1.  In response to a motion made by the Reef Fish AP to move 15 

Alternative 4 to Considered but Rejected, Mr. Gill stated that 16 

Alternative 4, which would establish a stock ACL of zero, was 17 

part of the NEPA range of alternatives and should remain in the 18 

document.  Mr. Shepherd Grimes requested that staff compare the 19 

alternatives under Action 1 to the MSY and OY levels available 20 

in the update stock assessment.   21 

 22 

Action 2.1, Establish a Proportional Bag Limit or Vessel Limit 23 

for Greater Amberjack, recreational management measures were 24 

discussed.  However, the committee felt there was little to no 25 

interest in proportional bag limits or vessel limits.  26 

 27 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 28 

move, that Action 2.1 be moved to the Considered but Rejected 29 

section.  30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have a committee 32 

motion.  Is there any discussion on the motion?  Seeing none, is 33 

there any objection to the motion?  Seeing none, the motion 34 

passes. 35 

 36 

MR. ANSON:  Action 2.2, Recreational Minimum Size Limits, based 37 

on reproductive studies of greater amberjack in the Gulf of 38 

Mexico, less than 2 percent of the females in the population are 39 

mature at thirty inches fork length, the current minimum size 40 

for the recreational sector (Murie and Parkyn 2008).   41 

 42 

At thirty-two inches fork length, about 10 percent of the female 43 

greater amberjack in the population are estimated to be mature, 44 

whereas the biological goal for reproductive maturity of the 45 

harvested population is about 50 percent of the females in the 46 

population.    47 

 48 
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By a vote of four to two, the committee recommends, and I so 1 

move, that in Action 2.2 that the preferred alternative be 2 

Alternative 2, to modify the minimum size limit for greater 3 

amberjack to thirty-two inches fork length. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 6 

on the committee motion? 7 

 8 

MR. GREENE:  I would like to offer a substitute motion to set 9 

the minimum size limit back to thirty inches for the greater 10 

amberjack. 11 

 12 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’ll second that. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  You’re effectively saying that the preferred 15 

alternative is Alternative 1, no action, are you not?  Is there 16 

a second to the motion?  Mr. Teehan had seconded it.  Is there 17 

discussion on the motion? 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  Typically we should rely on biological data more 20 

than anecdotal data, but we still had numerous people come to 21 

the podium and state that they caught amberjack over this size.  22 

The data shows in the briefing book that the average size caught 23 

today, the mode, is thirty-one inches.  It’s real close to 24 

thirty-two and there’s a lot of thirty-two-inch fish.  In fact, 25 

if I scroll down, there may be as many thirty-two as there are 26 

thirty and so anglers are already catching these. 27 

 28 

You’re still not achieving your 50 percent and actually, there 29 

are more thirty-two-inch fish caught today than thirty-inch fish 30 

and so we would just as soon move the size over.  We eventually 31 

have to achieve 50 percent sexual maturity, but going from 2 32 

percent to 10 percent is still a five-time increase. 33 

 34 

Biologically, it’s just something we have to do.  We’ll never 35 

get out of the dark with amberjack if we just keep allowing 36 

harvest on immature fish.  Commercial is already at thirty-six 37 

and they’ve been there and we’ve just heard -- We have heard 38 

lots of pros and cons and I just look at it from a biological 39 

viewpoint and it’s something we have to do as a council or let’s 40 

just go back with all our regulations and go back harvesting 41 

twelve-inch gag grouper.  We know where it got us and we will 42 

never get out of the dark doing it that way. 43 

 44 

MR. RIECHERS:  In a long-term sentiment, I probably agree with 45 

Myron in this respect, but I also heard a lot of testimony 46 

saying that the two-month closure worked well and the current 47 

notion of thirty inches seems to have worked well, at least in 48 
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this one last season. 1 

 2 

One of my issues though, and I want to double check, but in 3 

committee, I think we heard that the quota as of August, or 4 

where we were in regards to catches as of August, is somewhere 5 

in the neighborhood of 56 percent and can I check with the 6 

Center folks and find out where we believe we are in respect to 7 

percentage of quota captured by August or even a number closer 8 

to this timeframe, if we have it at this point? 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Steele? 11 

 12 

MR. STEELE:  I’m sorry, but are you referring to the 13 

recreational or commercial quota? 14 

 15 

MR. RIECHERS:  The recreational. 16 

 17 

MR. STEELE:  As I reported yesterday, we’re approximately 50 18 

percent. 19 

 20 

MR. PEARCE:  I understand what Myron is saying and I agree with 21 

him, but I also heard yesterday that a lot of these bigger fish 22 

that are released are dying and if we went up, we would have 23 

more of a mortality problem trying to keep the fish above thirty 24 

inches and I agree with Johnny.  I think we need to stay right 25 

where we are. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It seems to me the crux of this issue is what is 28 

that discard mortality?  We’ve heard a lot and I guess I would 29 

ask Dr. Ponwith, is there any effort envisioned to try and 30 

identify that, other than an assumption that would help tie that 31 

down? 32 

 33 

DR. PONWITH:  I’m not aware of any current research that’s being 34 

done evaluating discard mortality by size class on this stock.  35 

That doesn’t mean that it couldn’t be done, but I’m not aware of 36 

anything that’s underway right now. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It sounds like that’s the critical link to get 39 

to the point that Mr. Fischer raises in terms of getting fish 40 

size to sexual maturity and if you’re killing more than you’re 41 

gaining, then you’re losing and so identifying that number seems 42 

important. 43 

 44 

MR. TEEHAN:  I can’t argue with what Myron says biologically.  45 

He is correct.  I do submit that we do fish on a number of 46 

species before we hit that 50 percent.  Spiny lobster would be 47 

one that I would throw out as an example, but we’ve just put 48 
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this two-season closure in place last year and part of that was 1 

with thirty-inch size limit.  I think that we need to give that 2 

time to work. 3 

 4 

Robin or somebody said that we heard yesterday, and we did, that 5 

a lot of folks thought that two-month season closure was good 6 

for a number of reasons and so I seconded the motion, but I’m in 7 

favor of just leaving it as it is for right now. 8 

 9 

MR. GREENE:  Obviously I made the motion and I’m obviously in 10 

support of it, but it’s one of those things that we had a very 11 

poor stock assessment.  It was not even fit for management 12 

decisions if I remember correctly is how it was worded. 13 

 14 

I don’t have a lot of faith in the release mortality at all.  I 15 

know from personal experience of fishing well over a hundred 16 

days a year that there is mortality in that.  When those bigger 17 

fish get up there, they fight extremely hard and anybody around 18 

this room that’s ever caught one will testify to that. 19 

 20 

I think that Myron is absolutely right that we have to look down 21 

the road towards getting better information and protect the 22 

stock.  I certainly do not want this stock to collapse in any 23 

way, shape, form, or fashion.  I think there’s only a couple of 24 

years worth of input from when we went from twenty-eight to 25 

thirty inches that went into the stock assessment and I have a 26 

lot of uncertainty with that. 27 

 28 

If we’re only at 50 percent at this point, I think what we are 29 

doing is working and I think we should stick with it and I think 30 

if we change regulations all the time, we’re just going to 31 

continue down a road to where the general public’s perception of 32 

us is going to be even worse than what it already is. 33 

 34 

DR. ABELE:  Yesterday, one of the captains during public 35 

testimony said I thought -- I asked him later and he said he’s 36 

working with Louisiana Fish and Wildlife on a mark and recapture 37 

for big amberjack. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  He is working through us, but it’s Daryl Parkyn 40 

and Debbie Murie’s project.  We just co-op with them and all we 41 

are is their vessel to go offshore. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion on the board and we’ll vote it 44 

up or down.  The substitute motion is in Action 2.2 that the 45 

preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action.  All those in 46 

favor of the motion say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion 47 

passes with some objections noted. 48 
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 1 

MR. TEEHAN:  Maybe I missed something, but did we vote on moving 2 

the 2.1 to the Considered but Rejected section, which would be 3 

the motion above the one we just voted for? 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Yes, sir, we did.  6 

 7 

MR. ANSON:  We probably should have moved the motion below this 8 

next section, but the committee asked how long it takes a 9 

greater amberjack to grow from thirty to thirty-two inches fork 10 

length and it’s approximately one year, based on the information 11 

in Figure 2.2.2.   12 

 13 

The committee also asked what the weight differences were 14 

between a thirty to thirty-two-inch fork length greater 15 

amberjack.  Based on the study by Murie and Parkyn, the 16 

following are the predicted weights using the weight-length 17 

parameters and it provides in the report some parameters 18 

associated with a greater amberjack fork length of twenty-eight 19 

to thirty-six inches.  I’ll let the report reflect that.  20 

 21 

In addition, the committee also had several questions about 22 

bycatch mortality if the minimum size limit was increased to 23 

thirty-two inches fork length.  Dr. Simmons stated that 20 24 

percent bycatch mortality was used in the stock assessment for 25 

both sectors. 26 

 27 

However, very few studies are available regarding bycatch 28 

mortality of greater amberjack.  Mr. Grimes stated that bycatch 29 

would need to be taken into account in the Bycatch 30 

Practicability Analysis.  31 

 32 

Fishers have stated that as greater amberjack get larger and 33 

fight for a longer period of time that bycatch mortality 34 

increases.  Dr. Crabtree requested that staff compare and 35 

contrast the benefits of increasing the minimum size limit for 36 

slowing the harvest rate, possibly by looking in Amendment 30A, 37 

when the minimum size limit was increased from twenty-eight to 38 

thirty inches fork length.   39 

 40 

Action 2.3, Modify the Recreational Closed Seasons for Greater 41 

Amberjack, some committee members agreed with the Reef Fish AP 42 

recommendations to maintain the existing closed season of June 1 43 

through July 31.   44 

 45 

They felt these management measures needed to be given an 46 

opportunity to work instead of modifying other management 47 

measures, such as the minimum size limit.  After discussion the 48 
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committee made the following motion: By a voice vote with one 1 

nay, the committee recommends, and I so move, that in Action 2.3 2 

that the preferred alternative be Alternative 6, modify the 3 

recreational season closure to June 1 to July 23. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 6 

on the motion? 7 

 8 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would like to offer a substitute motion that the 9 

recreational season closure remain at the present June 1 to July 10 

31. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a motion.  Is there a second?  It’s 13 

seconded by Dr. Crabtree.  Is there discussion by the council on 14 

the substitute motion? 15 

 16 

MR. FISCHER:  I just have a question for the creator of the 17 

motion.  We’ve had discussion in years past and we’ve had 18 

discussion again just recently.  Once again, coming from a 19 

biologist, why would you prefer keeping the spawning season open 20 

and close after the spawning season?  I’m just curious. 21 

 22 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m wearing a management hat, Myron, when I’m 23 

requesting that the season remain the same and it’s the same 24 

rationale that I would have used for the size limit.  We’re all 25 

over the map with changing things on a yearly basis and 26 

generally you need to do a three to five-year period of some 27 

sort of consistent management to get some sort of decent data 28 

out of it. 29 

 30 

I’m looking at it also from a consistency point of view in the 31 

State of Florida.  If I come back to them and say, well, the 32 

Gulf Council decided to change the amberjack season for a week 33 

and are you going to go consistent with that, it’s not going to 34 

fly. 35 

 36 

MR. GREENE:  I think that Bill is absolutely right.  We heard 37 

yesterday in public testimony that consistency in regulations is 38 

a big topic to a lot of people.  I’m somewhat torn on it, but I 39 

think that we need to stick with the longer closure, simply 40 

because it would keep consistent regulations. 41 

 42 

We’re also dealing with a fish that had a poor stock assessment 43 

and we’re dealing with being right on that ragged edge.  If we 44 

go over quota, then there may be some pretty bad repercussions 45 

thereof and so I’m going to be very conservative on this and I 46 

speak in favor of this motion. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I understand your issue with the spawning season 1 

closure, Myron, and we went all through that with the regulatory 2 

amendment and I think you can make a very reasonable case that 3 

March, April, and May would have been a good choice, but that 4 

wasn’t the decision we came to.  It was June and July. 5 

 6 

To me, to come in and start tweaking these things for seven days 7 

just doesn’t make much sense and I think Bill makes a very 8 

important point.  We go to a lot of trouble to get consistent 9 

regulations with the states and if we keep changing them all the 10 

time, we’re going to lose that. 11 

 12 

I heard mostly positive comments about this this week, although 13 

I know in Louisiana it hasn’t been popular, but I just think if 14 

we’re going to change it that we ought to make a major change, 15 

but not to tweak it for one week like that.  It’s not worth the 16 

repercussions that come from constantly changing things and the 17 

problems it creates. 18 

 19 

MR. RIECHERS:  The motion was made within the context of the 20 

committee in regards to if you did move the thirty-two inches or 21 

if you went up in inch class and it would give you some 22 

opportunity to move days back. 23 

 24 

We’ve now reversed that in full council and we’re back at status 25 

quo.  While there may be some days to work with here, we don’t 26 

know what that is yet, because we haven’t been through a whole 27 

season with that two-month closure and so I speak in favor of 28 

the substitute or the motion on the board. 29 

 30 

After we actually go through a full season and we get the 31 

recreational landings at the end of this year and we know where 32 

we ended up on in quota and we go into next year, this may be 33 

something we want to look at, but I certainly believe that now 34 

that taking that more precautionary approach, as Johnny 35 

indicated, is probably a wise notion, as well as it seems to 36 

have worked for the reasons we put this two-month closure in 37 

place where we did, at least based on testimony we heard 38 

yesterday. 39 

 40 

MR. PERRET:  I just want to agree with the court jester for one 41 

of the reasons he said and that’s going back to our commissions 42 

for a one-week change.  I go back and why don’t you guys put 43 

measures in place and keep them in place to see that they work 44 

and for seven days, I just don’t think it’s worth the effort.  45 

Mr. Steele, you said through August we were at about 50 percent 46 

already of the amberjack take? 47 

 48 
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MR. STEELE:  That’s correct. 1 

 2 

MR. PERRET:  That was with the closure through the 30th, right? 3 

 4 

MR. STEELE:  Yes, sir. 5 

 6 

MR. PERRET:  In that other week, who knows what we may be at 7 

that time of year, which means it’s going to close even sooner.  8 

I think the court jester’s motion is most appropriate. 9 

 10 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Last comment by Dr. Crabtree and then we’ll vote 11 

it up or down. 12 

 13 

DR. CRABTREE:  Robin, did Texas put in place a compatible 14 

June/July closure? 15 

 16 

MR. RIECHERS:  We didn’t.  We’re looking at it in this round, 17 

because it’s -- We’re off.  We go September to August 31 and so 18 

we’re actually considering it as we move forward. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a substitute motion in Action 2.3 that 21 

the preferred alternative be Alternative 1, no action.  All 22 

those in favor of the motion say aye; opposed like sign.  The 23 

motion passes unanimously. 24 

 25 

MR. ANSON:  Next, the committee discussed their concerns about 26 

Alternative 5 based on two highly targeted species, for example 27 

red snapper and greater amberjack.  Much of the for-hire 28 

industry relies on a fixed season to sell trips and the delay 29 

associated with a establishing red snapper season closure is 30 

problematic for the industry.   31 

 32 

After discussion, the committee made the following motion.  By a 33 

unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 34 

that in Action 2.3 that Alternative 5 be moved to the Considered 35 

but Rejected section.  36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 38 

the motion?  Seeing none, any objection to the motion?  Seeing 39 

none, the motion passes unanimously. 40 

 41 

MR. ANSON:  Action 3, Commercial Management Measures, the 42 

committee discussed modifying the minimum size limit for the 43 

commercial sector based on discussion of discard mortality in 44 

the recreational sector.   45 

 46 

The following motion was made, but died for a lack of second.  47 

The motion was to request that staff include various size limits 48 
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and analysis of reducing the commercial thirty-six-inch size 1 

limit to thirty-two inches and forty-two inches.  The motion 2 

died for a lack of a second. 3 

 4 

Next, the committee reviewed the current commercial management 5 

alternatives.  They considered the Reef Fish AP recommendation, 6 

but felt the 5,000-pound trip limit would not meet the 7 

reductions needed for the sector.   8 

 9 

Mr. Gill felt that such a high trip limit may create a derby 10 

until 50 percent of the quota is reached.  Dr. Steve Branstetter 11 

stated that the commercial sector had dramatically changed their 12 

fishing behavior in the last year and such a derby may already 13 

be occurring.  The committee selected a preferred alternative to 14 

encourage public testimony. 15 

  16 

 17 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 18 

move, that in Action 3, the preferred alternative be Alternative 19 

2, Option c.  Alternative 2 is establish a commercial greater 20 

amberjack trip limit and maintain March 1 through May 31 closed 21 

season.  Option c is establish a 1,000-pound whole weight trip 22 

limit for greater amberjack. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 25 

on the motion? 26 

 27 

MR. GREENE:  We heard considerable testimony yesterday from 28 

commercial fishermen in the audience and it was pretty -- 29 

According to my record that I kept during public testimony, it 30 

was overwhelmingly a 2,000-pound trip limit and I think we 31 

should give some bearing to that.  I’ll offer a substitute 32 

motion that we raise the trip limit from 1,000 pounds to 2,000 33 

pounds for the commercial fishery. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I believe that’s Option a and so you’re moving 36 

that in Action 3 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 37 

2, Option a.  Is that correct?  Is there a second to the motion?  38 

It’s seconded by Mr. Pearce.  Is there discussion on the motion? 39 

 40 

DR. ABELE:  I just want to concur with Johnny.  My notes said 41 

overwhelmingly the higher trip limit, but I did hear, at least 42 

as I understood my notes, that as the quota was approached that 43 

they would be willing to go with a smaller -- I don’t know how 44 

complicated that is, but let’s start with 2,000. 45 

 46 

MR. PERRET:  Yes, that’s what I wanted to comment on.  First, I 47 

concur with what’s been said, but secondly, we heard when two-48 
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thirds or 75 percent or whatever that the trip limit would 1 

revert to a smaller number and did the committee discuss that 2 

option or suboption, to go say to 500 pounds or 300 pounds or 3 

something like that, so they would have a bycatch after 75 4 

percent of the quota was taken? 5 

 6 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The Reef Fish AP recommended a 5,000-pound trip 7 

limit until 50 percent of the quota was reached and then go to a 8 

500-pound trip limit.  There was discussion by the committee on 9 

it, but no action was taken relative to that recommendation by 10 

the AP.  Is there further discussion on the motion? 11 

 12 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think there’s an alternative in the 13 

document right now that does that.  I can tell you with the 14 

current quota monitoring system that we’re using that that’s 15 

been difficult to do, because we’re proposing closure dates 16 

before 75 percent of the quota is caught and so we’re projecting 17 

all that. 18 

 19 

Now, I think as we move towards dealer permits and electronic 20 

dealer reporting and get a more refined system that allows us to 21 

more closely track the catches, I think those types of things 22 

will become more viable, but we’ve had a number of those in 23 

place in the South Atlantic, Corky, and we’ve missed it on a 24 

number of occasions. 25 

 26 

MR. GRIMES:  You can add some discussion to the document later, 27 

but everything I’ve heard here this morning is we got public 28 

testimony and this is what the industry wants and we need to tie 29 

it more to a management objective instead of the political 30 

desires of industry when we make this decision and articulate 31 

our rationale.   32 

 33 

That, in and of itself, is less than compelling and hasn’t 34 

suited the agency all that well in court and so as we develop 35 

the document further, we’ll come up with some other reasoning, I 36 

hope. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think there were a couple of things.  Of 39 

course, the concern is the early closures and the desire to keep 40 

the fishery open, because that’s important to them in terms of 41 

managing the markets, but it’s a balance between maintaining 42 

profitability on these boats and having the longer season. 43 

 44 

What I heard in the public testimony from a lot of these guys is 45 

that going to 1,000 pounds is going to interfere with the 46 

profitability of the fishery and then the other thing that we 47 

heard, I think it was from Dr. Branstetter, is that recently 48 
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there had been some very high catches coming in, some trips with 1 

5,000 or more pounds in.  2 

 3 

I think the concern with those kinds of things happening is you 4 

can flood the market and it can affect prices and quality of the 5 

product and it also is going to result in an exacerbated derby 6 

fishery for this species.  I think those are along the kinds of 7 

rationale that we have that need to be included in the document. 8 

 9 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, sir.  Further discussion?  Seeing 10 

none, the substitute motion is in Action 3 that the preferred 11 

alternative be Alternative 2, Option a.  Alternative 2 is 12 

establish a commercial greater amberjack trip limit and maintain 13 

the March 1 through May 31 closed season.  Option a is establish 14 

a 2,000-pound whole weight trip limit for greater amberjack.  15 

All those in favor of the motion say aye; all opposed like sign.  16 

The motion passes unanimously. 17 

 18 

MR. ANSON:  The committee asked if the economic impacts of trip 19 

limits have been analyzed.  Dr. Diagne stated they have not been 20 

analyzed yet, but would be prior to public hearings.  By a 21 

unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, 22 

that Amendment 35 be approved for public hearings. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s a committee motion.  Is there discussion on 25 

the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to the motion?   26 

 27 

MR. TEEHAN:  Dr. Abele and I were just discussing, should it be 28 

Amendment 35 as amended or it’s just semantics? 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Unless staff objects, I think they understand 31 

the changes that have taken place and we don’t need to go 32 

through that.  Further discussion?  Any objection to the motion?  33 

Seeing none, the motion passes unanimously. 34 

 35 

MR. ANSON:  Draft Amendment 36, Restrict Red Snapper IFQ 36 

Transfers, Dr. Diagne summarized management alternatives 37 

included in Reef Fish Amendment 36 and noted that, regardless of 38 

the preferred alternative selected by the council, the transfer 39 

of IFQ shares and allocations will be open to any US citizen or 40 

permanent resident alien January 1, 2012.   41 

 42 

The committee considered the possible addition of a use-it-or-43 

lose-it clause and discussed potential implications of share and 44 

allocation ownership by persons who do not hold a commercial 45 

reef fish permit. 46 

 47 

By a voice vote with one nay, the committee recommends, and I so 48 
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move, that in Action 1, the preferred alternative be Alternative 1 

4.  Alternative 4 is upon implementation of the final rule for 2 

Amendment 36 to the Reef Fish FMP and until the council modifies 3 

the transferability provisions for the red snapper IFQ program, 4 

red snapper IFQ shares and allocations can be transferred only 5 

to commercial reef fish permit holders. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 8 

on the motion? 9 

 10 

MR. TEEHAN:  I just want to put on the record that we’ve been 11 

kicking this around for some time, between three and four years.  12 

We have been -- We have neglected our duties and let this sneak 13 

up on us.  However you want to describe it, that’s the way I’m 14 

going to describe it. 15 

 16 

Without a solution, we need to somehow address this 17 

transferability, but in order to do that now, we have to extend 18 

the non-transferability out to the real world until we figure 19 

out what we really want to do.   20 

 21 

I just want it on the record that I think we need to get this 22 

thing cleared up one way or another and we get this white paper 23 

or options paper on the transferability and we make a decision 24 

one way or another and get it on or off the table, instead of 25 

dragging the stakeholders around for this length of time. 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I would comment that at the last meeting we did 28 

initiate an amendment to address the transferability issues. 29 

 30 

MR. FISCHER:  The amendment, as passed six years ago, allowed 31 

for transferability and my question is we change things on a 32 

regular basis and what drastic issues have changed that you 33 

would feel this should not be transferable? 34 

 35 

MR. TEEHAN:  I’m not saying that it not be transferable.  I’m 36 

just saying that we knew five years ago that this issue was 37 

going to come up at the five-year review and whether it was 38 

going to open up to the general public and if it was going to 39 

open up to the general public, how was it going to be allowed to 40 

be utilized. 41 

 42 

I’m not necessarily against transferability, but I’m just saying 43 

that we should have had an answer to this a long time ago and we 44 

don’t and so we need to move this along. 45 

 46 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think if you look at this that absolutely 47 

nothing has changed.  This has proceeded exactly along the ways 48 
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that we thought it would and I think that’s one of the problems 1 

that we have now and so it’s kind of like we’ve talked about 2 

this for years now and we didn’t make a change. 3 

 4 

Now we’ve waited to the point where it’s not clear to me what 5 

good hurrying this does.  At best, if we are able to take final 6 

action at the January meeting, which I’m not at all convinced 7 

will happen, because I think NOAA Office of General Counsel has 8 

a lot of issues with the rationale, even if we are able to take 9 

action then, this is July before it goes in place. 10 

 11 

If there are people out there who want to grab up quota share, 12 

they’re going to do it and they’re going to have plenty of time 13 

to do it and the other problem is even with this provision in 14 

place, it still doesn’t stop this from happening, because if 15 

someone really wants to come in and invest a fair sum of money 16 

on acquiring quota, all he’s got to do is buy a reef fish permit 17 

and buy up the quota he wants and then turn around and sell the 18 

reef fish permit. 19 

 20 

I voted for this in committee, but it’s not clear to me anymore 21 

what this really does or accomplishes for us and it’s not clear 22 

to me that trying to rush this through really makes any sense 23 

right now or that it really does anything.  I guess I’ve kind of 24 

leaned back towards the view of we might be better off to look 25 

at all of these and associated with the five-year review. 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  I certainly agree with a lot that Dr. Crabtree 28 

said, being one of the individuals who were around the table 29 

when we first passed this.  This came about as a compromise 30 

between allowing complete tradability of these shares 31 

immediately versus basically keeping it closed, within a closed 32 

system of tradability within just IFQ shareholders. 33 

 34 

The compromise was a five-year let everything settle and then it 35 

would open up to be tradable amongst a larger share of people.  36 

The reality of it is that having a larger share of people should 37 

allow individuals who want to trade shares or to get some 38 

compensation for their shares -- If it is worth it to other 39 

people outside, they should actually be able to get more money 40 

for their shares versus less money for their shares and I don’t 41 

think people are going to purchase these and just sit on them. 42 

 43 

That’s been the concern and the reality of it is that there’s 44 

other provisions that keep people from doing that.  With that, I 45 

will actually make a substitute motion that we merge this 46 

document with the amendment that’s the five-year review and I 47 

believe that’s Amendment 37. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s moved and seconded to merge Draft Amendment 2 

36 into Amendment 37.  Is there discussion on the motion? 3 

 4 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I actually had my hand up prior, but I can tie it 5 

into this.  The reason I don’t think it’s time to merge all of 6 

that together, Robin, is because -- For those that are 7 

interested to hear all of those discussions that took place, I 8 

actually probably still have the tapes thrown in a box 9 

somewhere, because I keep all of my records and I’ve had them 10 

back since probably 1992. 11 

 12 

What took place was yes, there was discussion on this 13 

transferability and when we’re going to do it.  We had on who to 14 

transfer it to and we talked about you had to -- It talked about 15 

who you could transfer it to and it talked about illegal aliens 16 

and corporations and it talked about a multitude of things, but 17 

I don’t think we’re ready to do that yet, because we said we 18 

were going to do a five-year review. 19 

 20 

The five-year review, as I recall, was to see if the program was 21 

working, to see if it was accomplishing the goals as laid out in 22 

the plan.  I think when we go back and they look at all of that, 23 

I think it has accomplished those goals. 24 

 25 

Now, even in saying that, we said at some point in time in the 26 

future, as things progress, we could make some changes and we 27 

could tweak it a little bit, but very much of a tweak would have 28 

to go out to a referendum, as we all know, to the fishermen. 29 

 30 

I’m not against the transfers, but the way my understanding is, 31 

and maybe National Marine Fisheries Service has already got this 32 

worked out, and tell me if I’m wrong, Dr. Crabtree, but when you 33 

transfer your ITQs, when you transfer your ITQs, you actually 34 

transfer them to a vessel and so I’m assuming that National 35 

Marine Fisheries Service has this mechanism worked out, because 36 

you’re actually transferring it from this vessel account to this 37 

vessel account.  If I don’t have a vessel account, I don’t have 38 

no place to transfer it to and so do you all already have that 39 

worked out? 40 

 41 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and that’s not correct.  It’s transferred to 42 

a shareholder and yes, we engaged in rulemaking in order to 43 

accommodate this change when it goes in place next year.  I also 44 

want to comment on your statement that if it’s more than just a 45 

tweak that it would require a referendum.  I think that’s not 46 

correct.  It only requires a referendum if it’s determined to be 47 

a new IFQ program. 48 
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 1 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Our attorneys told us anything that was 2 

substantial -- 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  Our attorney is right here and so I’ll let him 5 

say what he wants. 6 

 7 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The attorney needs to go back and read the advice 8 

that he gave us, because that’s what I’m referring to.  He said, 9 

and so has Mr. McLemore, anything that you change substantially 10 

would require going back out to referendum.  Did you say that or 11 

not, Mr. Grimes? 12 

 13 

MR. GRIMES:  I’m not sure that’s the precise wording I used, but 14 

I’ve said repeatedly that you can’t answer, in a generic sense, 15 

what will require a referendum and what will not require a 16 

referendum. 17 

 18 

The statute says when you create a new IFQ program that you have 19 

to have a referendum.  NOAA Office of General Counsel has said 20 

repeatedly that at some point the changes that you propose to an 21 

existing program are going to be substantial or significant, 22 

whatever terminology I used, but are going to be enough so that 23 

the end result is likely to be considered by a court to be a new 24 

program and not merely a minor change to an existing program and 25 

so it would require a referendum. 26 

 27 

I’ve said repeatedly that the things I would look at in making 28 

that determination would be the changes that affected the 29 

substantive rights, privileges, however you want to word it, of 30 

the existing shareholders in the program, that those kinds of 31 

things would be issues, to me, that tended to indicate that you 32 

were creating a new type of program. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  That’s my comment, Kay, that we would have to 35 

make a determination that we’ve created a new IFQ program 36 

through the extent of the changes and all I want to do is not 37 

mislead people to think that we’re going to be conducting 38 

referendums every time we change this program. 39 

 40 

In my view, it would require a very extensive overhaul of the 41 

program to determine that it is now a new program and a 42 

referendum is required. 43 

 44 

MS. WILLIAMS:  To that point, Dr. Crabtree, are the rules on the 45 

red snapper -- I know the red snapper IFQ was done a little bit 46 

differently than the present, to-date IFQs, with different 47 

requirements.  48 
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 1 

Is it your opinion that the red snapper IFQ rules or the 2 

regulations that was in Magnuson that said that we would do this 3 

or that or the other as it pertained to red snapper?  All of 4 

that has gone away and now the red snapper is just like any 5 

other IFQ? 6 

 7 

DR. CRABTREE:  It’s hard to answer that question, because I’m 8 

not sure where you’re going.  I think the notion of doing a 9 

referendum for red snapper is somewhat complicated, because 10 

there is language in the statute at different places, but I 11 

don’t know that that’s relevant. 12 

 13 

That may be relevant in terms of who votes and how the votes are 14 

weighted, but I don’t think that really addresses the issue of 15 

when a referendum would be required, because I think it is the 16 

new language in the Act that would trigger when a referendum is 17 

required, but we’re going to have to get with the lawyers to 18 

determine if we had a referendum, what does the substantive 19 

participant language mean relative to the other language in the 20 

statute that was in there prior to the new language?  I think it 21 

would be very complicated to figure that out. 22 

 23 

DR. SHIPP:  I’ll minimize my comments, other than to say that I 24 

totally agree with Dr. Crabtree and Robin that this needs to be 25 

merged into one and I would also like to point out that 26 

Amendment 37 is not a review.  There seems to be an impression 27 

that Amendment 37 is somehow going to review the program and 28 

that’s not the case.  37 is going to address the myriad of 29 

possibilities of transferability or non-transferability. 30 

 31 

MR. GRIMES:  I would just comment that, as Dr. Crabtree 32 

mentioned, I have noted a number of concerns relative to the 33 

rationale just behind reverting to the requirement to have the 34 

commercial reef fish permit in order to receive shares. 35 

 36 

I think you did a fine job of outlining some of the 37 

consideration of what has changed between now and then and 38 

reinstating the requirement really wouldn’t do anything to 39 

address some of the underlying concerns that I’ve heard and I 40 

would say that the main underlying concern seems to be, and I’ll 41 

call them non-fishing interests, non-commercial fishing 42 

interests, will be able to come in and acquire shares. 43 

 44 

To me, that issue is intricately intertwined with the concept of 45 

use-it-or-lose-it provisions, which we’ve discussed repeatedly, 46 

and it seems to me if you’re going to address the one aspect of 47 

it through requiring a commercial reef fish permit that it feeds 48 
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nicely into issues related to use-it-or-lose-it, which would be 1 

included in Amendment 37. 2 

 3 

It makes a lot of sense to me, regardless of whether you combine 4 

them into one amendment, that if you’re going to move forward 5 

with the commercial reef fish permit requirement that it ought 6 

to also address at least some of the issues related to use-it-7 

or-lose-it.  Whether you move them all together or you proceed 8 

with those two pieces as one, it’s more than just Amendment 36 9 

and the commercial reef fish permit requirement in the end. 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  Just a point of clarification for me.  If the 12 

substitute motion passes, do we need to put into that substitute 13 

motion the language that’s similar to Alternative 4 that says 14 

that things will stay the same, as far as transfers are 15 

concerned, until this is resolved?   16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  My view would be no, that if the original motion 18 

is not passed, then we’re on the track that we’re already on and 19 

we don’t need to do anything further. 20 

 21 

MR. GREENE:  Now I’m really lost.  Somebody give me the 10,000-22 

foot view of exactly what we’re trying to do here, because I 23 

wasn’t here five years ago and I’m absolutely lost. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Robin, could you address that? 26 

 27 

MR. RIECHERS:  At least my attempt to merge, and other people 28 

may see that a little bit differently, Johnny, but again, I 29 

think the notion is that we made that agreement five years ago 30 

that it’s going to open up. 31 

 32 

That will be occurring whether we don’t pass this motion or not.  33 

It’s going to open up for some period of time, but if we pass 34 

this motion, then it’s going to go into that whole discussion of 35 

transferability and how we do that and any other changes we need 36 

to make to the program that we see as we move forward.  I think 37 

that’s part of this discussion. 38 

 39 

Again, people have used the term “poison pill” and other things.  40 

When we all agree on an amendment, there’s pieces of it that 41 

we’re not totally comfortable with, but as a whole, you agree to 42 

that.  That’s what we did five years ago and industry agreed to 43 

it five years ago and voted for it in referendum. 44 

 45 

Everyone has known this was coming and this is just -- Part of 46 

the bigger discussion is that whole transferability discussion 47 

and this is just part of that context. 48 
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 1 

DR. CRABTREE:  Regardless of what we decide or do today, come 2 

January 1, this fishery opens up and anybody can buy shares and 3 

that’s going to be the situation for some time and I’m not 4 

entirely comfortable with that. 5 

 6 

There have been statements, back when we first passed this some 7 

years back, that this was the only way to get the votes and 8 

that’s pretty consistent with my memory.  There were council 9 

members who felt very strongly about this and I don’t think they 10 

were going to go along unless we put this provision in. 11 

 12 

I’ve never been comfortable with it.  If it was two years ago 13 

and we were sitting where we are now and I thought we had time 14 

to get this put in place and do it, I think I would probably 15 

have supported it, but at this point, I don’t think that we can 16 

develop an amendment to address this problem that’s as narrowly 17 

focused as what we have here now. 18 

 19 

I think it has to include the use-it-or-lose-it provisions and 20 

how you’re going to deal with the folks in the fishery who 21 

already have shares without reef fish permits, because I think 22 

NOAA General Counsel has some legitimate concerns about that. 23 

 24 

That then means that trying to fast-track this through just 25 

isn’t going to work and so regardless of my discomfort with 26 

having this open up, I just don’t see a way, with where we are 27 

right now in terms of timing, to fix that.   28 

 29 

It’s going to open up and this is going to happen and so I think 30 

if we’re going to change this, we’ve got to change a number of 31 

other things that’s going to take some time to figure out and so 32 

I’m not happy where we are and I hope the folks in the industry 33 

who are so concerned about this understand that, but we’ve just 34 

let this reach a point now where I don’t think there is a quick, 35 

simple fix. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Ms. Williams and then Mr. Teehan will be the 38 

final comment before we bring it to a vote. 39 

 40 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Actually, there were several things to Robin.  I 41 

don’t want you to think that I don’t support transferability.  I 42 

support transferability, but you’ve got to have transferability 43 

that works on both sides and back when those things were 44 

discussed, industry was also told the council changes things all 45 

the time and so that’s okay and we can always change it if we 46 

see problems with it and we’ve got plenty of time and we’ve got 47 

five years. 48 
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 1 

It’s kind of strange that we said we’re going to do a five-year 2 

review, but then we’ve got to wait five years to do it and 3 

there’s other things that we should have probably already had in 4 

place before even this transferability-type stuff started taking 5 

place and so you know later on, at some point in time, 6 

transferability may be an excellent idea. 7 

 8 

My concern are those people that’s going to go out there and 9 

purchase them.  Now, they can purchase them.  They just can’t 10 

use them and are we going to go in then and put this use-it-or-11 

lose-it clause and tell those people, well, yes, we let you buy 12 

them, but guess what?  Now you can’t use them because you don’t 13 

have X, Y, or Z.   14 

 15 

I don’t know what’s going to come out of this council as far as 16 

all this transferability and between what group and who can sell 17 

them so that the consumer can still eat the fish and I mean 18 

there’s just a lot of unanswered questions that I’m concerned 19 

about. 20 

 21 

I’ve heard people say, Robin, that we can’t wait for it to open 22 

up and we’re going to go get them and we’re going to put them in 23 

a nice little frame and put them out there on eBay and tell 24 

everybody that you can buy a piece of the resource and keep it 25 

forever.  That can happen and so that’s why it scares me, 26 

because I don’t know the problems we’re going to have to address 27 

by opening it up before we get all of the other issues tied into 28 

a neat little package and that’s all.  Thank you. 29 

 30 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Teehan, the final word. 31 

 32 

MR. TEEHAN:  The final word.  Just once again, for my own 33 

clarification, the transferability will open up in January, but 34 

you will still need a reef fish permit to harvest and sell and 35 

is that correct?  Thank you. 36 

 37 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We’ll vote on the substitute motion, which is 38 

merge Amendment 36 and Amendment 37 into one amendment.   39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  Could I have one more final word? 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  No, sir.  All those in favor of the motion raise 43 

your hand; all those opposed to the motion raise your hand.  44 

It’s seven to six.  Are there some folks not voting?  Let’s try 45 

that again.  All those in favor of the motion please raise your 46 

hand, eight; all those opposed to the motion raise your hand.  47 

Let’s try this one more time.  All those in favor of the motion 48 
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raise your hand, seven; all those opposed to the motion raise 1 

your hand, seven.  It’s seven to seven, which says some folks 2 

are not voting and the motion fails. 3 

 4 

DR. CRABTREE:  What I was going to say, before I was not allowed 5 

to say it, is one thing you could do is you could ask for a 6 

control date of January 1, 2012, and in that, you could put 7 

folks on notice that you are contemplating a use-it-or-lose-it 8 

provision in this fishery and that anybody who acquires shares 9 

without the ability to fish them is at risk of losing them. 10 

 11 

That way, people who come in, as Kay brought up, and buy this 12 

stuff up and don’t have a reef fish permit and just sit on it, 13 

they’ve been notified in advance that we very well may take them 14 

away from them shortly after they spend money on them. 15 

 16 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Good point and after we consider the motion on 17 

the board, if anyone wishes to get into that, then we will 18 

proceed on that, but we do have a motion on the board.  I think 19 

we’ve discussed this well and folks know where they stand.  All 20 

those in favor of the motion on the board -- I’ve got to read 21 

the motion.  The motion is in Action 1 that the preferred 22 

alternative be Alternative 4.  Alternative 4 is upon 23 

implementation of the final rule for Amendment 36 to the Reef 24 

Fish FMP and until the council modifies the transferability 25 

provisions for the red snapper IFQ program, red snapper IFQ 26 

shares and allocations can be transferred only to commercial 27 

reef fish permit holders.  All those in favor of the motion 28 

please raise your hand, seven; all those opposed to the motion 29 

please raise your hands, six.  The motion passes seven to six. 30 

 31 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think we need to understand though that staff 32 

is going to have to go into this and do substantial work, 33 

because they’re going to have to address some of the concerns 34 

that Shepherd has raised in terms of tying this into use-it-or-35 

lose-it provisions. 36 

 37 

Don’t be surprised if when you come back to the next meeting 38 

you’re told that you’ve got to add some additional alternatives 39 

in this in order to make the rationale sufficient so that it can 40 

be approved. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  I think what Mr. Greene said made a lot of sense.  43 

He wasn’t here five years ago and so he doesn’t know what took 44 

place five years ago.  I was here five years ago and Robin was 45 

here and Dr. Shipp probably was here and Kay was here.  I was 46 

here thirty years ago and I think I’m just as confused as Mr. 47 

Greene. 48 
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 1 

I strongly suggest that you direct staff and hopefully the 2 

appropriate legal and NOAA people and maybe for the Reef Fish 3 

Committee meeting at the next meeting that we have somebody 4 

summarize the various aspects of this, to help us all get 5 

through this situation. 6 

 7 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Good suggestion, Mr. Perret, and I believe Dr. 8 

Bortone has taken note. 9 

 10 

MR. TEEHAN:  I was just curious as to whether Dr. Crabtree 11 

wanted to float his motion about a control date. 12 

 13 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would just throw my two-cents in, that I 14 

think that control date notion is an excellent idea.  It ties 15 

you to absolutely nothing and it does provide notice, given the 16 

timing now.   17 

 18 

We’re at the end of October and this is going to happen in 19 

January and we ought to have time to get this Federal Register 20 

notice published prior to then, so that in the event we do end 21 

up implementing a use-or-lose-it provision and we end up in 22 

litigation, we have that added notice that we provided to the 23 

public.  I think it’s an excellent suggestion. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Dr. Crabtree, are you prepared to make a motion? 26 

 27 

DR. CRABTREE:  I move that we request that NOAA Fisheries 28 

establish a control date of January 1 to notify shareholders 29 

that the council is contemplating a use-it-or-lose-it provision 30 

and so anyone who buys shares and isn’t using them is at risk of 31 

losing them. 32 

 33 

MR. TEEHAN:  Second. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We ought to add in the year of 2012, for 36 

clarification. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  January 1, 2012.  I would change the word “buys” 39 

to “owns”. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Does the motion on the board express your 42 

motion? 43 

 44 

DR. CRABTREE:  Go up to “notify red snapper shareholders” and 45 

I’m going to change the “is”, where it says “snapper shares” and 46 

after “using”, say “may be at risk of losing them”.  I think 47 

that’s correct. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I heard some seconds previously.  Is there a 2 

second to the motion?  Second by Mr. Greene. 3 

 4 

MR. BOYD:  I was not here and a question for clarification.  If 5 

an individual goes and purchases X number of shares in January 6 

and they lease those shares, is that considered use? 7 

 8 

MR. GRIMES:  You all will have to decide that when you develop 9 

the use-it-or-lose-it provision and I just think this provides 10 

general notice, because a use-it-or-lose-it provision could take 11 

many forms. 12 

 13 

You will have to define what using it is.  In Amendment 26 when 14 

you implemented this, you had options that said you had to use 15 

50 percent of your shares annually or every two years or whatnot 16 

and leasing them out to someone who fished them constituted 17 

using them and so those are issues that we’ll all have to define 18 

when we’re developing whatever amendment it is that creates the 19 

use-it-or-lose-it provision. 20 

 21 

MR. BOYD:  Currently, shares can be leased.  Is that a precedent 22 

that it would be use? 23 

 24 

MR. GRIMES:  I wouldn’t jump to that conclusion.  I would say no 25 

and what they call -- What the industry calls leasing shares is 26 

selling annual allocation, but that is occurring now and that is 27 

one form of using it, but I don’t think the fact that it’s 28 

occurring now binds you in any way to saying that constitutes 29 

use. 30 

 31 

Part of the issue that you have and that people have discussed 32 

is that you have interests who don’t actually fish, who don’t 33 

own vessels, who don’t own reef fish permits, and for lack of a 34 

better term, are day traders in reef fish shares and they sit 35 

back and they sell the annual allocation every year. 36 

 37 

Dr. Crabtree has made very legitimate statements that that’s no 38 

different than someone who owns a vessel and hires his crew to 39 

work on it and so whether that is or is not a problem is up for 40 

you to decide and so those are the issues that we’ll have to 41 

address.   42 

 43 

It’s all up in the air at this point, but this just provides 44 

notice to the people who buy shares that you’re considering 45 

something like this and it may prevent them from retaining their 46 

shares at some point in the future. 47 

 48 
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MR. RIECHERS:  Shep pointed it out.  Kay had a question a while 1 

ago, in the previous discussion, about confusion and where these 2 

annual shares are, but I think Shep really said it the best 3 

there.  As far as any of this goes, this is just -- Whether you 4 

sell it, lease it, borrow it, it’s an annual share that you’re 5 

dealing with on each individual year and so buyer beware in that 6 

respect as well. 7 

 8 

MR. GRIMES:  Based on -- Steven Atran made a comment and I think 9 

it’s legitimate.  We should tweak this motion a little bit to 10 

request that NOAA Fisheries establish a control date -- I guess 11 

you can leave the first January in there, but to notify red 12 

snapper shareholders that the council is contemplating a use-it-13 

or-lose-it provision so anyone who owns red snapper shares after 14 

January 1, 2012 and is not using them -- That just gives some 15 

teeth to the January 1, 2012 date. 16 

 17 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Is that okay with the maker of the motion and 18 

the seconder?  Okay. 19 

 20 

MR. GRIMES:  We’ll have to hammer out all the precise language 21 

when we develop the Federal Register notice.  It will be much 22 

less off-the-cuff than what we’re doing here now. 23 

 24 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Let’s bring this one to a vote.  The motion is 25 

to request that NOAA Fisheries establish a control date of 26 

January 1, 2012 to notify red snapper shareholders that the 27 

council is contemplating a use-it-or-lose-it provision, so 28 

anyone who owns red snapper shares after January 1, 2012 and is 29 

not using them may be at risk of losing them.  All those in 30 

favor of the motion say aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion 31 

passes unanimously.  Thank you.  Back to you, Mr. Chairman. 32 

 33 

MR. ANSON:  Thank you.  The committee requested locations for 34 

public hearings from the state representatives.  By a unanimous 35 

voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so move, that the 36 

council hold public hearings for Amendment 36 in the following 37 

locations: Port Aransas, Texas; Galveston, Texas; Kenner, 38 

Louisiana; Biloxi area, Mississippi; Mobile, Alabama; Panama 39 

City/Destin area, Florida; and Tampa, Florida. 40 

 41 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 42 

on the motion? 43 

 44 

MR. GRIMES:  I understand you passed the previous motion, but it 45 

seems to me you ought to have -- Maybe we should have a little 46 

bit of discussion and think about whether rushing out to do this 47 

with Amendment 36 is getting ahead of ourselves on this. 48 
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 1 

The last two votes were very narrow margins and if you end up 2 

adding some use-it-or-lose-it stuff to Amendment 36 or whether 3 

it ultimately ends up combined with 37, you’re going to want to 4 

do another round of public hearings, I expect, and I think then 5 

you will have wasted considerable time and energy doing this 6 

round and so it’s certainly up to you guys, but I can see the 7 

handwriting on the wall in that regard. 8 

 9 

MR. TEEHAN:  That’s why I was kind of hoping that Robin’s last 10 

substitute motion would prevail to merge these documents, so 11 

that we wouldn’t have to do these workshops at this point.  I 12 

agree with Mr. Grimes that it may be premature to do them. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We can solve that by voting this motion down. 15 

 16 

MS. WILLIAMS:  We pass a lot of motions by narrow votes 17 

sometimes and it just happens that perhaps maybe our attorney 18 

would like to see these things put together in a nice, neat 19 

little package, but there was a reason for going ahead and 20 

voting this, because we didn’t want to wait.  That’s why the 21 

motion passed. 22 

 23 

The control date, as I understood it, the motion that passed, 24 

that control date is going to take care of those issues of this 25 

use-it-or-lose-it.  The use-it-or-lose-it isn’t going to be a 26 

simple thing.  It’s going to have to have a lot of other things 27 

added to it, such as well -- People’s boats get damaged and 28 

people get sick and people die.  There’s lots of things and 29 

there was lots of discussions on use-it-or-lose-it last time and 30 

so use-it-or-lose-it isn’t just a simple little thing. 31 

 32 

We’re going to have to work on it and it’s going to be in the 33 

other amendment, but to me, this was to just go ahead and 34 

address that problem, Shep. 35 

 36 

MR. GRIMES:  A couple of issues.  First, the control date notice 37 

that you just voted to publish doesn’t resolve anything relative 38 

to the use-it-or-lose-it provision.  It merely provides notice 39 

to the public, as with any control date, that you may or may not 40 

do something in the future.  It’s just additional notice.  It 41 

doesn’t resolve anything. 42 

 43 

I have said repeatedly, and Dr. Crabtree has echoed my concerns, 44 

that as it stands now, we have record problems and we have 45 

rationale concerns relative to doing just what is currently 46 

proposed in Amendment 36. 47 

 48 
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Now, personally, your attorney does not care one way or the 1 

other whether you proceed, if you have a logical reason for 2 

doing it, whether you proceed with Amendment 36 on its own or 3 

whether you combine it with 37 or whether you do a use-it-or-4 

lose-it. 5 

 6 

Your attorney is concerned that we’re going to have to defend 7 

whatever action you ultimately take and I’m just asking for 8 

additional support on it.  My statements earlier relative to the 9 

narrow vote was you had two votes that passed by one and you had 10 

at least two council members out of the room at the time those 11 

votes were taken and I’m not altogether convinced if we rehashed 12 

those votes that they would come out the same. 13 

 14 

My point was just that I hate to see you waste a bunch of time 15 

and energy with public hearings that you’re just going to have 16 

to go and repeat.  Don’t read my statements as advocating one 17 

outcome over the other and thank you. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have two folks in the queue, but Dr. Bortone 20 

just pointed out that the motion merely identifies locations for 21 

public hearings and it doesn’t mean that we’re going to hold 22 

them at this point in time and so in a sense, Mr. Grimes, it 23 

casts a different light and I understand your concern. 24 

 25 

MR. RIECHERS:  Dr. Bortone was making my point.  I think until 26 

the IPT team deems it as a reasonable document to go out to 27 

public hearing, I think we’re waiting on that moment. 28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  It’s scary, but Robin and I had the same thought 30 

process and so, Mr. Grimes, we may be wasting -- We’ve been 31 

wasting a whole lot of time on this issue, because we’re 32 

probably not even going to have the public hearings before 2012. 33 

 34 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Back to Shep’s comment.  If you go back and you 35 

listen to all of the discussion that took place before that 36 

motion passed, I think it gave a lot of rationale. 37 

 38 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Let’s bring the motion to a vote.  The motion is 39 

to hold public hearings for Amendment 36 in the following 40 

locations: Port Aransas, Texas; Galveston, Texas; Kenner, 41 

Louisiana; Biloxi area, Mississippi; Mobile, Alabama; Panama 42 

City/Destin area, Florida; and Tampa, Florida.  All those in 43 

favor of the motion say aye; all those opposed like sign.  The 44 

motion passes with at least one in opposition. 45 

 46 

I intend that we have one break before we finish for the day, so 47 

folks can do their checking out, et cetera.  I’m not sure 48 
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exactly when we’re going to do that.  I was thinking about now, 1 

but there’s some issues on the table and so the plan is to have 2 

a break before Ecosystem or maybe somewhere here in Reef Fish 3 

and then we’ll just go through until we’re done.  Back to you, 4 

Mr. Chairman. 5 

 6 

MR. ANSON:  Draft Amendment 34, Crew Size & Income Requirement, 7 

Dr. Ava Lasseter reviewed the actions and alternatives of Draft 8 

Reef Fish Amendment 34 and the council selected preferred 9 

alternatives for each action.  10 

 11 

Action 1, Modify or Eliminate Income Requirements for Gulf 12 

Commercial Reef Fish Permits, Mr. Gill began a discussion about 13 

the alternative to replace the income requirement with a reef 14 

fish landings requirement.   15 

 16 

The issue of using self-reported logbooks versus dealer-reported 17 

trip tickets was raised.  Dr. Ponwith noted that it could be 18 

difficult to trace landings to each permit.  Another point that 19 

was raised concerned whether charter landings would be included 20 

in the landings permit.   21 

 22 

Mr. Grimes pointed out that approximately 200 reef fish permits 23 

are currently not being used to land reef fish.  Commercial reef 24 

fish permits are in moratorium.  Requiring that these permits be 25 

used to meet a landing requirement for renewal could encourage 26 

additional reef fish fishing just to meet the income 27 

requirement. 28 

 29 

By a vote of four to three, the committee recommends, and I so 30 

move, that in Action 2.1, the preferred alternative be 31 

Alternative 2.  Alternative 2 is eliminate income requirements 32 

for Gulf commercial reef fish permits. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there 35 

discussion? 36 

 37 

MR. PEARCE:  I would like to make a substitute motion that the 38 

preferred alternative be Alternative 5, modify the current 39 

income requirements to allow the council to suspend the renewal 40 

requirements by passage of a motion specifying (a)the event or 41 

condition triggering the suspension; (b)duration of the 42 

suspension; and (c)the criteria establishing who is eligible for 43 

the suspension.  The council will then request that the Regional 44 

Administrator suspend income requirements according to the terms 45 

outline in the motion. 46 

 47 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Second. 48 
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 1 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s seconded by Ms. Williams.  Let’s get it on 2 

the board before we get heavily into discussion.  Perhaps since 3 

we know what the motion is and it was the emergency situation, 4 

would you like to provide some rationale, Mr. Pearce? 5 

 6 

MR. PEARCE:  In some discussions in the committee, it was 7 

discussed that the income requirement be done away with because 8 

of possible hurricanes, oil spills, sicknesses, or whatever.  I 9 

think this better handles that than eliminating the income 10 

completely.  I think it’s necessary that we have an income 11 

requirement for Gulf reef fish permits and I think this allows 12 

us to have it, but it also gives the council the ability to 13 

suspend that when the time is right. 14 

 15 

DR. CRABTREE:  I guess my question, Harlon, is why do you 16 

believe it’s necessary to have an income requirement? 17 

 18 

MR. PEARCE:  I just think that there has to be some sort of 19 

requirement to do reef fish, to handle commercial reef fish.  I 20 

just think they need that and that helps us maintain a more 21 

professional industry and a more consistent industry.  I’m just 22 

in favor of not getting rid of income requirements. 23 

 24 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’m all for maintaining a professional fishery.  25 

The difficulty is that it’s so easy to evade the intent of the 26 

income requirement.  I don’t know what percentage of permits we 27 

have now are held in corporations, but I expect most of the 28 

operators who have much size probably are in corporations now 29 

and in that case, it’s the corporation’s income and so the 30 

individual could be a doctor and have his medical practice in 31 

another corporation and none of that income is part of the whole 32 

thing and that’s my problem with it. 33 

 34 

I think it may have been a good idea and I think the notion of a 35 

professional fishery is a good idea, but this just doesn’t get 36 

you there, it doesn’t seem to me.  It’s just ineffective. 37 

 38 

I think if this is where we want to go, okay, and that’s better 39 

than where we are now, but it just seems to me this is an idea 40 

that has outlived its time and really isn’t gaining anything for 41 

us anymore. 42 

 43 

MR. FISCHER:  Dr. Crabtree expressed some my attitudes towards 44 

it, is that corporations have managed to figure a way to 45 

circumvent the income requirement.  At one time many years ago, 46 

we talked about natural citizens or born live human beings was 47 

the head count, but not corporations.  I think legally we had 48 
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different counsel at that time and he stated that it probably 1 

wouldn’t fly. 2 

 3 

The thing is for the last thirty years, these reef fishermen 4 

have jumped through many hoops to maintain their permits, until 5 

we have finally got them where it’s a limited entity and it’s a 6 

known figure and it can’t grow and that’s it. 7 

 8 

I don’t know why we’re continuing it, because as was stated on a 9 

different topic, in the last six years, we’ve had six major 10 

events in Louisiana, four hurricanes, a flood, and an oil spill.  11 

A lot of our fishermen weren’t able to meet income requirements 12 

and I think by now we know who the reef fish fishermen are and 13 

if a doctor wants to buy a permit and hold it not in a 14 

corporation, why make him have to spend the attorney fee to form 15 

a corporation?  We’re feeding the attorney system also.  I 16 

actually don’t feel we need the income requirement anymore. 17 

 18 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I think you should take note of that comment, 19 

Mr. Grimes. 20 

 21 

MR. RILEY:  I agree with Roy.  It’s a thing that’s outlived its 22 

usefulness and one of the major things you hear in public 23 

testimony is wanting to include those that are wanting to come 24 

into the business and give them an avenue. 25 

 26 

If you have an income requirement and you’ve got somebody that’s 27 

try to break into the business, hell, they’re never going to 28 

qualify to ever have reef fish permits, because obviously 29 

they’re doing something else to gain the capital to come into a 30 

very exclusionary process at the moment and I just don’t like 31 

telling somebody that they can’t do something because they’re 32 

not part of the club. 33 

 34 

DR. CRABTREE:  To that point, when you buy a reef fish permit, 35 

you are then allowed two years to qualify and so I don’t keep it 36 

keeps new people from coming in, if they’ve got the money to buy 37 

the permit and have a boat. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  This is exactly on the topic being discussed.  I 40 

used to make the comment years ago that our regulations restrict 41 

the harvest and restrict the income of individuals to a point 42 

they have to get a part-time job.   43 

 44 

If somebody becomes a used car salesman in the off season and 45 

has a good year selling cars, he suddenly doesn’t qualify for 46 

his permits and I said it as a joke and you know the oil spill 47 

just did it to us.  Suddenly everybody is working for the Vessel 48 
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of Opportunity Program and they don’t have the income to 1 

qualify. 2 

 3 

MS. WILLIAMS:  The commercial reef fish permits are capped and 4 

that’s number one.  I haven’t seen a problem with the commercial 5 

reef fish permits.  Up until the oil spill, there may have been 6 

some possibly perceived problems and I don’t think those ever 7 

even came about.  If they did, I’m not aware of any. 8 

 9 

If you do away with the income qualifier, how do you know -- I 10 

assume if you do away with the income qualifier that that’s not 11 

making the permit go away, I wouldn’t think.  You’re still going 12 

to have a commercial reef fish permit, I would assume, unless 13 

the next step behind the thinking is then we’re going to go in, 14 

now that we’ve done away with the income qualifier, and what’s 15 

the point of having a permit?  Let’s do away with the permit. 16 

 17 

Then how do you know when that fish is sold?  Was it a 18 

recreational fish sold or was it a commercial fish sold?  You 19 

could have all kinds of fish sold and not know who landed them.  20 

Was it a commercial or was it recreational?  This is just 21 

another way to protect the seafood and the commercial catch 22 

going into the commercial industry and commercial dealers 23 

knowing who they’re dealing with.  I don’t know why anybody 24 

would want to do away with this. 25 

 26 

MR. RILEY:  I don’t think anybody here is talking about 27 

eliminating commercial reef fish permits.  If you’re going to be 28 

in the commercial game, you’re going to have a commercial reef 29 

fish permit and those are highly viable at the time, as we’re 30 

speaking.  Nobody is looking at that and I don’t see how you’re 31 

getting there, Kay. 32 

 33 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Perret, final word and we’ll bring it to a 34 

vote. 35 

 36 

MS. WILLIAMS:  It’s been discussed -- To that point, it’s been 37 

discussed to do away with it and that’s where I’m coming from. 38 

 39 

MR. PERRET:  Mr. Grimes, when we talk about income requirement, 40 

I have to assume we’re talking about earned income requirement, 41 

because we had a similar situation years ago in Louisiana and we 42 

had fishermen that were fortunate enough to own coastal land 43 

that had mineral revenue and that was coming in from an oil 44 

lease, an oil production.  If it’s earned income, that’s from 45 

fishing and that’s what we’re talking about, for the record, I 46 

assume. 47 

 48 
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MR. GRIMES:  Yes, the current requirement is based on earned 1 

income. 2 

 3 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The substitute motion is in Action 2.1 that the 4 

preferred alternative be Alternative 5.  Alternative 5 is to 5 

modify the current income requirements to allow the council to 6 

suspend the renewal requirements by passage of a motion 7 

specifying (a)the event or condition triggering the suspension; 8 

(b)the duration of the suspension; and (c)the criteria 9 

establishing who is eligible for the suspension.  The council 10 

then requests that the Regional Administrator suspend income 11 

requirements according to the terms outlined in the motion.  All 12 

those in favor of the motion please raise your hands, six; all 13 

those opposed to the motion raise your hands, nine.  The motion 14 

fails. 15 

 16 

That was a substitute motion and that brings us back to the 17 

original committee motion.  The original committee motion is in 18 

Action 2.1 that the preferred alternative be Alternative 2.  19 

Alternative 2 is eliminate income requirements for Gulf 20 

commercial reef fish permits.  All those in favor of the motion 21 

please raise your hand, nine; all those opposed to the motion 22 

please raise your hand, five.  The motion passes.  Back to you, 23 

Mr. Chairman. 24 

 25 

MR. ANSON:  Continuing on, Action 2 is Modify Crew Size 26 

Regulations for Dual-Permitted Vessels While Fishing 27 

Commercially.  The Council asked for guidance regarding the 28 

Coast Guard and NOAA Office of Law Enforcement positions on 29 

increasing the maximum crew size for dual-permitted vessels.   30 

 31 

Lieutenant Carmen De George responded that increasing the 32 

maximum crew size posed no issues for the Coast Guard.  However, 33 

for enforcement purposes, the Coast Guard prefers that a 34 

specific crew size be selected as opposed to eliminating the 35 

maximum size completely.  Mr. Otha Easley of NOAA OLE believed 36 

that the NOAA OLE was in agreement with the Coast Guard.  37 

 38 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 39 

move, that in Action 2, the preferred alternative be Alternative 40 

3.  Alternative 3 is increase the maximum crew size to four for 41 

dual-permitted vessels. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Any discussion on 44 

the motion?  Seeing none, is there any opposition to the motion?  45 

Seeing none, the motion passes unanimously. 46 

 47 

MR. ANSON:  The council plans to take final action on Amendment 48 
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34 at the January/February 2012 council meeting.  Options Paper 1 

on Red Snapper Fall Season Regulatory Amendment, Mr. Atran noted 2 

that the council had already selected a preferred alternative in 3 

Action 1 to eliminate the fixed recreational closed season of 4 

October through December.   5 

 6 

In addition, Action 4, which sets red snapper catch limits for 7 

2012, could not be completed until the SSC reviews the new red 8 

snapper information in January.  However, Action 2, weekend or 9 

weekday recreational openings during the regular season, and 10 

Action 3, weekend or weekday recreational openings during the 11 

supplemental season, had been rewritten and could be reviewed.   12 

 13 

Dr. Crabtree asked that the alternatives in Action 1 be 14 

rewritten to more clearly state their intent.  As currently 15 

worded, he felt that the preferred alternative could be 16 

misinterpreted to mean that the recreational red snapper season 17 

would remain open until the end of the year. 18 

 19 

Council staff indicated that they expected the council to take 20 

final action on this regulatory amendment in January and that 21 

the council meeting in January would serve as the public 22 

hearing.   23 

 24 

However, the effects of Action 2 and Action 3 cannot be 25 

evaluated until the 2012 catch limits are known and alternatives 26 

for 2012 catch limits cannot be developed until after the SSC 27 

and Red Snapper AP meet in January, just prior to the council 28 

meeting.   29 

 30 

If final action on the regulatory amendment is deferred until 31 

the next council meeting in April, the NMFS Regional Office will 32 

not be able to provide a closing date before the recreational 33 

season opens in June and there will not be time to implement the 34 

Action 2 preferred alternatives before the start of the season.   35 

 36 

A suggestion was made to move Action 2 into a separate 37 

regulatory action.  However, Mr. Grimes pointed out that Actions 38 

2 and 3 together provide a range of alternatives under NEPA and 39 

the two actions should remain together.  Mr. Atran stated that 40 

if Actions 1, fall closed season, and 4, 2012 catch limits, 41 

remained in the document, staff could provide a range of catch 42 

limit alternatives for the January council meeting. 43 

 44 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 45 

move, that Action 2 and Action 3 be moved into a separate 46 

document. 47 

 48 
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MR. BOYD:  Chairman Gill is out of the room.  We have a motion 1 

on the board and it’s a committee motion.  Is there any 2 

discussion?   3 

 4 

MR. PERRET:  Since Gill is the king, what would you like your 5 

title to be? 6 

 7 

MR. BOYD:  No comments from Mr. Teehan, please.  Hearing no 8 

discussion, is there any opposition to the motion?  Hearing 9 

none, the motion passes. 10 

 11 

MR. ANSON:  Discussion Paper on Red Snapper Payback Provisions 12 

for Overages, Mr. Atran felt that the discussion paper was 13 

unnecessarily convoluted and suggested that it be deferred until 14 

the January council meeting so that it could be revised and 15 

rewritten.  Committee Chair Kevin Anson also noted that the 16 

committee was running short on time and the committee deferred 17 

the discussion paper to the January/February 2012 council 18 

meeting.  Report on the Ad Hoc Headboat Advisory Panel Meeting, 19 

Dr. Lasseter summarized the report from the Ad Hoc Headboat --  20 

 21 

DR. CRABTREE:  Just a question on the overage paper for Steve, 22 

because I looked through the presentation, Steve, and I didn’t 23 

see anything in there about setting catch targets and buffers to 24 

prevent overages from occurring, but my remembrance from the 25 

last council meeting when we had this discussion is I thought we 26 

had requested that this amendment not only look at payback 27 

provisions, but that it look at catch targets designed to 28 

prevent overages from occurring to begin with. 29 

 30 

MR. ATRAN:  As I said, the paper ended up being a much more 31 

confusing paper than I intended and so when I rewrite it, we can 32 

make sure that we take those into consideration. 33 

 34 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Back to you, Mr. Chairman. 35 

 36 

MR. ANSON:  Dr. Lasseter summarized the report from the Ad Hoc 37 

Headboat Advisory Panel meeting, which was charged with 38 

exploring the management issues and obstacles under current 39 

regulations and business practices that may be addressed through 40 

development of a pilot program.   41 

 42 

After developing a list of the challenges faced by the headboat 43 

industry and the changes panelists would like to see in the 44 

fishery, the panel passed a motion requesting that the council 45 

develop a voluntary pilot headboat IFQ program.  The panel then 46 

developed a list of program design features which they would 47 

like included in a pilot program. 48 
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 1 

Dr. Crabtree noted that the June 1, 2012 start date for a pilot 2 

program, expressed in a motion by the Advisory Panel, would not 3 

be possible.  The council passed the following motion requesting 4 

staff to work with the Southeast Fisheries Science Center to 5 

address the technical and regulatory issues in development of a 6 

pilot program. 7 

 8 

By a vote of six to zero, the committee recommends, and I so 9 

move, that the council request that staff develop a Headboat IFQ 10 

Study Design. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 13 

on the motion? 14 

 15 

MR. FISCHER:  Is a vote on this a vote to go forward or is it a 16 

vote to get with the Science Center on a study design, just to 17 

look into the study? 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I read it as the latter. 20 

 21 

MR. PERRET:  Yes, but that means it’s going forward and the 22 

Science Center is going to look into it and then we’ll go from 23 

there, I have to assume. 24 

 25 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We voted to proceed on that and depending on 26 

what they come up with in the study and design -- If there’s 27 

technical difficulties, I could see it not going forward, but we 28 

need to make that first step first. 29 

 30 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m fine with the first step, but one of the key 31 

considerations has to be where the shares of IFQ shares are 32 

going to come from.  Are they coming out of the commercial 33 

sector or are they being volunteered by the commercial sector or 34 

are they coming out of the recreational side? 35 

 36 

That’s obviously a critical component of this discussion and so 37 

I think there’s some legal considerations that have to be 38 

answered and there’s that consideration that has to be answered.  39 

There’s quite a few things that on the surface you just say it’s 40 

a pilot, but a pilot still has -- The only thing that’s pilot 41 

about it is the duration, possibly.  We need to know answers to 42 

those critical decisions before I think any of us can be 43 

comfortable with saying let’s go forward. 44 

 45 

DR. CRABTREE:  I think Robin is exactly right.  There are a lot 46 

of complexities here and the vehicle, whether this has to be 47 

done through a plan amendment or an exempted fishing permit, is 48 
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critical and if it does have to be a plan amendment, does it 1 

trigger a referendum requirement?  There are all kinds of issues 2 

that have to be resolved by this group. 3 

 4 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  Roy, maybe I’m misunderstanding.  5 

When I say study design, I suspect my intent would be to come 6 

back with the technical aspects, details, et cetera, and not 7 

approaching what you had just -- 8 

 9 

DR. CRABTREE:  Right, but I would hope before the meeting occurs 10 

and after you have a study design that then we sit down with 11 

NOAA Office of General Counsel and talk about a number of these 12 

other issues. 13 

 14 

MS. WILLIAMS: I don’t really see, Robin, as to where the fish 15 

are going to come from as that big of an issue.  If you look at 16 

all the research programs that’s going on out there and all of 17 

the ones that are being conducted, we don’t really know where 18 

those fish are coming from or how many of them are harvested 19 

either.   20 

 21 

We’ve never kept a number on it and so I don’t see that as -- I 22 

don’t think these people are going to go out there and catch a 23 

whole lot of fish.  It’s a headboat and it’s not like it’s a 24 

commercial operation going out there to work, but I agree that 25 

all those little things are going to have to be worked out, but 26 

I’m not so worried about where the fish are going to come from. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I would comment that we’re getting into the 29 

weeds of all this and that’s not to the motion. 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just as a quick response, where the fish are 32 

coming from is probably fairly important, given that the reports 33 

of what we saw were being caught from those vessels, based on 34 

some observer studies last year, based on iSnapper, if you 35 

remember in Austin, the poundage that was reported from those 36 

vessels that iSnapper was being used on. 37 

 38 

Certainly within that context, that all adds up to mortality.  39 

Those are recreational catches, though they’re on a commercial 40 

platform, as we’ve kind of indicated here.   41 

 42 

I understand your notion that it doesn’t matter, but I think it 43 

does, because it’s a voluntary program and we haven’t decided 44 

what the universe is.  Is it one boat, two boats, or is it all 45 

the ninety-six or so partyboats across or whatever that number 46 

is?  I think we heard ninety-something yesterday.  When that 47 

gets decided, that all plays into the mix, because that’s going 48 
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to play into the mix of how much catch we’re talking about. 1 

 2 

MR. FISCHER:  My concern is the motion on the board compared to 3 

the verbiage in the sentence preceding it and I didn’t see the 4 

match.  I know it’s coming out of a committee meeting and that’s 5 

what it is, but it states the committee passed the following 6 

motion requesting staff to work with the Southeast Fisheries 7 

Science Center to address the technical and regulatory issues in 8 

developing it, but the motion is to develop a study and it’s not 9 

to work out the technical issues.  It’s to develop it and that 10 

was my issue. 11 

 12 

MR. PERRET:  Call the question. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The question has been called.  All those in 15 

favor of calling the question say aye; opposed like sign.  The 16 

question has been called.  The motion is to request that staff 17 

develop a headboat IFQ study design.  All those in favor say 18 

aye; all opposed like sign.  The motion passes. 19 

 20 

MR. ANSON:  Discussion on Amendment 37, Red Snapper IFQ Five-21 

Year Review, Dr. Diagne gave a presentation on Reef Fish 22 

Amendment 37, which would address potential changes to the red 23 

snapper IFQ program.   24 

 25 

The presentation reviewed the objectives of the red snapper IFQ 26 

program and discussed the current structure of the program, 27 

including the program duration and frequency for review, share 28 

ownership caps, and cost recovery.  Dr. Diagne noted that the 29 

program does not include a cap on annual allocation ownership or 30 

a use-it-or-lose-it clause.   31 

 32 

He also indicated that the program review survey results are 33 

expected in January 2012.  Committee members discussed 34 

alternative timelines and additional information needed for the 35 

development of the amendment.  The committee indicated that the 36 

availability of review conclusions constituted a prerequisite 37 

for the further development of the amendment. 38 

 39 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Mr. Chairman, it says in here that the program 40 

now doesn’t include a cap on annual allocations.  It does, 41 

doesn’t?  No one can own more than 6 percent or something and so 42 

that’s incorrect. 43 

 44 

MR. GRIMES:  No, the red snapper program does not have a cap on 45 

allocation.  The 6 percent cap is on shares.  The 46 

grouper/tilefish IFQ program, which was subject to the new 47 

provisions added to Magnuson has allocation and share caps, but 48 
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red snapper is just a share cap. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  They’re the same thing. 3 

 4 

MR. GRIMES:  No, they are not the same thing.  Allocation is the 5 

poundage of fish that’s associated with your share.  Your share 6 

is your percentage of the overall harvest in the fishery that 7 

you own.  Think in terms of stocks.  The shares are the stock 8 

certificates and allocation constitutes the annual dividend 9 

that’s paid from that stock. 10 

 11 

MR. WILLIAMS:  Okay, if I may, for just a moment, but I was 12 

talking to some of the fishermen about this and I know such as 13 

Mr. Underwood, because we actually chose him to set that cap 14 

back during that time and we took all of his six vessels and 15 

that cap was set on his.  He can’t buy any more.  He can’t own 16 

any more shares.  All he can do is lease, is my understanding.  17 

To me, that’s a cap. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Back to you, Mr. Chairman. 20 

 21 

MR. ANSON:  Report on the Reef Fish LAPP Advisory Panel Meeting, 22 

Dr. Lasseter summarized the report from the Reef Fish LAPP 23 

Advisory Panel meeting, where the panel used the objectives of a 24 

charter days at sea pilot program, which was identified at a 25 

previous AP meeting, to address some specific design features of 26 

a pilot program, including how effort would be measured in the 27 

program, data reporting requirements, and program enforcement.   28 

 29 

The committee discussed the implications of simultaneous 30 

implementation of the days at sea and the headboat IFQ pilot 31 

programs.  The council requested staff to work with the 32 

Southeast Fisheries Science Center to address the technical and 33 

regulatory issues associated with development of a pilot 34 

program. 35 

 36 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 37 

move, that the council request that staff develop a charterboat 38 

days at sea study design. 39 

 40 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Discussion on the 41 

committee motion? 42 

 43 

MR. RIECHERS:  Just so that we have it in the record, I want to 44 

make the same points of clarification for this as we did for the 45 

IFQ.  Obviously what we’re really asking is that staff work with 46 

the IPT team and the Southeast Center to come back with those 47 

technical and regulatory issues and to bring them before the 48 
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council.  This isn’t endorsing a charterboat days at sea.  It is 1 

endorsing the movement of getting more information back to this 2 

council. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  So noted.  Is there further discussion?  Any 5 

objection to the motion?  Seeing no objection, the motion passes 6 

unanimously. 7 

 8 

MR. ANSON:  Under Other Business, Discussion of SEDAR Schedule, 9 

Mr. Ryan Rindone reported that the SEDAR Steering Committee met 10 

and discussed the SEDAR Assessment Schedule through 2015, but 11 

approved the schedule only through 2013.   12 

 13 

A red snapper benchmark assessment will begin in 2012 and will 14 

be completed in 2013.  Cobia and Spanish mackerel will both get 15 

benchmark assessments in 2012 and mutton snapper will get an 16 

update assessment conducted by Florida FWC.   17 

 18 

For 2013, in addition to completing the red snapper benchmark 19 

assessment, gag and red grouper will both get benchmark 20 

assessments, in order to move those stocks into the stock 21 

synthesis model.  Per the SSC’s request via the council, king 22 

mackerel is also scheduled for a benchmark assessment in 2013. 23 

 24 

The Steering Committee also approved the creation of a Technical 25 

Advisory Committee to advise the committee on the SEDAR 26 

assessment schedule beginning two years out from the current 27 

year.  An example is if the Technical Advisory Committee met in 28 

2012, they would discuss assessments beginning in 2014 and 29 

beyond.  This Technical Advisory Committee would be composed of 30 

members from each of the SEDAR cooperators.  The Gulf Council 31 

has requested that it be represented by the chair of the SSC.   32 

 33 

Mr. Gill expressed concern with scheduling a king mackerel 34 

benchmark assessment if it means precluding some other 35 

assessment.  Dr. Ponwith agreed that throughput is an issue, but 36 

noted that the rationale for a king mackerel benchmark 37 

assessment in 2013 was to move toward the use of the stock 38 

synthesis model. 39 

 40 

Other Business, Gag Interim Rule and Request for Extension, Dr. 41 

Crabtree noted that the interim rule that set the 2011 gag catch 42 

levels and recreational regulations will expire on November 28.  43 

Reef Fish Amendment 32, which will set gag catch limits and 44 

regulations for 2012, is currently under review, but will not be 45 

implemented until some time in 2012.   46 

 47 

In order to prevent a lapse in the rebuilding plan regulations, 48 
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Dr. Crabtree suggested that the council consider requesting an 1 

extension of the interim rule.  This would allow some of the 2 

commercial IFQ quota to be distributed at the beginning of 2012, 3 

and would maintain the September through October recreational 4 

gag season, pending approval of the new longer season under 5 

Amendment 32. 6 

 7 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 8 

move, to recommend that the council concurs with the interim gag 9 

rule extension. 10 

 11 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 12 

on the motion? 13 

 14 

MR. TEEHAN:  Roy, I assume this is going to require consistency 15 

with the states, if it passes. 16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes, we would ask for that. 18 

 19 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion?  Is there any 20 

objection to the motion?  Dr. Crabtree objects.  The motion 21 

passes with one objection.  Back to you, Mr. Chairman.  22 

 23 

MR. ANSON:  Continuing under Other Business, the ABC Control 24 

Rule, Dr. Larry Abele felt that the use of a P* value under the 25 

Tier 1 ABC control rule resulted in a range of ABCs that were 26 

too narrow and he questioned whether P* should continue to be 27 

used.   28 

 29 

He also noted that the Tier 2 ABC control rule was not usable as 30 

currently written.  Dr. Powers corrected that the issue was not 31 

with the P* calculation, but with the probability distribution 32 

functions applied to it.  These functions do not currently 33 

capture all of the scientific uncertainty, leading to narrow 34 

results.   35 

 36 

He added that the Science Center staff is working on ways to 37 

better capture scientific uncertainty in the probability 38 

distribution functions.  Mr. Atran added that the SSC has been 39 

trying to schedule time to discuss revisions to the ABC control 40 

rule, but has had to put it aside in order to concentrate on 41 

higher priority issues, such as stock assessments. 42 

 43 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 44 

move that the SSC develop options for revising the ABC control 45 

rule with special attention to Tier 2. 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 48 
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on the motion?  Seeing none, is there any objection to the 1 

motion?  Seeing none, the motion passes unanimously. 2 

 3 

MR. ANSON:  Under Other Business, Greater Amberjack Recreational 4 

Quota, Mr. Bill Teehan stated that his office has been getting 5 

calls asking when the recreational greater amberjack quota would 6 

be filled.   7 

 8 

Mr. Phil Steele responded that currently 682,000 pounds, or 9 

about 52 percent of the quota, has been harvested.  This 10 

estimate does not include Texas Parks and Wildlife data, which 11 

has not yet been reported.  Mr. Chairman, this concludes my 12 

report. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Well done.  I think at 15 

this point we’re going to take a fifteen-minute recess and we’ll 16 

crank back up with the Ecosystem Committee report and then go 17 

straight through and so there is a chance, depending on how long 18 

we blather, Mr. Teehan, that we would go past the checkout time 19 

of 12:00 and if you need to do that kind of thing, et cetera.  20 

We will reconvene at 10:25. 21 

 22 

MR. TEEHAN:  Mr. Gill, I contend that I am not the blatherer at 23 

this particular day’s meeting. 24 

 25 

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.) 26 

 27 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We will reconvene and do the Ecosystem Committee 28 

Report with Chairman Riechers. 29 

 30 

SUSTAINABLE FISHERIES/ECOSYSTEM COMMITTEE REPORT 31 

 32 

MR. RIECHERS:  As indicated, the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem 33 

was held October 26, 2011.  Myself, Dr. Abele, Dr. Crabtree, Mr. 34 

Gill, and Mr. Greene are members of that committee and were 35 

present.  The agenda was adopted with the addition of the Reef 36 

Fish Advisory Panel report under Other Business and the minutes 37 

of the August 15, 2011 meeting were adopted as written. 38 

 39 

The first order of business was an Ecosystem Report.  Dr. Karen 40 

Burns, Mr. Steven Atran, and Dr. John Froeschke presented an 41 

overview of the Ecosystem SSC and its development towards an 42 

ecosystem approach to management.   43 

 44 

Mr. Atran reviewed the early history during the first five years 45 

of the SSC.  Dr. Burns summarized the recent history and 46 

development of a ten-year strategic Ecosystem Scientific and 47 

Statistical Committee plan.  Dr. Froeschke discussed ecosystem 48 



179 

 

indicators and methods to measure trends in fisheries.   1 

 2 

Dr. Burns then discussed the use of socioeconomic indicators in 3 

ecosystem management and concluded by presenting a proposal for 4 

joint ecosystem SSC/Socioeconomic SSC workshop on socioeconomic 5 

approaches to ecosystem-based fisheries management.   6 

 7 

Committee members felt that the ecosystem approach has value.  8 

However, given the current budget issues and the fact that other 9 

academic and research institutions are conducting similar work, 10 

the committee felt that the council should focus on practical 11 

aspects of managing a sustainable fishery.   12 

 13 

It was suggested that the Ecosystem SSC continue to develop the 14 

strategic plan, but that it formulate more specific goals.  The 15 

goals currently in the strategic plan are not specific enough.  16 

Goals should be measurable and should have deadlines for 17 

achieving them.   18 

 19 

Dr. Bortone suggested that the Ecosystem SSC continue its work 20 

of identifying ecosystem indicators and that is also continue in 21 

parallel the identification of socioeconomic indicators, which 22 

will be useful in ecosystem based management. 23 

   24 

Next, we turned to a discussion of sector separation.  Dr. 25 

Assane Diagne gave a presentation on allocation of fishery 26 

resources among subsectors of the recreational fishery.  He 27 

noted that the allocations could be split either two ways or 28 

three ways.   29 

 30 

Allocation methods could include catch-based, valuation-based, 31 

market-based or negotiation-based allocations.  To demonstrate 32 

how allocations might work, Dr. Diagne presented several 33 

examples of stocks where the recreational harvest was split 34 

based on historical catch levels during the recent five years, 35 

ten years, or twenty-four year periods.   36 

 37 

Sector allocations could allow for separate management measures, 38 

annual catch limits, accountability measures, and limited access 39 

privilege programs. 40 

 41 

Dr. Diagne noted that the data used for the example allocations 42 

came from the federal ACL database and that the for-hire vessels 43 

consisted of federally-permitted vessels.  State-permitted 44 

vessels without a federal permit were not included.   45 

 46 

Allocations based on historical catches, as used in the 47 

examples, was just one possible approach.  Another possible 48 
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method would be to base allocations on the economic 1 

contributions of each subsector.  Data for such an approach 2 

would need to be requested from the Science Center.   3 

 4 

Mr. Bob Gill suggested that it was premature to be discussing 5 

specific allocations.  The council first needs to decide if it 6 

wants to proceed with sector separation and if so, whether to 7 

proceed with two sectors or three.  Dr. Crabtree felt that one 8 

issue is that some constituents have incorrectly linked sector 9 

separation to catch shares.   10 

 11 

He also highlighted a number of issues that could support sector 12 

separation, including there is limited entry in the for-hire 13 

sector, but not the private sector.  There is potential for 14 

close to real-time monitoring in the for-hire sector, but not in 15 

the private sector.  Rules in place that require federally-16 

permitted vessels to adhere to federal regulations even when in 17 

state waters give an advantage to private vessels and can create 18 

conflicts. 19 

 20 

Committee members felt that the issue of sector separation has 21 

been discussed for the last two years and the council should 22 

begin evaluating a range of options.  Given that the January 23 

council meeting already has a large number of issues to review, 24 

it was suggested that this be brought up at the following 25 

council meeting in April. 26 

 27 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 28 

move, that the council request that staff develop a scoping 29 

document on sector separation and provide it at the April 2012 30 

council meeting. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 33 

on the committee motion?   34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  I guess I’m going to vote for this motion, but I’ll 36 

tell you in the two years that we’ve discussed this, we have had 37 

so much opposition to sector separation and I think a lot of the 38 

opposition is because of the unknowns. 39 

 40 

Now, if this scoping document can answer some of those unknowns, 41 

perhaps a better understanding by me, as well as other members 42 

of this council and members of the fishing public, may have, 43 

hopefully have, a better understanding of this thing, but I’ve 44 

got some real concerns with going forward in any way, shape, or 45 

form, but if we get a document that helps to clarify some of 46 

this stuff, I guess I can vote for this one at this time. 47 

 48 
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DR. CRABTREE:  I think that’s the purpose of this, is to flesh 1 

this out more, so that people can actually look at it and 2 

understand what it is we’re doing, because I think there’s just 3 

a lot of misunderstanding and apprehension because they don’t 4 

know where it’s going right now. 5 

 6 

I think fishermen ought not be deciding one way or another, 7 

whether they’re for this or against it at this point, because I 8 

don’t think they’ve had enough specificity and enough analysis 9 

to really understand what the effects of this would be. 10 

 11 

MR. TEEHAN:  I would have to agree with the elder statesman from 12 

Mississippi on his comments and my only comment was that my 13 

tally from yesterday’s public testimony of fifty or sixty people 14 

was that there was sixteen people for it and sixteen people 15 

against it and so I think we do need to get some more education 16 

out. 17 

 18 

MR. BOYD:  To your comment, I observed the same thing.  We have 19 

about a 50/50 split in the public testimony yesterday.  I think 20 

we’ve heard, for the last year that I’ve been on the council, 21 

that there is considerable dislike for sector separation in the 22 

recreational sector, private recreational sector, and I think 23 

that this council is very undecided about what to do. 24 

 25 

In light of the testimony yesterday about Amendment 28 and now 26 

we have 36 and we also have 37, I would move that we table the 27 

sector separation issue until after Amendment 28, 37, and 36 are 28 

completed. 29 

 30 

DR. SHIPP:  Second. 31 

 32 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Dr. Shipp seconded.  Let’s get that motion up 33 

there.  We have a motion to table with a second and there is no 34 

discussion, Dr. Bortone reminded me.  We have a motion to table 35 

and so the motion to table the sector separation issue until 36 

Amendments 28, 36, and 37 are completed.  All those in favor of 37 

the motion please raise your hand, six; all opposed to the 38 

motion please raise your hand, nine.  The motion fails.  We’re 39 

back to the original motion. 40 

 41 

MR. PERRET:  I might have voted for the motion if I would have 42 

known the answer to the question of a guesstimate timeline on 43 

the three amendments that were up there.  Do we have a 44 

guesstimate as to a date when we may or may not have those 45 

things finished? 46 

 47 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  As much as we’ve changed and batted about, I 48 
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haven’t got a clue. 1 

 2 

MS. WILLIAMS:  Call the question. 3 

 4 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It’s been moved to call the question.  All those 5 

in favor of calling the question say aye; all opposed like sign.  6 

There is some opposition to calling the question, but calling 7 

the question has passed. 8 

 9 

The motion is to request that staff develop a scoping document 10 

on sector separation and provide at the April 2012 council 11 

meeting.  All those in favor of the motion please raise your 12 

hand; all those opposed to the motion please raise your hand.  13 

The motion passes. 14 

 15 

Having passed that and back to you, Mr. Chairman, but we did 16 

note that we needed to provide better direction to staff and 17 

I’ll be looking to Dr. Crabtree to provide that, since he was 18 

forthright, but back to you, Mr. Chairman, for the concluding 19 

sentence. 20 

 21 

MR. RIECHERS:  Since I get to have an editorial, next time, Mr. 22 

Chair, we need to have at least discussion on the motions before 23 

we have a call for the question.  Proposed Joint SAFMC/GMFMC 24 

Goliath Grouper Panel --  25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Mr. Chairman, the back part of your report asks 27 

for more details in terms of what this motion was supposed to 28 

provide to staff and so I think we need to go through that, do 29 

we not? 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  If you would like to.  We probably could have 32 

fleshed some of that out in discussion, but now if you would 33 

like to do that, sir, go ahead. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Dr. Crabtree, do you have your list of items for 36 

staff consideration in the scoping document? 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I’ve got a few issues here that I think need to 39 

be addressed.  I think we need to define what the sectors are, 40 

for example, the for-hire sector, headboat sector.  Is it 41 

federally-permitted vessels or state-water vessels, et cetera? 42 

 43 

Then we need to provide alternatives for allocation decisions 44 

and how those allocations then translate into annual catch 45 

limits or annual catch targets.  I think we need a section that 46 

deals with reporting requirements and we need a section that 47 

looks at management measures. 48 
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 1 

It may be, for example, if we had sector separation that we 2 

might want to have a different season in the for-hire than we 3 

have in the private or a different bag limit.  We also need to 4 

then look at the accountability measures and how they will play 5 

out. 6 

 7 

I think we ought to discuss right now what species are we 8 

talking about?  Are we talking just about red snapper here or 9 

are we talking about more than that?  Those were the initial and 10 

I’m sure there are many other things that will come up along the 11 

way, Bob, but those are the things I came up with in committee. 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I think that’s a good start, Dr. Crabtree, and I 14 

think you’re right.  I think we ought to put our ideas as to 15 

what species, to limit staff’s work, or to open it up. 16 

 17 

DR. DANA:  For the record, I think that a study on sector 18 

separation is a good thing.  I voted against it because I didn’t 19 

appreciate not having the opportunity to put on record a certain 20 

perspective. 21 

 22 

I think that the scoping document also needs to include the 23 

economics, the economic impact of both the for-hire sector and 24 

the recreational sector or the industry chain.  I had another 25 

thing, but anyway, the impacts to both the for-hire and 26 

recreational sector. 27 

 28 

DR. CRABTREE:  We can have the economists take a look at it.  29 

Typically, the detailed economic analysis doesn’t occur until 30 

after we’ve developed more thoroughly the actual alternatives, 31 

so that they know what to analyze.  Scoping documents are 32 

typically fairly general, but I understand your concerns on that 33 

and that’s an important piece of this and so we will do the best 34 

we can on that. 35 

 36 

MR. SIMPSON:  I had suggested directly to Assane that I would 37 

think it would be useful to have a density graphic of some kind 38 

about geography of the various sectors, at least graphically, so 39 

that we kind of know which areas are populated by what user 40 

groups. 41 

 42 

MR. RIECHERS:  In that same context, and getting at some of what 43 

Pam had indicated as well, is that we need to look at this by, 44 

as you indicated, by headboat and partyboat and sector, et 45 

cetera, by the number of people who will be impacted, by, as 46 

much as we can, estimated landings of those different groups by 47 

state, the economics of that. 48 
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 1 

In addition to that, we’ve talked about this for two or so years 2 

and in reality, we know we are dealing with a forty-eight-day 3 

season now and so we would want some estimations in that 4 

document of what those seasons would actually look like. 5 

 6 

Those larger platforms carrying more people, we know it’s going 7 

to be somewhat less than the forty-eight-day season, assuming 8 

everything is status quo.  We know now it’s based on a general 9 

average and so it’s going to be somewhat less than even that and 10 

that needs to be fleshed out. 11 

 12 

It’s basically a pretty easy back-of-the-envelope calculation to 13 

at least get some of that down and I’m shocked that it hasn’t 14 

been put down on paper at this point, since we have discussed 15 

this for two-and-a-half years.  Those are the things that come 16 

to my mind right now, but I’m sure others will come as we go 17 

through the next couple of months. 18 

 19 

MR. GRIMES:  I think you guys are getting way ahead of the game 20 

here.  A scoping document is a document that we put together 21 

that identifies issues and you take it out to the public and 22 

here are the issues we see and are there other issues you can 23 

identify and what options for management action would address 24 

these issues? 25 

 26 

Then we would develop, traditionally, an options paper that 27 

would have those options and you would come back and discuss 28 

those as a council and the analytical part of it comes in after 29 

you have a suite of alternatives identified. 30 

 31 

If you expect staff, including myself on the IPT, to develop a 32 

list of things, which is usually a fairly extensive list, and 33 

then have analysis of those, that seems, to me, to be a lot of 34 

wasted effort.  I mean we tailor things down before we start 35 

getting into discussing the tradeoffs among them and analyzing 36 

the impacts of each of those. 37 

 38 

If you really want staff to do what you’re talking about now, it 39 

is not a scoping document.  It’s almost jumping to the draft 40 

amendment stage, in my opinion. 41 

 42 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a large number of folks getting on the 43 

queue to talk and I’ve not heard any comment, despite all the 44 

good comments, on species indications and I think we need to 45 

talk about that some. 46 

 47 

MR. PERRET:  Just in line with what Mr. Simpson and Mr. Riechers 48 
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said, and this is details, I suppose, but in the Reef Fish 1 

Fishery Management Plan, early on, we had what was called 2 

stressed areas and those stressed areas were based on areas 3 

where we had a large population of people that fished in 4 

particular areas. 5 

 6 

Robin mentioned landings and I’m as interested in catch, where 7 

the fish are coming from insofar as where the landings are.  8 

Alabama, I think Dr. Shipp, at the beginning of this meeting, he 9 

was from the State of Alabama and I think he said the red 10 

snapper capital of the world and so catch from that area and, 11 

Dr. Shipp, in some of the documentation, obviously that’s a very 12 

important area. 13 

 14 

Certainly we know the importance of artificial platforms in 15 

various areas of the Gulf and so while fish may be landed in a 16 

certain area, they’re probably caught in a completely different 17 

area and so I think catch and landings are important. 18 

 19 

MR. FISCHER:  I agree with Shep that it’s a scoping document, 20 

but if you want people to comment and come up with a problem, 21 

they have to know what all the issues are.  We’ve had a lot of 22 

people come to the podium and say they don’t have their mind 23 

made up, because they don’t know where they fall and that’s what 24 

it comes down to, is who are the winners and who are the losers. 25 

 26 

Andy ran a scenario where he showed us a bar graph of who are 27 

the winners and who are the losers.  Once you do that, you’re 28 

going to have the losers come up and comment, but if they don’t 29 

know they’re a loser at this time, you won’t see them and so I 30 

think we do need some analysis upfront. 31 

 32 

DR. CRABTREE:  You’re not going to get that specific of an 33 

analysis until you have specific alternatives and have chosen 34 

preferreds, because who wins and who gets what is dependent on 35 

what preferred alternatives you choose. 36 

 37 

We don’t even know how many actions we have yet, much less we 38 

don’t even have alternatives yet.  All those things are going to 39 

happen, but it’s going to take some time and it’s a step-by-step 40 

process.  I would like to say something about the species, but I 41 

don’t know if you want to come back to me with your list. 42 

 43 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I would like to come back to you.  I have a 44 

number of folks in front of you. 45 

 46 

MS. WILLIAMS:  I have to agree with Shep.  It almost sounds like 47 

the discussion around the table we’re talking about is an 48 
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amendment.  The motion that was on the board was to do a scoping 1 

document. 2 

 3 

We had seven or eight people talk about it and it was discussed 4 

and then the motion was called.  Excuse me.  There was a motion 5 

to table and so there had been discussions on that and that’s 6 

why I called the question, but now it almost sounds like we’re 7 

trying to develop an amendment.   8 

 9 

This is supposed to just be a scoping document to go out there, 10 

before our staff does all of this work, to see what the public 11 

thinks and from the testimony that I heard, most of them is 12 

seeing this as a catch share and so, in my mind, what needs to 13 

be there is to show them this isn’t a catch share and this is 14 

what it is and this is how it looks like and then these are the 15 

various aspects you go to once you decide if you even want us to 16 

go there, but we’ve already jumped in with both feet here. 17 

 18 

DR. DANA:  I very much appreciate that the staff is going to do 19 

a fine, comprehensive job on this scoping document.  I just 20 

wanted to bring to bear, and I agree with Myron, that this is 21 

such a passionate issue and, Johnny and Damon, you know in the 22 

charter fleets that people are back and forth and back and 23 

forth. 24 

 25 

It’s a big deal and I think it’s a good document to go forward 26 

with, but it’s a passionate one.  It’s a passionate issue.  27 

Something I want, if possible, for the staff to look at is how 28 

state-licensed boats are going to play -- The impact of state-29 

licensed boats. 30 

 31 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I’ll recognize Dr. Crabtree, but he’s going to 32 

talk about species, but my suggestion would be that we stick to 33 

red snapper and then if we go forward, we consider whether it 34 

wants to be other species, but we don’t bog down the system with 35 

a lot of analysis on a lot of things if we’re not going to move 36 

forward with it.  With that, I’ll recognize Dr. Crabtree. 37 

 38 

DR. CRABTREE:  I don’t think in a scoping document you 39 

necessarily have to decide anything, but my inclination at this 40 

point would be that we look at this as red snapper and deal with 41 

it. 42 

 43 

If you try to broaden it out to encompass everything, then 44 

you’re talking lots of allocation decisions.  Many of our annual 45 

catch limits we haven’t even made allocations between commercial 46 

and recreational and then this becomes a pretty huge 47 

undertaking. 48 
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 1 

Really, most of the discussion in the testimony we’ve heard on 2 

this has been in the context of red snapper and not entirely, 3 

but I think that’s one of the issues that would be laid out in 4 

the scoping document and that people would comment on, is what 5 

species should it be.  That, at least for now, is my 6 

inclination. 7 

 8 

Pam, the issue you raised about the state boats, that gets back 9 

to the defining the sector issue, which certainly will have to 10 

be done. 11 

 12 

MR. RIECHERS:  I’m struggling here.  Obviously it’s a highly 13 

polarized and divisive issue and it’s both that way around this 14 

council table as well as in the audience and around the Gulf. 15 

 16 

The reality of it is though, Shep, and here’s kind of the 17 

quandary we’re in, but the motion was brought up to bring more 18 

information and we’ve been talking about it for two years at 19 

this kind of higher level, general notion and whether you’re 20 

seeing it as a catch share or whether you’re seeing it as a sub-21 

allocation ACL within the current recreational share, that just 22 

depends on which seat you’re in, but unless we get those 23 

specifics out on the table, I don’t believe the council nor the 24 

people who don’t have their minds made up in the audience can 25 

make their minds up. 26 

 27 

I think we’ve got to get down to some of those real numbers and 28 

some of that real discussion and we’re calling it a pre-29 

amendment because I don’t think the council has made their 30 

decision to go forward with an amendment, but we at least have 31 

to get that in front of us.  That’s just my two-cents worth. 32 

 33 

MR. SIMPSON:  Regarding the criticism of how far you’re going 34 

with this, I would remind the council that Assane asked for some 35 

direction and that is a scoping document and it’s not going 36 

directly to the public.  It’s coming back to this group and I 37 

don’t know what the problem is here. 38 

 39 

MR. BOYD:  Just an observation.  It seems to me that Andy 40 

Strelcheck’s presentation did start some kind of an analysis of 41 

the separation of the two sectors and so I think we are started. 42 

 43 

MR. RILEY:  The same thing and I’m like Pam.  I’ve not made a 44 

decision one way or the other.  I’m conflicted on both sides of 45 

the issues, but we’ve got to get this thing started and get 46 

these options out on the table and see what they are and quit 47 

kicking the can down the road, because obviously we’ve been 48 
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putting this thing off for long enough and all you have, and 1 

even in my mind maybe, are some misconceptions and it’s damned 2 

sure out in the public.  You’ve got four or five different 3 

opinions on one minute part of this. 4 

 5 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  If I don’t hear any direction to the contrary, 6 

staff will take the direction of using red snapper as a starting 7 

place, in terms of this pre-scoping document. 8 

 9 

MR. GRIMES:  I guess I would ask, if it’s just red snapper, 10 

would it come back in the Reef Fish Committee then, I presume, 11 

and not the Sustainable Fisheries/Ecosystem Committee? 12 

 13 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  It sounds like it, but we can flesh that out a 14 

little later on, when we make up the agenda.  Further discussion 15 

and suggestions or direction to staff? 16 

 17 

MR. TEEHAN:  I think that was a pretty wishy-washy decision for 18 

the leader of the free world as we know it. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I’m trying to get off the kingship.  With that, 21 

back to you, Mr. Chairman.  I think staff does have direction, 22 

unless Dr. Bortone indicates more is needed.  I don’t see it 23 

that way, but -- 24 

 25 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR BORTONE:  I don’t think so, but Assane may be 26 

contacting people just directly to get some more input on it. 27 

 28 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Very good and back to you, Mr. Chairman. 29 

 30 

MR. RIECHERS:  Next, we took up a proposed Joint SAFMC/GMFMC 31 

Goliath Grouper Panel discussion.  South Atlantic Council 32 

representative Mr. David Cupka reviewed the South Atlantic 33 

Council’s request for a joint panel to consider ways to collect 34 

information for a new goliath grouper stock assessment.   35 

 36 

This panel would include representatives from the two council 37 

SSCs, the Southeast Regional Office, SEDAR, FWC, and possibly 38 

others.  He noted that the last stock assessment had not 39 

produced information useful to set catch limits, due to a lack 40 

of input information for the assessment.   41 

 42 

He also noted that Dr. Chris Koenig and Dr. Felicia Coleman had 43 

begun a study to collect biological information on goliath 44 

grouper using non-lethal methods and he suggested that it might 45 

be appropriate to await the results of that study.   46 

 47 

Dr. Carrie Simmons noted that the Reef Fish AP supported the 48 



189 

 

formation of a joint panel.  Mr. Atran stated that the SSC had 1 

been told that Florida FWC was considering formation of a 2 

working group to evaluate goliath grouper data collection, which 3 

would work with the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and with 4 

the councils to collect input from experts and from 5 

stakeholders.   6 

 7 

Committee members from the northern Gulf stated that goliath 8 

grouper have historically been found throughout the Gulf of 9 

Mexico, not just in south Florida, and any data collection 10 

program should take that into account.  The following motion was 11 

passed by the committee. 12 

 13 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 14 

move, that the GMFMC convene a panel in conjunction with SAFMC 15 

to explore approaches to move the goliath grouper fishery beyond 16 

the moratorium and collect information to support an informative 17 

assessment that will allow determination of stock status and 18 

possible recovery. 19 

 20 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 21 

on the motion? 22 

 23 

MR. PERRET:  Robin, in your discussion, there’s mention of 24 

working with the -- I can’t keep up with the changes in Florida 25 

with the agency, but it seems like they’ve got some of the 26 

expertise on this animal for that part of the world.  This 27 

motion strictly mentions the Gulf Council and the South 28 

Atlantic, but does it infer that we would work with whatever 29 

experts in Florida also? 30 

 31 

MR. RIECHERS:  I think we were leaving it up to the two chairs 32 

and the executive directors to get the right people within the 33 

context of that working group. 34 

 35 

MR. PERRET:  If I may, Myron, do we have a goliath grouper 36 

expert from the northern Gulf?  The range is more than just 37 

Florida. 38 

 39 

MR. FISCHER:  We stole Doug Peters from Texas and he could cover 40 

our Texas/Louisiana waters, but no, we don’t. 41 

 42 

MR. PERRET:  I hope that would be considered, if this group is 43 

formed. 44 

 45 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Further discussion on the motion? 46 

 47 

DR. PONWITH:  My understanding of the situation is the thing 48 
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that stands between us and being able to reopen is having the 1 

scientific justification for moving beyond the moratorium and 2 

that an attempt at resolving that issue was made, but that 3 

attempt was unsuccessful. 4 

 5 

I don’t know -- Is this going to be a collection of SSC members 6 

getting together to discuss this, I guess just for 7 

clarification?  From a management perspective, I don’t think 8 

that there’s a management question right now.  It’s a science 9 

question of what sample sizes you would need to revisit the 10 

decision on what information you would need, from a science 11 

standpoint, to determine whether some sort of management measure 12 

other than a moratorium is in order. 13 

 14 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I agree that it’s a science question and I don’t 15 

think it’s restricted to the SSC.  I think the intent is to 16 

gather all those with scientific expertise relative to goliath 17 

grouper and get those together and then determine what might be 18 

done.  Whether it gets opened or not is a totally separate 19 

issue.  The question is is there something that might be done 20 

that we could then further consider. 21 

 22 

MR. RIECHERS:  Not to speak for Mr. Teehan, but I think even in 23 

the context of the committee discussion that he pointed out that 24 

there had been a review of this by FWC some time back and so 25 

obviously that will feed the current discussion, based on the 26 

sample size and the things that they had found out at that point 27 

in time, but I assume it would be a joint management/science 28 

discussion, but, again, I agree with Mr. Gill that it’s at this 29 

point just determining how you would do it, the number of 30 

samples you would need, et cetera, and then the question would 31 

be do you go forward with it then at that point? 32 

 33 

MR. FISCHER:  Can these fish presently be sampled under either 34 

an exempted fish permit or a scientific research permit?  I 35 

guess that’s to this people and then if it is or is not, I have 36 

a comment.  Can the fish be sampled under a scientific research 37 

permit or an exempted fish permit or can there be any take of 38 

goliath grouper today? 39 

 40 

DR. CRABTREE:  Yes and that was sort of getting to my comment.  41 

If we’re talking research on research vessels, research is 42 

exempted from our fishing regulations and so if the Southeast 43 

Fisheries Science Center or the Fish and Wildlife Commission 44 

want to go out and do research on goliath grouper, they can do 45 

that. 46 

 47 

Where this has always gotten sticky in the past is it hasn’t 48 



191 

 

really been that we want to do research.  It’s been that we want 1 

to do research that allows fishermen to go out and kill goliath 2 

grouper and it’s almost at times appeared like the real goal is 3 

to let fishermen go out and kill goliath grouper and the 4 

research part of it was just a rationale to allow that to 5 

happen. 6 

 7 

You need to think about how we’re going to -- If this is just a 8 

research project, there aren’t any real permitting hurdles to 9 

get around that, but if this is we want to open up the fishery 10 

to get data, that’s a whole different and more complicated 11 

issue. 12 

 13 

MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Roy, and that had to do with the 14 

portion of the motion that talks about explore approaches to 15 

move the goliath grouper fishery beyond the moratorium.  Now 16 

we’re making a conclusion on what the research might yield, 17 

before we even issue the permits and take the samples. 18 

 19 

DR. RICHARD LEARD:  One of the things that we’ve been doing is 20 

utilizing our SEDAR Coordinator to identify people who are doing 21 

some research or have done research and kind of bring together 22 

the literature that is available, particularly the more recent 23 

stuff.   24 

 25 

That might be one approach that we could use and the South 26 

Atlantic could use in working with the states to try to identify 27 

first of all what information is available and then utilize that 28 

expertise to determine what additional information might be 29 

needed and how a study design might be developed. 30 

 31 

MR. CUPKA:  As we pointed out the other day, really this hasn’t 32 

gotten to the point where it’s a management issue.  It’s 33 

strictly a science issue to try and get an assessment on this 34 

and my understanding is that Chris and Felicia have developed 35 

this project and they wish to work with fishermen who would 36 

actually be collecting samples that would not involve the 37 

killing of these fish. 38 

 39 

Now, I know Mr. Teehan pointed out some work had been done as 40 

far as designing a project and looking at numbers that would be 41 

needed and this sort of thing and I think that would be an 42 

excellent place to start with and to build on, but apparently 43 

there have been some advances made since that group met and now 44 

we’ve got some non-destructive techniques to possibly get some 45 

information. 46 

 47 

I think if they were to follow the project that the people at 48 
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FSU are looking at that it would be more than just a research 1 

project involving that, where they actually want to involve 2 

fishermen in collecting these samples.  That’s kind of what 3 

we’re looking at at this point, I think. 4 

 5 

MR. TEEHAN:  This is déjà vu all over again and I think Roy hit 6 

the nail right on the head.  We know what to do to get the data 7 

and we know who can get the data.  In my opinion, we don’t need 8 

to form a group of people that are going to sit in a room and 9 

argue about whether it should be a lethal or non-lethal take. 10 

 11 

We’re looking for, and Bonnie can correct me if I’m wrong, but 12 

we’re looking for certain age, especially the older age, classes 13 

of these fish, diet, reproductive fecundity, and those sorts of 14 

things.  If we put a group together, it’s going to be the same 15 

argument that it was five or six years ago and I’m just trying 16 

to save us some time and money here.   17 

 18 

If the council decides to want to go ahead and say let’s get a 19 

research project going, I don’t think we need a motion or 20 

anything like that.  We’ll just get the people that are involved 21 

into doing it. 22 

 23 

MR. ANSON:  I guess going back to a comment Dr. Crabtree made 24 

and what Mr. Teehan just pointed out, there’s potentially some 25 

non-lethal methods and there might be some lethal methods 26 

required in order to get the information that we need and I 27 

guess I’m just curious.  28 

 29 

If you do an EFP, would 200 fish -- Again, I’m not familiar with 30 

the study or anything, but is 200 fish lethal takes something 31 

that is possible or 500, if that’s required? 32 

 33 

MR. TEEHAN:  I think the number we settled on was 400 and I 34 

forget what else I was going to say and I’ll pass. 35 

 36 

MR. CUPKA:  To Mr. Teehan’s point, I agree, Bill, that we may 37 

know how many samples we need and this sort of thing, but until 38 

we actually go out and get those samples, we’re not going to be 39 

able to do an assessment and this was to look at ways that we 40 

might be able to help that happen, through research working 41 

through the councils, to try and get that information. 42 

 43 

I agree with you that maybe a study design has been put together 44 

and we know how many fish we would like to look at, but until we 45 

actually get that data, we’re not going to be able to do any 46 

type of assessment and so this is to try and go to the next 47 

step, I guess, from where they were five or six years ago and at 48 
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least get the data to look at it. 1 

 2 

MR. TEEHAN:  This is all I’ll say and I agree with all that, 3 

David, but it seems to me we’re going to have to have a stock 4 

assessment to make a determination if we’re going to get a 5 

fisheries management plan.  With all the stock assessments that 6 

we’ve got in the queue right now, I just don’t know where you’re 7 

going to stick it. 8 

 9 

MR. PERRET:  We have a request from our colleagues at the South 10 

Atlantic Council and our committee recommends this by a 11 

unanimous vote and I am ready to follow the advice of our Reef 12 

Fish Management Committee that passed this with a unanimous vote 13 

and I call the question. 14 

 15 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  The question has been called.  All those in 16 

favor of calling the question say aye; all opposed like sign.  17 

The question is called. 18 

 19 

The motion on the table is that the Gulf Council convene a panel 20 

in conjunction with the South Atlantic Council to explore 21 

approaches to move the goliath grouper fishery beyond the 22 

moratorium and collect information to support an informative 23 

assessment that will allow determination of stock status and 24 

possible recovery.  All those in favor raise your hand please, 25 

nine; all those opposed please raise your hand.  The motion 26 

passes.  Back to you, Mr. Chairman.  27 

 28 

MR. RIECHERS:  Myron, would you like to tell us what your motion 29 

was going to be? 30 

 31 

MR. FISCHER:  Sure.  I was going to eliminate the -- A 32 

substitute motion to eliminate the third, fourth, and fifth line 33 

and that we would seek a research assessment -- We would ask for 34 

the panel to come up with research and assessment that would 35 

follow and eliminate the third, fourth, and fifth line and it 36 

would have been a much better motion than the one we passed. 37 

 38 

MR. RIECHERS:  I believe that would have been a fine motion, but 39 

to carry on now, Proposed Ad Hoc Joint SAFMC/GMFMC Committee to 40 

Consider a South Florida FMP, Mr. Cupka reviewed the second 41 

request from the South Atlantic Council to the Gulf Council, to 42 

establish an ad hoc committee to consider the development of a 43 

joint south Florida Fishery management Plan.   44 

 45 

He noted that there were issues such as differences in 46 

permitting and catch shares.  The task of the committee would be 47 

able to determine if such a proposal is feasible.  Dr. Crabtree 48 
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stated that this proposal could consider stocks where the two 1 

councils have different regulations, such as yellowtail snapper 2 

or mutton snapper.   3 

 4 

Dr. Simmons noted that the Reef Fish AP did not support this 5 

action, possibly because they felt that issues had already been 6 

addressed through proposals to delegate or remove stocks from 7 

the FMP.   8 

 9 

Mr. Atran noted that the SSC did not take a position, but was 10 

told that this action was primarily to address trans-boundary 11 

stocks.  Mr. Corky Perret and Mr. Larry Simpson stated that at 12 

one time the jurisdictional boundary between the South Atlantic 13 

and Gulf Councils was at the Dade-Monroe County line, which put 14 

all of the Florida Keys under Gulf jurisdiction.  However, as 15 

the result of a lawsuit, the jurisdictional boundary was changed 16 

to its current location, which puts part of the Keys under South 17 

Atlantic jurisdiction and part under Gulf jurisdiction. 18 

 19 

By a unanimous voice vote, the committee recommends, and I so 20 

move, that the council send a letter to the South Atlantic 21 

Council indicating that the Gulf Council accepts their request 22 

for the formation of an ad hoc joint committee between the South 23 

Atlantic and Gulf Councils to consider the development of a 24 

joint management plan for south Florida fisheries. 25 

 26 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  We have a committee motion.  Is there discussion 27 

on the motion?   28 

 29 

MR. PERRET:  Should we also send a letter back to the South 30 

Atlantic saying if they want to go back to the original 31 

boundary? 32 

 33 

MR. TEEHAN:  I submit that that’s blather. 34 

 35 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  I’m looking for some cogent discussion on the 36 

motion.  Seeing none, is there any opposition to the motion?  37 

Seeing none, the motion passes unanimously. 38 

 39 

MR. RIECHERS:  Under Other Business, Dr. Simmons reported that 40 

the Reef Fish AP had been concerned about running out of time 41 

before they were able to address everything on their agenda.   42 

 43 

As a result, they passed a motion asking that the council allow 44 

the chair of the Reef Fish AP determine the length of the time 45 

required to conduct the business of the AP.  Mr. Atran noted 46 

that council staff works with the chairs of the SSCs and APs 47 

when developing and scheduling agendas.   48 
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 1 

However, the recent SSC and AP meetings had to be squeezed into 2 

a single week, due to a scheduling conflict.  Committee Chair 3 

Robin Riechers acknowledged that he was aware that the staff 4 

worked with the chairs of the respective committees and would 5 

continue to do so.   6 

 7 

I think basically we just concluded that there was a little 8 

snafu this time, but staff will continue to work with those 9 

committee chairs in scheduling those agendas.  Mr. Chairman, 10 

this concludes my report. 11 

 12 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  That concludes our 13 

committee reports, which brings us back to Other Business.  Is 14 

there any other business that a member wishes to bring before 15 

the council?   16 

 17 

DR. CRABTREE:  I was just informed -- I’ve had a lot of 18 

questions about the red grouper TAC increase and that may file 19 

at the Federal Register today and if not, it will likely file on 20 

Monday and the TAC increase should be effective immediately when 21 

it publishes. 22 

 23 

CHAIRMAN GILL:  Excellent news, Dr. Crabtree.  Any other 24 

business to come before this council?  Seeing none, we stand 25 

adjourned. 26 

 27 

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned at 11:10 a.m., October 28, 28 

2011.) 29 

 30 

- - - 31 

32 
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